Οι νευροτροφικές δράσεις ενδογενών και συνθετικών Νευροστεροειδών: μελέτες δομής-λειτουργίας των αλληλεπιδράσεων τους με υποδοχείς νευροτροφινών και ο βιολογικός τους ρόλος στη νευροπροστασία.

> Εργαστήριο Φαρμακολογίας Τμήμα Ιατρικής Πανεπιστήμιο Κρήτης

> > Διδακτορική Διατριβή

Μάρτιος, 2015

Ιωσήφ Πεδιαδιτάκης

## The neurotrophic effects of endogenous and synthetic Neurosteroids: structure-function analysis of their interactions with neurotrophin receptors and their biological role in neuroprotection.

Department of Pharmacology Faculty of Medicine University of Crete Greece

This thesis is presented for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy In Medicine

March, 2015

**Iosif Pediaditakis** 

The research has been conducted at the Department of Pharmacology, School of Medicine, University of Crete, and the Institute of Molecular Biology and Biotechnology, Foundation of Research and Technology-Hellas (IMBB FORTH), under the supervision of Professor Achille Gravanis, and Assistant Professor Ioannis Charalampopoulos.

This research has been supported by Bionature, a spin-off company of the university of Crete and from the National Strategic Reference Framework.

Iosif Pediaditakis acknowledges personal funding from the Maria Michail Manasaki, University of Crete scholarship.





Program: 3DNEUROSCAFFOLDS

#### Τριμελής συμβουλευτική επιτροπή

**Αχιλλέας Γραβάνης**: Καθηγητής Φαρμακολογίας Ιατρικής Σχολής Πανεπιστήμιου Κρήτης, Ερευνητής του Ιδρύματος Τεχνολογίας & Έρευνας (ΙΤΕ).

**Νεκτάριος Ταβερναράκης**: Καθηγητής Μοριακής Βιολογίας Συστημάτων Ιατρικής Σχολής Πανεπιστήμιου Κρήτης, Ερευνητής του Ιδρύματος Τεχνολογίας & Έρευνας (ITE).

**Ιωάννης Χαραλαμπόπουλος**: Επίκουρος Καθηγητής Φαρμακολογίας Ιατρικής Σχολής Πανεπιστήμιου Κρήτης.

#### Επταμελής εξεταστική επιτροπή

Αχιλλέας Γραβάνης: Καθηγητής Φαρμακολογίας Ιατρικής Σχολής Πανεπιστήμιου Κρήτης, Ερευνητής του Ιδρύματος Τεχνολογίας & Έρευνας (ΙΤΕ).

**Νεκτάριος Ταβερναράκης**: Καθηγητής Μοριακής Βιολογίας Συστημάτων Ιατρικής Σχολής Πανεπιστήμιου Κρήτης, Ερευνητής του Ιδρύματος Τεχνολογίας & Έρευνας (ITE).

**Ιωάννης Χαραλαμπόπουλος**: Επίκουρος Καθηγητής Φαρμακολογίας Ιατρικής Σχολής Πανεπιστήμιου Κρήτης.

**Ανδρέας Μαργιωρής:** Καθηγητής Κλινικής Χημείας Ιατρικής Σχολής Πανεπιστήμιου Κρήτης.

**Ηλίας Καστανάς**: Καθηγητής Εργαστηριακής Ενδοκρινολογίας Ιατρικής Σχολής Πανεπιστήμιου Κρήτης.

**Κυριακή Θερμού**: Καθηγήτρια Φαρμακολογίας Ιατρικής Σχολής Πανεπιστήμιου Κρήτης.

**Ιωάννης Ηλιόπουλος**: Επίκουρος Καθηγητής Μοριακής Βιολογίας-Γονιδιωματικής Βιοπληροφορικής Ιατρικής Σχολής Πανεπιστήμιου Κρήτης.

### ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This dissertation would not have been possible without the help of several individuals who contributed in the preparation and completion of this study.

First and foremost, I want to express my deepest gratitude to my supervisors Professor Achille Gravanis, and Assistant Professor Ioannis Charalampopoulos, for their constant support and encouragement. They inspired me all these years and changed my way of thinking in both research and non-research areas.

Also, my sincere thanks go to the members of my supervising committee for their feedback and their valuable comments on my work.

I am very thankful to my dear friends and respected colleagues, Paschalis Efstathopoulos, and Alexandra Kourgiantaki, for their support and patience all of these years. Many thanks to Mariletta Grozi, Kanelina Karali, Nikoleta Delivanoglou, Vassiliki Nikoletopoulou, Marilena Kampa, Ismini Alexaki and Katerina Spyridaki for cooperating and for the good times we had together. I really appreciate all your assistance.

More personally, I would like to extend my appreciation to my life-time friends: Filippos Ch., George L., Aris P., Thanos A., Antonis & Nikos Ps., Areti Ch., Stella K., Nikos B., Konstantina B., Pavlos B., Xaris K. and Athina. T., for their understanding and comedic relief, after a hard day. Many thanks to Anna for handling my anxiety, disappointments and despairs during the fulfillment of the Ph.D Thesis.

Special thanks to my sister Despina, her husband Aris, my lovely grandmother, my grandfather and my aunt Anna, who stood by me in a very unique way providing anything I needed from time to time. Last but not least, I am truly grateful to my parents Babis and Rena for their patience and support. All my efforts and choices were accompanied by their unconditional love and understanding, which made everything look easier.

This thesis is dedicated to my nephew Alexandros.

## **Table of Contents**

#### Abstract

Περίληψη

1. INTRODUCTION	1
1.1. Neurotrophins and their receptors	1
1.2. Neurotrophins and neurodegenerative diseases	11
1.3. Neurosteroids	14
1.4. Dehydroepiandrosterone (DHEA)	15
1.5. Neurosteroid DHEA interacts with NGF receptors, preventing neuronal apoptosis	19
1.6. Aims of the study	20
2. MATERIALS AND METHODS	25
3. RESULTS	36
3.1. DHEA interacted with both vertebrate and invertebrate Trk receptors	37
3.2. DHEA was able to activate all types of invertebrate Trk homologs	38
3.3. DHEA induced the activation of Erk1/2 and Akt kinases via all types of	
invertebrates Trk receptors	40
3.4. The invertebrate Trk receptors mediated the anti-apoptotic effects of DHEA	41
3.5. BNN27 specifically interacts with TrkA and p75 <sup>NTR</sup> receptors	43
3.6. Pull-down Assays and STD NMR Spectroscopy of the interaction of BNN27	
with NGF receptors	45
3.7. BNN27 effectively activates both TrkA and p75 <sup>NTR</sup> receptors in neurons and	
glial cells	48
3.8. NGF inhibits apoptosis of NGF-deprived sympathetic neurons in culture, via	
NGF receptors	56
3.9. NGF delays apoptosis of TrkA <sup>+</sup> sensory neurons in <i>ngf</i> null mice	59
3.10. BNN27 exerts synergistic effects with NGF in the axonal outgrowth of PC12 cells	61
3.11. Kinetics of TrkA receptor internalization in BNN27-treated cells	62
3.12. Synthesis of new microneurotrophins	68
4. DISCUSSION	71
5. REFERENCES	84

#### Abstract

Neuronal cell fate is majorly governed by the actions of growth factors, such as neurotrophins. These specific ligands and their receptors activity are regulated by multiple cellular parameters. Indeed, we have recently shown that neurosteroid dehydroepiandrosterone (DHEA) prevents neuronal apoptosis through binding to NGF receptors, namely TrkA and p75<sup>NTR</sup>. In this study we provide evidence that DHEA interacts with the other two mammalian neurotrophin receptors, i.e., the TrkB and TrkC, as well as their invertebrate counterparts (orthologs) in mollusks Lymnaea and Aplysia, and in cephalochordate fish Amphioxus, supporting the hypothesis that during evolution DHEA may have served as a primordial neurotrophic factor, promoting neuronal survival in species with less complex nervous systems. A large number of experimental and clinical studies suggest that endogenous neurotrophins are involved in the pathopysiology of many neurodegenerative diseases. However, despite their demonstrated beneficial effects on neuronal survival and protection, the therapeutic usefulness of neurotrophins is compromised by their polypeptide nature and their restricted penetrance to the blood-brain barrier (BBB). To overcome this limitation, small molecules –like DHEA- which could mimic the effects of neurotrophic factors would be therapeutically ideal. However, DHEA is metabolized in vivo to sex steroids, affecting the endocrine system. We have recently synthesized 17-spiro analogs of DHEA with anti-apoptotic, neuroprotective properties (IC<sub>50</sub> at nanomolar levels), deprived of androgenic-estrogenic actions. In the present study, we report that synthetic DHEA derivative, BNN27, specifically interacts with both NGF receptors, TrkA and p75<sup>NTR</sup>, at nanomolar concentrations. BNN27 induces TrkA tyrosine phosphorylation, affecting downstream signaling of Akt and MAPKs in sympathetic neurons and regulates TrkA internalization, however in a different time pattern than that of NGF. Moreover, BNN27 was shown to promote the interaction of p75<sup>NTR</sup> receptors with its effector factors RhoGDI, RIP2 and TRAF6. It also significantly reverses apoptosis of NGF-dependent embryonic sensory neurons of NGF null mice. BNN27 itself was not effective in to mimicking NGF in the induction of neurite elongation, perhaps due to its differential endosome's turn over. However, combination of BNN27 with NGF results in enhancement of neurites' length. BNN27 may serve as a lead molecule to develop BBB permeable, neurotrophin-like small molecules (microneurotrophins) with potential applications in the treatment of neurodegenerative diseases and brain disorders.

#### Περίληψη

Η οικογένεια των Νευροτροφινών αποτελείται στα θηλαστικά από 4 πολυπεπτιδικά μόρια, τα NGF (Nerve Growth Factor), BDNF (Brain Derived Growth Factor), NT-3 (Neurotrophin-3) και Neurotrophin-4/5 (Neurotrophin-4/5). Οι πρωτεϊνες αυτές ταυτοποιήθηκαν αρχικά σαν παράγοντες επιβίωσης των συμπαθητικών κι αισθητικών νευρώνων κι έκτοτε έχει δειχθεί πως ελέγχουν μια σειρά προ-επιβιωτικών λειτουργιών, ανάπτυξης και κυτταρικής λειτουργίας τόσο στον νευρικό ιστό όσο και σε άλλα συστήματα του οργανισμού.

Οι βιολογικές δράσεις κάθε νευροτροφικού παράγοντα διαμεσολαβούνται μέσω ειδικών κυτταρικών υποδοχέων που ανήκουν σε ένα ή περισσότερα μέλη της οικογένειας των κινασών τυροσίνης (Trk, Tropomyocin-related Kinase) TrkA, TrkB ή TrkC. Επιπροσθέτως, όλες οι νευροτροφίνες προσδένονται και ενεργοποιούν τον παν-υποδοχέα p75<sup>NTR</sup>, που ανήκει στην υπεροικογένεια των υποδοχέων του TNF (Tumor Necrosis Factor). Εκτός των κλασσικών ενδογενών Νευροτροφινών, πρόσφατα δεδομένα κατέδειξαν για πρώτη φορά ότι και μια άλλη κατηγορία ενδογενών νευροπροστατευτικών μορίων, όπως το Νευροστεροειδές Διϋδροεπιανδροστερόνη (DHEA) διαθέτει την ικανότητα να αλληλεπιδρά άμεσα με τους υποδοχείς TrkA και p75<sup>NTR</sup>, ενεργοποιώντας τα σηματοδοτικά μονοπάτια που εκκινούν από τους υποδοχείς αυτούς.

Το Νευροστεροειδές DHEA παράγεται στο κεντρικό νευρικό σύστημα, εκτός της βασικής θέσης παραγωγής τους στη περιφέρεια, το φλοιό των επινεφριδίων. Έχει προταθεί η πιθανή θεραπευτική χρησιμότητα του στην αντιμετώπιση των νευροεκφυλιστικών διαδικασιών, όπως οι νόσοι του Parkinson και Alzheimer αλλά και το εγκεφαλικό τραύμα και η ισχαιμία, και η Σκλήρυνση κατά Πλάκας, διαδικασίες στις οποίες παρατηρείται έντονη αποπτωτική απώλεια νευρώνων. Εν τούτοις η *in vivo* βιομετατροπή τους σε οιστρογόνα και ανδρογόνα καθιστά την κλινική τους χρήση προβληματική. Η ανάπτυξη συνθετικών αναλόγων της DHEA, που στερούνται ενδοκρινών δράσεων και διαπερνούν τον αιματοεγκεφαλικό φραγμό, παρέχει την δυνατότητα ανάπτυξης νέων μορίων ως μικρομοριακοί αγωνιστές των υποδοχέων των νευροτροφινών, και παρέχουν την δυνατότητα για την ανάπτυξη νέων θεραπευτικών ουσιών με νευροπροστατευτικές και πιθανές νευροαναγεννητικές ιδιότητες.

Η παρούσα εργασία στόχευσε κατ' αρχάς την μελέτη της ικανότητας του νευροστεροειδούς DHEA να αλληλεπιδρά και με τα υπόλοιπα μέλη της οικογένειας των υποδοχέων νευροτροφινών (TrkB και TrkC), αλλά και με τα αρχέγονα ανάλογά τους, Ltrk, ApTrk και AmphiTrk. Τα αποτελέσματα της παρούσας εργασίας ανέδειξαν την ικανότητα της DHEA να λειτουργεί ως ένας πιθανός αρχέγονος νευροτροφικος παράγοντας προάγοντας την νευρωνική επιβίωση σε είδη με λιγότερο σύνθετα νευρικά συστήματα.

Σημαντικός αριθμός πειραματικών και κλινικών μελετών υποστηρίζει την ενδογενών νευροτροφινών στην παθοφυσιολογία των συμμετοχή των νευροεκφυλιστικών νόσων και την πιθανή τους χρησιμότητα στην θεραπευτική τους. Εν τούτοις η κλινική θεραπευτική χρησιμότητα των νευροτροφινών περιορίεται από την πρωτεϊνική τους φύση και την αδυναμία τους να διέλθουν τον αιματεγκεφαικό φραγμό. Η προσπάθεια διεθνώς έχει εστιασθεί στην ανάπτυξη συνθετικών αναλόγων των Νευροτροφινών με νευροτροφικές, νευροπροστατευτικές δράσεις. Η ικανότητα της DHEA να συνδέεται και να ενεργοποιεί τους υποδοχέις των νευροτροφινών αποκτά ιδιαίτερη φαρμακολογικό ενδιαφέρον, ιδιαίτερα αυτή συνθετικών της αναλόγων, στα οποία απουσιάζουν οι ενδοκρινικές δράσεις.

Η παρούσα εργασία εστίασε κυρίως στην μελέτη της ικανότητας ενός πρότυπου συνθετικού αναλόγου της DHEA, του BNN27 να αλληλεπιδρά και να ενεργοποιεί εκλεκτικά τους υποδοχείς του Νευρικού Αυξητικού Παράγοντα (NGF). Αρχικά, μελετήθηκε η ικανότητα πρόσδεσης του ΒΝΝ27 στους υποδοχείς των Νευροτροφινών (Trk και p75<sup>NTR</sup>). Δεδομένα που προέκυψαν από πειράματα ανταγωνισμού σύνδεσης ( $[^{3}H]$ -DHEA displacement experiments) ανέδειξαν το BNN27 ως πιθανό αγωνιστή των υποδοχέων TrkA και p75<sup>NTR</sup> με Κί της τάξης του 1.86±0.4nM και 3.9±1.2nM για TrkA και p75<sup>NTR</sup> αντίστοιχα. Σε αντίθεση με την DHEA, το BNN27 δεν έδειξε χημική συγγένεια με τους υποδοχείς TrkB, TrkC, υποστηρίζοντας ότι η σύνδεση του BNN27 είναι εκλεκτική. Επιπλέον, μελετήθηκε η ικανότητα του ΒΝΝ27 να επάγει συγκεκριμένα ενδοκυττάρια σηματοδοτικά μονοπάτια ευαίσθητα στον φυσιολογικό προσδέτη, τον NGF. Συγκεκριμένα, εξετάστηκε η ικανότητα του BNN27 να επάγει τη φωσφορυλίωση του υποδοχέα TrkA σε κύτταρα που τον εκφράζουν ενδογενώς (όπως οι συμπαθητικοί νευρώνες σε πρωτογενή καλλιέργεια ή η κυτταρική σειρά PC12) ή μετά από παροδική διαμόλυνση CHO κυττάρων με το cDNA του TrkA. Η επίδραση του BNN27 (100 nM) ήταν τόσο αποτελεσματική όσο και του NGF (100ng/ml) στην επαγωγή της φωσφορυλίωσης των TrkA υποδοχέων σε χρόνο 20 λεπτών, υποδηλώνοντας ότι η σύνδεση του BNN27 στους TrkA υποδοχείς είναι λειτουργική. Αντιθέτως, το BNN27 απέτυχε να επάγει τη φωσφορυλίωση του TrkB και TrkC υποδοχέα.

Επίσης, με μελέτες ανοσοκατακρήμνισης διαπιστώθηκε η ικανότητα του BNN27 να ενεργοποιεί σηματοδοτικά μονοπάτια που σχετίζονται με τον υποδοχέα p75<sup>NTR</sup>. Μια από τις πρωτεΐνες που προσδένονται με τον p75<sup>NTR</sup> είναι η πρωτεϊνική κινάση RIP2, η οποία μπορεί να προσδένεται στην Death Domain (DD) του p75<sup>NTR</sup> μέσω της CARD περιοχής του. Μια επιπλέον πρωτεΐνη που έχει τη δυνατότητα να προσδένεται στην DD του p75<sup>NTR</sup> είναι ο αναστολέας της απόσπασης του GDP από την Rho (RhoGDP Dissociation Inhibitor, RhoGDI). Έχει δειχθεί ότι η αλληλεπίδραση του p75<sup>NTR</sup> με την RhoGDI επάγει την ενεργοποίηση της Rho, γεγονός που φαίνεται να συμβαίνει μέσω της απελευθέρωσης της Rho από την RhoGDI που οφείλεται στην αναδιαμόρφωση της στερεοδιάταξης της RhoGDI από την πρόσδεση στον p75<sup>NTR</sup>. Πειράματα σε πρωτογενείς καλλιέργειες γλοιακών κυττάρων Schwann που εκφράζουν ενδογενώς τον p75<sup>NTR</sup> ή κύτταρα που δεν εκφράζουν τον p75<sup>NTR</sup> (MEF, HEK, CHO) παρά μόνο μετά από διαμόλυνση τους με το cDNA του p75<sup>NTR</sup> ανέδειξαν την ικανότητα του BNN27 (100nM) να στρατολογεί την RIP2 και τον TRAF6 στον p75<sup>NTR</sup> (20 λεπτά), ενώ διευκόλυνε την απομάκρυνση της RhoGDI από τον p75<sup>NTR</sup> (30 λεπτά).

Πειραματικά δεδομένα ανέδειξαν την ικανότητα του BNN27 να αναστρέψει στατιστικά σημαντικά την απόπτωση που προκαλείται λόγω στέρησης του νευροτροφικού παράγοντα (NGF) σε πρωτογενείς καλλιέργειες συμπαθητικών νευρώνων απομονωθέντων από τα ανώτερα θωρακικά συμπαθητικά γάγγλια (SCGs) νεογέννητων αρουραίων. Επίσης, χορήγηση του BNN27 κατά την διάρκεια τις κύησης οδήγησε σε μείωση τις αποπτωτικής απώλειας των TrkA θετικών αισθητικών νευρώνων των νωτιαίων γαγγλίων που παρατηρείται κατά την 14<sup>n</sup> εμβρυική μέρα (E14) στους διαγονιδιάκους *ngf-/*- ποντικούς. Σε αντίθεση με τον NGF, το BNN27 δεν ήταν ικανό να προκαλέσει τη διαφοροποίηση των PC12 κυττάρων σε νευρώνες. Οι διαφορές στα ευρήματα που παρατηρήθηκαν ίσως να οφείλονται σε διαφορετική σενσχέση με τον NGF διαδικασία της ενδοκυττάρωσης του υποδοχέα TrkA. Συμπερασματικά, η ανάπτυξη μικρομοριακών αναλόγων της DHEA, όπως του BNN27 που στερούνται ενδοκρινών δράσεων και διαπερνούν τον αιματοεγκεφαλικό φραγμό, παρέχει την δυνατότητα ανάπτυξης νέων συνθετικών μορίων (lead molecules) ως αγωνιστές των υποδοχέων των νευροτροφινών, στοχεύοντας στην ανάπτυξη νέων θεραπευτικών προσεγγίσεων των νευροεκφυλιστικών νόσων και του εγκεφαλικού τραύματος.

# **1. INTRODUCTION**

#### **1.1. Neurotrophins and their receptors**

Polypeptidic neurotrophic growth factors (neurotrophins) are important regulators of neural survival, development, function and plasticity (*Eide et al., 1993; Segal & Greenberg 1996; McAllister et al., 1999; Sofroniew et al., 2001*). Four neurotrophins are characterized in mammals, namely Nerve Growth Factor (NGF), Brain-Derived Neurotrophic Factor (BDNF), Neurotrophin-3 (NT-3), and Neurotrophin-4 (NT-4). All four neurotrophins are derived from a common ancestral gene and they have important homology and similarities in sequence and structure (*Hallbook, 1999*).

Neurotrophins show different distribution patterns throughout the Central Nervous System (CNS) and the Peripheral Nervous System (PNS). In the CNS, NGF mRNA is present at high levels in the hippocampus, cerebral cortex, thalamus and hypothalamus, at medium levels in the striatum and brainstem, while lower levels were found in the cerebellum and spinal cord. Highest levels of BDNF mRNA and NT-3 mRNA in the adult mouse brain were found in the hippocampus, with 50 times more BDNF mRNA being present compared to this of NGF mRNA (Hofer et al., 1990). In the PNS, high levels of NGF mRNA were localised in sympathetic and sensory ganglia, in the sciatic nerve and lower levels in the trigeminal ganglion. Furthermore, NGF mRNA was also found in nonneuronal tissue such as the heart, submandibular gland and skin and lower levels in the adrenal gland, pituitary gland, testis, striated muscles and liver (Goedert et al., 1986). NGF and its receptors are expressed in a variety of cell types, such as neurons and glia cells including oligodendrocytes and Schwann cells, immune cells including lymphocytes, mast cells, macrophages and microglia, as well as by epithelial cells, fibroblasts and smooth muscle cells (Lee et al., 1998).

Although the production of NGF in many of these systems is mainly apparent during development, with their levels of expression been reduced or even absent during adulthood, NGF production is known to be homeostatically reactivated under pathological conditions, as a protective mechanism (Lee et al., 1998). BDNF expression is low in developing regions of the CNS and increases as these regions mature, whereas NGF expression varies during the development dependent upon the region. NT-3 is by far the most highly expressed in the immature CNS and its expression dramatically decreases with maturation (Maisonpierre et al., 1990). The mature forms of neurotrophins mediate their actions by interacting with two receptor types: the first one is the tyrosine kinase (Trk:Tropomyosin related kinase) family of receptors including TrkA, TrkB and TrkC which show high specificity for NGF, BDNF and NT3 respectively, and the second one is p75<sup>NTR</sup> which binds all neurotrophins with lower affinity (*Bothwell et* al., 1995; Friedman et al., 1999; Lee et al., 2001). In addition, unprocessed neurotrophins (pro-neurotrophins) have been found to display higher selectivity for p75<sup>NTR</sup> over Trk receptors (*Lee et al.*, 2001).

#### Structural and functional role of TrK receptors

Evaluation of the distribution of TrkA protein and mRNA in the rat and human CNS shown that TrkA is expressed in basal forebrain cholinergic neurons (*Sobreviela et al., 1994; Steininger et al., 1993*) although there were some TrkA positive, p75<sup>NTR</sup>-negative neurons in the striatum (*Allen et al., 1989; Dawbarn et al., 1988*). In contrast, TrkB and TrkC are more widely distributed (*Chao et al., 2002*). In the PNS, TrkA expression is confined in sympathetic and sensory

neurons. TrkB and TrkC receptors are not required for normal sympathetic or sensory development *in vivo*, while TrkA receptors are absolutely needed for sympathetic and sensory neuron survival during late embryogenesis and early postnatal development (*Fagan et al., 1996*).

Trk receptors are transmembrane glycoproteins of ~140 kDa, shares a common structural organization of their extra- and intracellular domains although they exhibit differences in their affinity toward the polypeptide neurotrophic ligands (*Bothwell et al., 1995*). Specifically, the extracellular region of TrkA is characterized by a number of distinct structural motifs (*Neilson et al., 1996*). The amino-terminal sequence consists of three tandem leucine repeats (LRM) flanked by two cysteine clusters. Following the cysteine-rich region, two immunoglobulin (Ig)-like C2 type domains are shown which contribute significantly to NGF binding



(Figure 1.1.a) (*Holden et al., 1997; Perez et al., 1995; Urfer et al., 1995*). It is well established that Trk receptors –as members of RTK receptors- are activated upon dimerization and intracellular phosphorylation at specific tyrosine residues. Activated Trk receptors initiate multiple cascades of phosphorylations, which activate specific pro-survival kinases. Tyrosine phosphorylation drives activation of signaling pathways like those of Ras-Raf-MAPKs, PI3K-

Akt, and PLC-γ1 (*Kaplan et al., 2000; Foehr et al., 2000; Wooten et al., 1999*). The signaling pathways of Ras-Raf-MAPKs and PI3K-Akt are activated upon phosphorylation of Tyrosine 490 (Y490) of the Trk receptor, through subsequent phosphorylation the Shc protein. Shc interacts directly with the receptor and mediates the phosphorylation of the Ras-Raf-MAPKs and PI3K-Akt pathways, controling finally several cellular events, such as the survival and differentiation of nerve cells. Another tyrosine residue at position 785 (Y785) is responsible for the activation of signaling cascades initiated by PLC-γ, and the production of diacylglycerol (DAG) and inositol-3-phosphate (IP3), which in their turn regulate the intracellular distribution of Ca<sup>+2</sup>. Finally, receptors of tyrosine kinase have the ability to activate the synthesis of cAMP, which in turn participates in several signal pathways of survival, proliferation and cell differentiation. These signaling pathways of successive phosphorylation events culminate in the activation of transcription factors such as CREB and NF-κB and the subsequent regulation of gene expression and production of anti-apoptotic Bcl-2 proteins, affecting thus cellular survival (*Klein et al., 1991, Jing et al., 1992, Ip et al., 1993, Blum & Konnerth., 2005, Arevalo & Wu., 2006, Ibanez., 2002*).

TrkA mediates signaling events through its intracellular trafficking. Upon NGF binding, TrkA exits from membrane raft regions where it is initially located, undergoing a dynamin-dependent internalization process, probably *via* the coated pit pathway (*Zhang Y et al., 2000*). Once internalized into early endosomes, TrkA may either recycle to the plasma membrane through recycling endosomes or it might enter the degradation pathway by passing into late endosomes/multivesicular bodies (MVBs) to be finally degraded by lysosomes (*Jullien et al., 2002*). Internalized TrkA receptors signal activation of extracellular regulated kinase/mitogen-activated protein kinase (ERK/MAPK), thereby regulating cell differentiation (*Jullien et al., 2003; Zhang Y et al., 2000*). Furthermore, the kinase activity of TrkA has been shown to play a major role in sorting of the internalized

TrkA from early to late endosomes/MVBs. Inhibition of TrkA kinase activity switches the sorting of TrkA from the degradative pathway to the recycling pathway in PC12 cells (*Saxena et al., 2005*).



**Figure 1.1.** Schematic representation of the Trk (a) and  $p75^{NTR}$  (b) receptors showing individual domains (*Dechant and Barde, 2002*)

Structure and functional role of p75<sup>NTR</sup> receptor

p75<sup>NTR</sup> is not widely expressed in the normal adult brain. Immunohistochemical and *in situ* analysis of the distribution of p75<sup>*NTR*</sup> in rat and primate brain (*Allen et al., 1989; Dawbarn et al., 1988; Kordower et al., 1988; Riopelle et al., 1987*) and co-localization of choline acetyltransferase (ChAT) and p75<sup>*NTR*</sup> immunoreactivity (*Dawbarn et al., 1988; Kordower et al., 1988*) show that p75<sup>*NTR*</sup> is almost exclusively located in basal forebrain cholinergic neurons. However, p75<sup>*NTR*</sup> is expressed in the nervous system during development or after injury (*Chao, 2003*) and it has been primarily studied as a regulator of survival and apoptosis in neurons and glia cells (*Dechant and Barde, 2002*). p75<sup>NTR</sup> is a transmembrane protein, with its molecular weight (75 kDa) determined by glycosylation through both N- and O-linkages in the extracellular domain (*Grob et al., 1985; Johnson et al., 1986*). It consists of intracellular, transmembrane and extracellular domains (Figure 1.1.b), which are different from those in the other TNF receptors. First, the death of p75<sup>NTR</sup> is a type 2 molecule, which is different from type 1 molecules of other TNF receptors (*Liepinsh et al., 1997*) and, secondly, unlike other TNF receptors, p75<sup>NTR</sup> does not self-associate in solution (*Liepinsh et al., 1997*).

The crystal structure of the ligand-binding domain (CRDs 1 to 4) of p75<sup>NTR</sup> in complex with NGF had initially been explored by *Garcia and colleagues (He et al., 2004)*. The complex was shown to be composed of an NGF homodimer asymmetrically bound to a single p75<sup>NTR</sup> molecule. p75<sup>NTR</sup> was proposed to bind along the homodimeric interface of NGF and to disable NGF's symmetry-related second binding site through an allosteric conformational change (*He et al., 2004*). Neurotrophins bind to the second and third CRD in p75<sup>NTR</sup> (*He et al., 2004*; *Welcher et al., 1991; Yan et al., 1991; Baldwin et al., 1995*).

In contrast to the aforementioned model of  $p75^{NTR}$  interaction with its ligand, recent crystal structure studies of the complex of NGF with the  $p75^{NTR}$ , have shown that neurotrophins can interact with dimers of the p75 neurotrophin receptor. However, the exact mechanism of receptor activation remains elusive. Recently studies have shown that  $p75^{NTR}$  forms disulphide-linked dimers independently of neurotrophin binding through the highly conserved Cys257 in its transmembrane domain (*Vilar et al., 2009*).

The intracellular domain of p75<sup>NTR</sup> interacts with a number of deathsignaling binding partners (*Coulson et al., 2004; Frade, 2000; Roux & Barker,*  2002) and its C-terminal tail may bind to a PDZ domain containing proteins known for protein trafficking and receptor complex association.

p75<sup>NTR</sup> can interact with tyrosine kinase receptors (TrkA, TrkB and TrkC constitute the high-affine receptors for NGF, BDNF and NT-3 respectively) to facilitate neuronal survival and differentiation in response to neurotrophins (*Hempstead, 2002*), or in the contrary, it can mediate an apoptotic response to pro-neurotrophins (the immature form of neurotrophins) by interacting with sortilin as a co-receptor (*Nykjaer et al., 2004; Teng et al., 2005; Volosin et al., 2006*). p75<sup>NTR</sup> also binds non-neurotrophin ligands, which include the neurotoxic prion protein fragment PrP (*Della-Bianca et al., 2001*), and the Ab-peptide of the amyloid precursor protein (APP) (*Yaar et al., 2002*). In addition, p75<sup>NTR</sup> is part of the Nogo receptor signaling complex which is activated by myelin proteins, including myelin-associated glycoprotein (MAG) and oligodendrocyte myelin glycoprotein (OMgp) to inhibit axonal growth (*Wang et al., 2002; Wong et al., 2002*). Therefore, p75<sup>NTR</sup> may promote cell survival or death, and facilitate or inhibit axonal growth, depending on its receptor partners (Figure 1.2).



Figure 1.2. Multiple partners of p75<sup>NTR</sup> (*Lu et al., 2005*).

p75<sup>NTR</sup> has no kinase activity nor is linked to a G-protein-coupled pathway. Instead, p75<sup>NTR</sup> interacts with different intracellular factors by recruiting intracellular binding proteins to mediate specific functions. Different binding proteins are recruited to the receptor in distinct cell types (*Barker, 2004; Yamashita et al., 2005; Arevalo & Wu, 2006; Blochl, 2007).* The p75<sup>NTR</sup>-mediated signaling pathways are only now becoming defined, in part due to the identification of proteins that bind the p75<sup>NTR</sup> intracellular domain upon neurotrophin activation of p75<sup>NTR</sup>. Many of the effectors identified have been implicated in cell cycle regulation, apoptosis, or both, suggesting pleiotropic roles for p75<sup>NTR</sup> during development (*Dechant & Barde, 2002; Hempstead, 2002; Lopez-Sanchez & Frade; 2002; Roux & Barker, 2002*).



An important pro-survival signaling pathway activated by NGF, but not BDNF or NT-3, through p75<sup>NTR</sup> is the NF-κB pathway (*Carter et al., 1996*). The activation of NF-κB requires several proteins, including TRAF6, p62, interleukin-1 receptor-associated kinase (IRAK), and receptor-interacting protein-2 (RIP-2) (*Kuruvilla et al., 2000; Yeiser et al., 2004; Casademunt et al., 1999; Mamidipudi et al., 2002; Khursigara et al., 2001*). Upon activation in response to

**Survival** neurotrophins, NF-κB translocates to the nucleus and triggers the expression of Hes1/5 to modulate dendritic growth (*Salama-Cohen et al., 2005*). This prosurvival pathway, unlike JNK activation, is not abolished by the expression of TrkA and is more likely to be activated when the cells have been previously exposed to stress conditions, including TNF or serum deprivation (*Bhakar et al., 1999; Cosgaya et al., 2001*).

Among other functions, p75<sup>NTR</sup> can also modulate axonal growth with different outcomes depending on the molecule that binds to the receptor. Neurotrophin binding leads to axonal growth whereas myelin-derived growth inhibitors (MDGIs) evoke growth-cone collapse. These opposite effects are obtained by the regulation of the small GTPase RhoA, a member of the Rho family of proteins that have been shown to control the organization of the actin cytoskeleton in many cell types. In the absence of neurotrophins, a constitutive interaction between p75<sup>NTR</sup> and Rho-GDI (inhibitor of RhoA) maintains RhoA activation and inhibition of axonal growth. Neurotrophin binding to p75<sup>NTR</sup> causes dissociation of RhoGDI from the receptor, blocking RhoA activity and leading to axonal growth (Yamashita et al., 1999, 2003). Modulation of axonal growth through p75<sup>NTR</sup>-RhoA pathways is not exclusive to neurotrophins. In the last few years several reports have implicated p75<sup>NTR</sup> as a part of a receptor complex with the Nogo receptor (NgR) that mediates the axonal outgrowth inhibitory signals of myelin derivatives, such as Nogo66, myelin-associated glycoprotein (MAG), and oligodendrocyte myelin glycoprotein (OMgp) (Wang et al., 2002; Wong et al., 2002). LINGO-1, a nervous system-specific transmembrane protein, also binds NgR1 and p75<sup>NTR</sup> and is a functional component of the NgR1/p75<sup>NTR</sup> signaling complex.

The p75<sup>NTR</sup> is expressed additionally to neurons in a variety of other cell types like glia. Among glial cells, Schwann cells have been the most extensively studied for p75<sup>NTR</sup> signaling. Schwann cells express high levels of p75<sup>NTR</sup> during

development and regeneratation of peripheral nerves, although the specific role of p75<sup>NTR</sup> in mediating myelination is unclear. *Cosgaya and his colleagues* demonstrated that the enhancement of myelin formation in co-cultures of dorsal root ganglia neurons and Schwann cells by endogenous BDNF is mediated by p75<sup>NTR</sup> receptors (*Cosgaya et al., 2002*). Oligodendrocytes were among the earliest cell populations shown to undergo p75<sup>NTR</sup>-mediated apoptosis *in vitro* (*Casaccia et al., 1996*), mediated by Rac GTPase activity, JNK phosphorylation (*Harrington et al., 2002*) and caspase activation (*Gu et al., 1999*).

Numerous studies have demonstrated that astrocytes express neurotrophin receptors in primary culture (*Hutton et al., 1992*) while NGF treatment upregulates p75<sup>NTR</sup> mRNA levels (*Hutton et al., 1992*). There is uncertainty about the role of p75<sup>NTR</sup> in pathological conditions associated with astrocytes, although one possibility may be that p75<sup>NTR</sup> regulates the proliferation of astrocytes to restrict glial scar formation after CNS injury.

#### 1.2. Neurotrophins and neurodegenerative diseases

Neurotrophins have potent neuroprotective and neurogenic effects in various neurodegenerative diseases such as Alzheimer's disease (AD), Parkinson's disease (PD), Amyotrophic Lateral Sclerosis (ALS) and peripheral neuropathy. However they have not truly fulfilled their therapeutic potential in clinical trials because of the difficulties of protein delivery and pharmacokinetics in the nervous system. NGF promotes the growth, differentiation and survival of cholinergic neurons in the basal forebrain and is thus ideally suited as a neurotherapeutic (*Winkler et al., 1998*). Exogenous NGF rescues cholinergic

neurons in the basal forebrain and improves cognitive function in impaired, aged or cholinergically-lesioned rats (Fischer, 1994). Transplantation of fibroblasts genetically modified to secrete NGF led to a slowing of cognitive decline in a phase 1 clinical trial performed on patients suffering from mild AD (Tuszynski et al., 2005). NGF deprivation causes amyloid-beta (AB) production and apoptotic cell death in both differentiated PC12 cells (Matrone et al., 2008) and hippocampal neurons in primary cultures (Matrone et al., 2008). Furthermore, in these studies addition of an antibody against AB resulted in the reversal of apoptosis due to NGF withdrawal but had no effect on the levels of apoptosis due to serum deprivation. These results show that the production of A $\beta$  is responsible for the induction of apoptosis due to NGF withdrawal. In addition to the link between NGF and AD there is some evidence to implicate changes in BDNF and TrkB in the disease process. Firstly, BDNF mRNA levels decreased in AD hippocampal samples, estimated by in situ hybridization (Phillips et al., 1991), and by immunocytochemical techniques; BDNF protein levels decrease in neurons of the hippocampus and temporal cortex (Connor et al., 1997). In the basal forebrain, immunostaining demonstrated a large reduction in TrkA, TrkB and TrkC expression in AD (Salehi et al., 1996).

NGF overexpressing fibroblasts transplanted into the rat brain enhanced survival and neurite outgrowth of both grafted fetal basal forebrain cholinergic neurons and resident cholinergic circuits in the cerebellar cortex in a model of AD (*Ernfors et al., 1989*). Injection of NGF overexpressing monocytes in organotypic brain slices protected cholinergic neurons of the basal forebrain from NMDA-induced neurotoxicity (*Zassler and Humpel, 2006*).

Parkinson's disease is a slow, progressive disease involving rigidity and

tremor of the limbs, postural instability and bradykinesia of the limbs and body, with increasing prevalence in elderly population. Although for the initiation of the disease many factors both genetic and environmental may play a role, the final outcome is apoptotic loss of dopaminergic neurons in the substantia nigra pars compacta (SNc) that leads to extensive loss of striatal dopamine concentrations. the projection area of the SNc neurons (Lewis and Barker, 2009). Both NGF and TrkA are expressed in a large number of dopaminergic neurons in the substantia nigra in humans (Nishio et al., 1998). Significant neuroprotective effects of neurotrophins have been demonstrated in animal models of PD. Intrathecal infusion of NGF suppressed Parkinsonian signs in monkeys one week after treatment with the mitochondrial toxin 1-methyl-4-phenyl-1,2,3,6tetrahydropyridine (MPTP), which selectively destroys dopaminergic neurons and is widely used to model PD pathology (Tsukahara et al., 1995). Intraventricular administration of NGF increased the levels of dopamine and homovanillic acid in the striatum of MPTP treated mice but had no effect in vesicle treated control mice (Garcia et al., 1992).

ALS is a condition in which motor neurons in the spinal cord, brain stem and motor cortex progressively die. Alterations in neurotrophins and their receptors have been found in ALS. In one study in ALS muscle biopsies at *postmortem* (*Stuerenburg et al., 1998*), BDNF was strongly up-regulated in the early stage of the disease, whereas levels of NGF, NT-3 and NT-4/5 gradually increased during the course of the disorder. In a study of ALS spinal cords TrkB mRNA was up-regulated but the receptor was found to be much less phosphorylated on tyrosine residues than was that of controls (*Mutoh et al., 2000*). Peripheral neuropathy encompasses a range of neurological disorders resulting from damage to the peripheral nerves. The most common cause is diabetes, in which symptoms are predominantly related to the degeneration of sensory fibers. Serum levels of NGF in patients with diabetic neuropathy were found to be lower than in controls and the reduction in NGF levels was correlated with the decrease of motor nerve conduction velocity (*Faradji et al., 1990*). In rodent models of diabetes, deficits in NGF and TrkA were reported, presumably resulting in decreased support of NGF-dependent sensory neurons (*Tomlinson et al., 1996*). Treatment with exogenous NGF normalized these deficits (*Tomlinson et al., 1997*).

#### 1.3. Neurosteroids

The term "neurosteroids" appeared in the early 1980s by Étienne-Émile Baulieu (*Baulieu et al., 2001*). Neurosteroids are produced in the brain after local synthesis or by conversion of peripherally-derived adrenal steroids or gonadal steroids. (Baulieu and Robel, 1990) The major neurosteroids are dehydroepiandrosterone (DHEA) and pregnenolone (PREG), their sulfated derivatives DHEAS and PREGS, progesterone (PROG), and allopregnanolone (Allo) (Maninger et al., 2009). Since neurosteroids are highly lipophilic and can readily cross the blood-brain barrier, neurosteroids synthesized in peripheral tissues accumulate in the brain and can influence brain function (Schumacher et al., 1996).

#### 1.4. Dehydroepiandrosterone (DHEA)

#### Biosynthesis and metabolism of DHEA

DHEA is an endogenous steroid hormone. It is the most abundant circulating steroid in humans, in whom it is produced in the adrenal glands, the gonads, and the brain (*Robel and Baulieu, 1995*). The biosynthesis products of steroids and their biosynthetic enzymes have been well studied (Figure 1.3).



**Figure 1.3.** Schematic representation of major steroidogenic pathway catalyzed by cytochrome P450 (CYP) and HSD enzymes (*Maninger et al., 2009*).

Typically, there are three cytochrome P450 enzymes (CYP) such as P450 side chain cleavage (CYP11A), P450c17 (CYP17), and P450 aromatase (CYP19) and two types of hydroxysteroid dehydrogenases (HSDs) such as 3 $\beta$ -HSD and 17 $\beta$ -HSD. In particular, DHEA is synthesized from Pregnenolone (PREG) that is produced with the cleavage of cholesterol side chain by cytochrome CYP11A. PREG is metabolized to DHEA by the 17 $\alpha$ -hydroxylase /

c17 and 20-lyse activity of cytochrome CYP17. Further on DHEA can be bidirectionally converted in to each sulfated derivative DHEAS by hydroxysteroid sulfotransferase and back to DHEA with a sulphatase (*Mellon, 2001*).

#### Neurons and glia express the necessary enzymes for the synthesis of DHEA

DHEA and its sulfated derivative (DHEAS) are the major neurosteroids in the brain (*Baulieu*, 1997). From the time that the local synthesis of DHEA in the brain was reported (*Corpechot et al.*, 1981) there is considerable effort in the identification and localization of the enzymes required for its local synthesis in the nervous system.

During development in the mouse, cytochrome P450c17 protein expression starts as early as E10.5 in neural crest cells and shortly after is present in most of the spinal cord neural crest derived tissues, including peripheral nervous system (*Compagnone et al., 1995*). In the brain of rats cytochrome P450c17 is expressed during neonatal development and adulthood. The mRNA of P450c17 was found in the mesencephalon, cerebrum, diencephalon and cerebellum with the expression levels being higher in the mesencephalon. High levels of P450c17, in association with lower levels of 3βhydroxysteroid dehydrogenase/ $\Delta^5$ - $\Delta^4$ -isomerase (3β-HSD), the enzyme that transforms DHEA to androstenedione, in the mesencephalon shows that DHEA and not each metabolite might be the main neurosteroid in this area. (*Kohchi et al., 1998*). Furthermore, P450c17 has been identified in both neurons and astrocytes in hypothalamic and cortical cultures (Figure 1.4) (*Zwain and Yen, 1999*<sup>1</sup>; *Zwain and Yen, 1999*<sup>2</sup>) and in neurons, astrocytes and oligodendrocytes. In the spinal cord of adult rats (*Kibaly et al., 2005*). P450c17 has been identified both in endoplasmic reticulum and in the presynaptic and postsynaptic regions of pyramidal neurons in CA1-CA3 regions and of granule neurons in the dentate gyrus, showing that DHEA may have fast neuromodulatory actions at the level of synapse (*Mukai et al., 2006; Hojo et al., 2004*). The presence of P450c17 in neurons and glial cells has been also described in the brain and pituitary of frog (*Rego et al., 2007*).

Finally, there is also evidence for an alternative pathway producing DHEA independently from P450c17 by Fe<sup>2+</sup>. This Fe<sup>2+-</sup>dependent alternative pathway has been shown to take place in both neurons and glial cells (*Cascio et al., 2000*).



Figure 1.4. A schematic view of the neurosteroidogenic pathway in neurons and glia cells (*Zwain et al., 1999*).

#### Fluctuation of DHEA synthesis during development or aging

DHEA levels change profoundly throughout lifespan and fluctuations in the concentration of DHEA(S) during life coincides with important biological phenomena. This coincidence makes DHEA(S) a possible candidate as a regulatory molecule of these phenomena.

During development there are tempo-spatial fluctuations in each concentration, within the developing nervous system (Figure 1.5), showing that DHEA(S) may play an important role in the architecture of nervous system by controlling neural survival and apoptosis, and self renewal and differentiation of neural progenitors. Early in neonatal life the concentration of DHEA(S) starts to rise and remains at high levels throughout adulthood. These high levels may protect the brain from endogenous and exogenous neurotoxins and promote neurogenesis. During aging there is a progressive decline in the concentration of DHEA(S) (*Belanger et al., 1994, Migeon et al., 1957, Vermeulen et al., 1982*) and this decline have been associated with neural lose and neurodegenerative diseases (*Charalampopoulos et al., 2008*). Furthermore DHEA(S) may play a role in the shaping of neural responses acting as a neuromodulator by its interaction with neurotransmitter receptors (*Compagnone and Mellon, 2000*).



Figure 1.5. Changes in neurosteroidogenesis throughout lifespan (*Charalampopoulos et al., 2008*).

# 1.5. Neurosteroid DHEA interacts with NGF receptors, preventing neuronal apoptosis

DHEA protects neuronal cells against apoptosis, activating pro-survival kinases PI3K/Akt and MEK1/2/ERK1/2, the transcription factors NF- $\kappa$ B and CREB, resulting in the expression of anti-apoptotic Bcl-2 proteins and the post-translational de-activation of pro-apoptotic Bad protein (*Charalampopoulos et al., 2004*). Similarities in the signal transduction pathways activated by DHEA and NGF suggested a role for NGF receptors in the anti-apoptotic actions of DHEA.



**Figure 1.6.** DHEA exerts its neurotrophic effects by directly interacting with the TrkA and p75NTR membrane receptors of nerve growth factor (NGF), and efficiently activates their downstream signaling pathways (*Lazaridis et al., 2011*).

We have recently reported that DHEA protects neuronal cells against apoptosis, interacting with TrkA ( $K_D$  at nanomolar levels), the high affinity prosurvival receptor of the neurotrophin, nerve growth factor. Specifically, binding of DHEA to TrkA results in TrkA autophosphorylation and the initiation of a downstream cascade of prosurvival kinases, such as the Shc-PI3KAkt and SrcMEK-ERK signaling axes. In addition, DHEA also interacts with high affinity to the p75<sup>NTR</sup> receptors ( $K_D$  at nanomolar levels). Binding of DHEA to the pro-death receptor p75<sup>NTR</sup> affects the association of p75<sup>NTR</sup> with its effectors TRAF6, RIP2, and RhoGDI. The relative abundance of prosurvival TrkA and prodeath p75<sup>NTR</sup> receptors present in neuronal cells is thought to determine whether their fate is apoptosis or survival (*Lazaridis et al., 2011,* Figure 1.6).

#### 1.6. Aims of the study

A) Based on our previous studies showing that DHEA is a ligand for NGF receptors, in the present study we explored its ability to bind to the other neurotrophin receptors, as well.

B) An effort was undertaken to develop synthetic analogs of DHEA, deprived of its endocrine properties but selectively interacting with NGF receptors, to propose them as lead compounds for the development of new neuroprotective and neurogenic agents in the therapeutics of neurodegenerative conditions.

#### A) Does DHEA binds to the other neurotrophin receptors?

It has been speculated that an alternative form of neurotrophic signaling should be present in invertebrates, possibly including several Trk related receptors like the mollusk *Lymnaea stagnalis* (Ltrk) (*Lee et al., 2001*), the marine mollusk *Aplysia californica* (ApTrk) (*Ormond et al., 2004*), and the cephalochordate amphioxus *Branhiostoma floridae* (AmphiTrk) (*Benito-Gutierrez* 

*et al., 2005*). However, to date, researchers have been unable to identify neurotrophin homologs outside the vertebrate lineage (*Chao et al., 2000; Barde et al., 1994; Jaaro et al., 2001*), suggesting the presence of other types of molecules acting as potential activators of neurotrophin receptors. The only known example of such an invertebrate ligand, binding to fully conserved Trk receptor (ApTrk), is the ApNT, which is expressed exclusively in the central nervous system (CNS) of the marine mollusk *Aplysia californica*, playing a central role in learning related synaptic plasticity (*Ormond et al., 2004*). ApTrk is the only invertebrate Trk receptor with the structural and signaling features of its vertebrate ligands, the molluscan neurotrophic factor cysteine-rich neurotrophic factor (CRNF) has been found to interact with the mammalian pan-neurotrophin receptor p75<sup>NTR</sup> (*Fainzilber et al., 1996*), however invertebrate homologs of p75<sup>NTR</sup> have not been identified.

DHEA and the enzyme CYP17, which is required for DHEA biosynthesis, appeared early in evolutionary history (*Mizuta et al., 2007*). DHEA is a very "sticky" molecule, binding to many neutotransmitter and steroid hormone receptors, including the *N*-methyl-D-aspartate (NMDA),  $\gamma$ -aminobutyric acid type A (GABA<sub>A</sub>), and  $\sigma$ 1 receptors; the estrogen receptors  $\alpha$  and  $\beta$  (ER $\alpha$  and ER $\beta$ ); and androgen receptors (*Majewska et al., 1990; Johansson et al., 2005; Maurice et al., 1996; Kuiper et al., 1997*). Intrigued by its pleiotropic effects in the nervous system of a variety of species, in the present study we investigated the ability of DHEA to interact with the other two mammalian neurotrophin receptors, i.e., TrkB and TrkC, as well as their invertebrate counterparts (orthologs) in mollusks Lymnaea and Aplysia and in cephalochordate fish Amphioxus. Through these studies we explored the hypothesis that, during evolution, DHEA might have served as a primordial neurotrophic factor, promoting neuronal survival in the less ancient complex nervous systems (*Pediaditakis et al., 2015*).

*B)* Developing synthetic DHEA analogs with binding affinity for NGF receptors (microneurotrophins).

Despite the demonstrated beneficial effect, the therapeutic usefulness of endogenous neurotrophins is compromised by their polypeptidic nature and their large size. Thus, enormous international interest has built up lately to develop small molecules, agonists of neurotrophin receptors, with therapeutic applications in neurodegeneration and brain trauma. Synthetic Blood Brain Barrier (BBB)permeable small molecules that act as NGF receptor agonists with potent neuroprotective properties may represent a new therapeutic approach for NGFdependent neurodegenerative diseases.

The neurosteroid DHEA was previously referred to protect various neuronal cell types by binding to neurotrophin receptors and inhibiting the apoptotic machinery (*Lazaridis et al., 2011*). This property of DHEA makes it a pharmacological candidate for its potential use in the treatment of neurodegenerative conditions. However, DHEA is metabolized in vivo to estrogens, androgens, and related metabolites, affecting the endocrine system, and altering the hormonal microenvironment in the brain. Therefore, the long-term use of DHEA as a potential treatment or chemio-prophylaxis of neurodegeneration is problematic, particularly in patients with genetic predisposition to hormone-dependent tumors (breast, endometrium, ovaries,

prostate). To overcome these unwanted effects of DHEA, we have previously synthesized DHEA analogs with modifications at positions C3 and C17 and evaluated these compounds for neuroprotective activity (Calogeropoulou et al... 2009). While these derivatives maintain strong neuroprotective, anti-apoptotic properties (EC<sub>50</sub> at nanomolar levels), they are incapable of being metabolized towards estrogens and androgens and have no affinity for steroid hormone receptors, therefore do not cause endocrine effects (Calogeropoulou et al., 2009). The present study focused on the small, DHEA-derivative molecule, BNN27, which has been shown to effectively protect PC12 cells from serumdeprivation induced apoptosis (Calogeropoulou et al., 2009). Since, its prototype molecule (DHEA) binds to both NGF receptors (Lazaridis et al., 2011), we explored the ability of this newly synthesized molecule (BNN27) to bind and activate NGF receptors. Specifically, we assessed membrane binding of BNN27 in HEK293 cells transfected with the TrkA or p75<sup>NTR</sup> plasmid cDNAs, using binding assays. To investigate the domains of NGF receptors responsible for binding to BNN27, we performed binding assays in HEK293 cells transfected with mutated forms of both TrkA and p75<sup>NTR</sup> receptors at specific functional aminoacids. The direct physical interaction of BNN27 to NGF receptors was assessed by pull-down assays and NMR studies. Following our results on BNN27 ability to bind both NGF receptors, we to explored its efficacy -compared to NGF- in the activation of TrkA and p75<sup>NTR</sup> receptors. We examined TrkA phosphorylation using specific phospho-antibodies for all three (490, 675 and 785) known tyrosine residues known to be phosphorylated upon NGF treatment. The effectiveness of BNN27 to promote the interaction of p75<sup>NTR</sup> receptor with its effector proteins RhoGDI, RIP2 and TRAF6 was also examined. In order to determine whether the

anti-apoptotic effects of BNN27 are mediated through TrkA and p75<sup>NTR</sup> we used shRNAs against each one of the two receptors in PC12 cells using flow cytometry detection of caspase-3 activation. Furthermore, we examined the ability of BNN27 to rescue from apoptosis NGF receptor-sensitive dorsal root ganglia sensory neurons of NGF null mice, and NGF deprived rat superior cervical ganglia sympathetic neurons in culture. We investigated the possible role of BNN27 to potentiate the effects of NGF in axonal outgrowth in cultured DRG explants: co-incubation of BNN27 with NGF enhances the effect of the latter in neurite elongation. To evaluate the kinetics of the effect of BNN27 in TrkA internalization, we performed immunoprecipitation studies of TrkA with endosomal markers.

Our findings provide evidence that BNN27 exerts strong anti-apoptotic, neuroprotective actions via NGF receptors, differentially activating prosurvival signaling. BNN27 may serve as a lead molecule to develop BBB permeable, neurotrophin-like small molecules (microneurotrophins) with potential applications in the treatment of neurodegenerative diseases.

# 2. MATERIALS AND METHODS
#### **Plasmids, Antibodies and Proteins**

Plasmids of TrkA, p75<sup>NTR</sup>, RIP2, RhoGDI and TRAF6 were previously described by *Lazaridis et al., 2011*. ERβ plasmid was obtained from Dr E.R. Levin (Irvine VA, Long Beach), as described in *Pettersson et al., 1997*. TrkA<sup>ΔECD</sup>, p75<sup>ΔECD</sup> and p75<sup>C257A</sup> constructs were previously described by *Jung et al., 2003*, *Arevalo et al., 2000 and Vilar et al., 2009*, respectively. Normal expression of all constructs was verified by immunoblotting and FACS. PC12 cells were transfected with specific shRNAs for attenuating the expression of TrkA or p75<sup>NTR</sup> receptors (*Lazaridis et al., 2011*).

AmphiTrk plasmid was kindly provided by Dr. C.F Ibáñez (Karolinska Institutet, Sweden), TrkB and TrkC plasmids by Dr. Yves-Alain Barde (University of Cardiff, UK), ApTrk and ApTrk-GFP plasmids by Dr. Eric R. Kandel (Columbia University, New York) and the expression plasmid for Ltrk by Dr. Mike Fainzilber (Weizmann Institute, Israel).

The origin of antibodies was as follows: phospho-TrkA 490 (Cat. No. 9141; Cell Signaling), phospho-TrkA 490 (Cat. No. AP00221PU-N; Acris, ICC), phospho-TrkA 674/675 (Cat. No. 4621; Cell Signaling), phospho-TrkA 785 (Cat. No. 4168; Cell Signaling), TrkA (Cat. No. 06-574; Millipore), TrkA (Cat. No. sc-7268; Santa Cruz, ICC), pan-Trk (Cat. No. 4609; Cell Signaling), TrkB (Cat. No. ab33655; Abcam), TrkC (Cat. No. 3376; Cell Signaling), phospho-ERK1/2 (Cat. No. 4376; Cell Signaling), Erk1/2 (Cat. No. 4695; Cell Signaling), phospho-Akt (Ser473) (Cat. No. 4060; Cell Signaling), Akt (Cat. No. 4691; Cell Signaling), phospho-JNK (Cat. No. 4668; Cell Signaling), JNK (Cat. No. 9252; Cell Signaling), Rab5 (Cat. No. 610282; BD Transduction Laboratories), Rab7 (Cat. No. R8779; Sigma), Rab11 (Cat. No. 610657; BD Transduction Laboratories), cmyc (Cat. No. 9E10, sc-40; Santa Cruz BiotechNology Inc.), RIP2 (Cat. No. ADI-AAP-460; Enzo Life Sciences Farmingdale), RhoGDI (Cat. No. R3025; Sigma), p75<sup>NTR</sup> for blotting [IB] and immunostaining (Cat. No. G3231; Promega), MC192 anti-p75<sup>NTR</sup> for immunoprecipitation [IP] (Cat. No. MAB365R; Millipore), GAPDH (Cat. No. 2118; Cell Signaling), and b-actin (Cat. No. A4700; Sigma). Secondary antibodies: horseradish peroxidase-conjugated anti-rabbit IgG (Cat. No. 65-6120; Invitrogen) and horseradish peroxidase-conjugated antimouse IgG (Cat. No. AP-124P; Millipore). Anti-rabbit-R-phycoerythrin conjugated (Cat. No. P9537; Sigma), anti-mouse-fluorescein conjugated (Cat. No. AP124F; Millipore), anti-rabbit Alexa Fluor 488 (Cat. No. A21206; Invitrogen), anti-rabbit Alexa Fluor 546 (Cat No. A10040; Invitrogen), GFP (Cat. No. ab290; Abcam). NGF (Cat. No. 01-125) was purchased from Millipore. BDNF (Cat. No. P3595) and NT3 (Cat. No. P4433) were purchased from Novus. TrkA inhibitor was purchased from Calbiochem (Cat. No. 648450).

For the pull-down assays and STD-NMR experiments, the recombinant Rat TrkA/Fc chimera and the recombinant mouse NGF R/TNFRSF16 Fc chimera (also named p75 neurotrophin receptor) were purchased by R&D Systems, Inc.

#### **Tissue Culture and Cell Transfection**

PC12, HEK293 and CHO cells were obtained from LGC Promochem. PC12nnr5 cells were kindly provided by Dr. Marçal Vilar (Instituto de Salud Carlos III-ISCII, Madrid, Spain). HEK293 and CHO cells were grown in DMEM medium containing 10% fetal bovine serum (charcoal-stripped for removing endogenous steroids), 100 units/ml penicillin, and 0.1 mg/ml streptomycin, at 5%  $CO_2$  and 37°C. PC12 and PC12nnr5 were grown in RPMI 1640 containing 2 mM L-glutamine, 15mM HEPES, 100 units/ml penicillin, 0.1 mg/ml streptomycin, and 10% horse serum, 5% fetal calf serum (both charcoal-stripped for removing endogenous steroids) at 5% CO<sup>2</sup> and 37°C. MEFs were kindly provided from Dr C.F. Ibáñez (Karolinska Institutet) and cultured under standard conditions. Cells were transfected with TurboFect (Fermentas) or Lipofectamin 2000 (InVitrogen) according to manufacturers' instructions. Transfected cells were typically used on the 2nd day after transfection.

Schwann cells were dissected from P1 rat sciatic nerve and incubated in HBSS containing 0.25% trypsin (Sigma, St. Louis, MO) and 0.25% collagenase (Sigma) for 30 min. The cells were triturated and plated on poly-D-lysine-coated six-well plates cultured in DMEM containing 10% fetal calf serum and 2  $\mu$ M forskolin (Sigma).

#### [<sup>3</sup>H]-DHEA Binding Assays

HEK293 cells transfected with the cDNA expression plasmids coding for TrkA, TrkA<sup> $\Delta$ ECD</sup>, p75<sup>NTR</sup> or p75<sup> $\Delta$ ECD</sup> (FACS analysis and Western Blot inserts show the efficacy of transfection) were cultured, collected by scraping on ice and washed twice with cold Phosphate Buffer Saline (PBS), pH 7.4. After a centrifugation at 1200 rpm, cells were homogenized by sonication (3x30sec, at 4°C) in a 50 mM Tris-HCl buffer pH 7.4 (at 4°C) containing freshly added protease inhibitors (1 mM PMSF and 1 µg/ml apoprotin). Crude membrane fractions were isolated by differential centrifugation at 2,500g (10 min at 4°C, to remove unbroken cells and nuclei) and 100,000g (1 h, at 4°C). Membranes were washed once with ice-cold 50 mM Tris-HCl buffer, pH 7.4, and re-suspended in the same buffer. Membranes were then briefly acidified with 50 mM glycine pH 3

for 3 min on ice to dissociate any ligand bound to receptors, washed once, resuspended in PBS (pH 7.4) with protease inhibitors, at a concentration of 2 mg/ml, and used immediately. A constant concentration of  $[^{3}H]$ -DHEA (5 nM) was incubated with increasing concentrations of BNN27 (from  $10^{-12}$  to  $10^{-6}$  M) or ADIOL (from  $10^{-12}$  to  $10^{-6}$  M) in a final volume of 100 µl. Membranes were then incubated overnight at 4°C on a rotating plate; then they were collected on GF/B filters and pre-wetted in 0.5% PEI solution at 4°C. Filters were washed five times with ice-cold PBS, dried and counted in scintillation fluid (SigmaFluor, Sigma) in a scintillation counter (Perkin Elmer, Foster City, CA) with 60% efficiency for Tritium.

#### [<sup>3</sup>H]-17β-Estradiol Binding Assays

HEK293 cells transfected with the cDNA expression plasmids coding for ERβ (Western Blot inserts show the efficacy of transfection), were cultured, collected by scraping on ice and washed twice with cold Phosphate Buffer Saline (PBS), pH 7.4. After a centrifugation at 1200 rpm, cells were homogenized by sonication (3 x 30 sec, at 4°C) in a 50 mM Tris-HCl buffer pH 7.4 (at 4°C) containing freshly added protease inhibitors (1 mM PMSF and 1 µg/ml apoprotin). Cytoplasmic (supernatant) fractions were obtained by centrifugation at 100,000g (1 h, at 4°C). For the competitive binding assay, increasing concentrations of BNN27 (from 10<sup>-12</sup> to 10<sup>-6</sup> M) or ADIOL (from 10<sup>-12</sup> to 10<sup>-6</sup> M) or Estradiol (from 10<sup>-12</sup> to 10<sup>-6</sup> M) were incubated with cytosol (~250µg protein) in the presence of 4 nm of [<sup>3</sup>H] 17β- Estradiol for 18 h at 4°C. Bound and free estradiol was separated using an equal volume of DCC (Dextran-coated charcoal) for 20 min at 4°C followed by centrifugation at 3200g for 20 min at 4°C. Bound [<sup>3</sup>H] estradiol was

measured in scintillation fluid (SigmaFluor, Sigma) in a scintillation counter (Perkin Elmer, Foster City, CA) with 60% efficiency for Tritium.

#### Immunoprecipitation and Immunoblotting

After 48 h transfection, cells were starved from serum for a few hours and stimulated with BNN27 or the appropriate neurotrophins for 15–30 min as indicated. Cells were suspended in lysis buffer (50 mM Tris-HCl, 0.15 M NaCl, 1% Triton-X100, pH 7.4) supplemented with protease inhibitors (1 mM PMSF and 1 g/ml aprotinin). Lysates were pre-cleared for 1 h with protein G-plus Agarose beads (Cat No. sc-2002; Santa Cruz) and immunoprecipitated with the appropriate antibody overnight at 4°C. Protein G-plus agarose beads were incubated with the lysates for 4 h at 4°C with gentle shaking. Beads were collected by centrifugation, washed four times with lysis buffer and re-suspended in SDS loading buffer. Immunoblots were developed using the ECL Western Blotting Kit (Thermo Scientific) and exposed to Kodak X-Omat AR films. Image analysis and quantification of band intensities were done with ImageQuant (GE Healthcare).

#### Immunofluoresence

For immunofluoresent staining, cells were fixed in a solution of 4% PFA for 15 min on ice, washed with PBS and incubated with 5% BSA in PBS-T 0,3%. After blocking cells were incubated with primary antibodies in PBS-T 0,3% overnight at 4°C followed by washes with PBS and incubation with secondary fluorescent antibodies for 1 h in RT.

#### **Flow Cytometry**

The efficacy of transfection and expression of TrkA, TrkB, TrkC, p75<sup>NTR</sup>, Ltrk, ApTrk, or AmphiTrk plasmids in HEK293 cells were analyzed in a Beckton-Dickinson FACSArray apparatus and the CELL-Quest software, using the relevant antibodies.

PC12 cells were cultured in 12-well plates, and 24 h later they were transfected with the si/shRNAs for TrkA or p75<sup>NTR</sup> receptors. 24h later the medium was aspirated and replaced either with complete medium (serum supplemented) or serum free medium in the absence or the presence of BNN27 at 100 nM. PC12nnr5 cell were transfected with the plasmid cDNAs of Ltrk, invertebrate ApTrk, AmphiTrk receptors or empty vectors (mock) and cultured for 24 hours in serum-starved conditions in the absence or the presence of 100 nM DHEA, or 100 ng/ml of mammalian neurotrophins.

PC12 and PC12nnr5 cells at a concentration of 1x10<sup>-6</sup> were fixed and permeabilized by re-suspending in 100 µL of Cytofix/Cytoperm (BD Biosciences) buffer on ice for 30 min, followed by the addition of 0.5 ml of BD Perm/Wash buffer (1x) (BD Biosciences). After washing and centrifuging (300×g for 5 min), the PC12 cells were stained using the Cleaved Caspase-3 antibody (Cat. No 9664; Cell Signaling) for 30 min on ice. Afterwards, the cells were washed, centrifuged (300×g for 5 min) and the secondary antibody [anti-rabbit Alexa Fluor 488 (Cat. No A21206; Invitrogen)] was added for 30 min on ice. PC12nnr5 cells were stained using TUNEL (Cat. No. 11684795910; Roche) for 1 h at 37 °C. Following washing and centrifuging, the cells were re-suspended in 0.5ml BD Perm/Wash buffer (1x) and analyzed by flow cytometry (FACSCalibur; BD Biosciences).

#### Surface biotinylation assays

PC12 cells were biotinylated as described in *Yu et al., 2011* and then treated with NGF (100 ng/mL) or BNN27 (100 nM) for 5, 15 and 30 min. Biotin from non-internalized proteins was removed using reducing conditions as described in *Yu et al., 2011*. Cell lysates were prepared, surface proteins were subjected to precipitation with neutroavidin and western blot analyses were performed with the corresponding antibodies.

#### Cholesterol depletion and lipid rafts fractionation

CHO cells were transfected with TrkA plasmid and pretreated with 10 mM methyl- β-cyclodextrin (MβCD) for 20 min. MβCD treatment is a common method of examining lipid raft function, efficiently removing cholesterol from the plasma membrane (Christian et al., 1997). Cells were washed four times with serum and MβCD free medium and then stimulated with 100 nM BNN27 for 5, 15 and 30 min and lysed in lysis buffer. TrkA phosphorylation was analyzed by Western blot as described above. Cellular viability was monitored in parallel using trypan blue exclusion. Fractionation of detergent resistant membranes by sucrose gradient was performed on HEK cells as previously described (Nikoletopoulou et al, 2010). HEK cells were exposed to NGF or BNN for 15 minutes prior to lysis, while untreated cells served as a control. Twenty fractions were collected, of which the two uppermost (fractions 1 and 2) were devoid of proteins and hence omitted from further analysis. Fractions 3-20 were analyzed by Western blot on 10% acrylamide gels and blotted on nitrocellulose membranes following standard procedures. Membranes were then analyzed with an antibody against flotillin-1, a marker of lipid raft microdomains, and an antibody against TrkA.

#### **Superior Cervical Ganglia Neuronal Cultures**

Superior cervical ganglia (SCG) were dissected from newborn (P0–P1) rat pups and dissociated in 0.25% trypsin (Cat. No 15090; Gibco) for 30 min at 37°C. After dissociation SCG neurons were re-suspended in RPMI culture medium 1640 containing 3% fetal bovine serum (FBS), 100 units/ml penicillin, 0.1 mg/ml streptomycin, 10 mM antimitotic agent FdU with uridine, and 50 or 100 ng/ml NGF (Cat. No 01-125; Millipore). Cells were plated on collagen coated 24-well plates and cultured for 7 d prior to use. For NGF withdrawal experiments, cells were washed twice with NGF free medium and culture for 48 h in medium lacking NGF and containing anti-NGF antibody at 1:500 dilution (Cat. No AB1526; Millipore). At the end of the treatment period neurons were immunostained against neurofilament protein using NF200kD antibody and TUNEL assay (Cat. No 11684795910; Roche) was conducted according to manufacturer's instructions in order to stain apoptotic neurons.

#### In Vivo Experiments with the NGF Null Mice

ngf +/- mice (*Crowley et al., 1994*) were obtained from the Jackson Laboratory and maintained on C57BL/6 background. They were kept in the Animal House of the Institute of Molecular Biology and Biotechnology (IMBB-FORTH, Heraklion, Greece). Animals were housed in a temperature-controlled facility on a 12 h light/dark cycle, fed by standard chow diet and water ad libitum. Genotyping was performed on tail DNA using the following primers: NGFKOU2 (5'CCG TGA TAT TGC TGA AGA GC3'), NGFU6 (5'CAG AAC CGT ACA CAG ATA GC3'), and NGFD1 (5'TGT GTC TAT CCG GAT GAA CC3').

Genomic PCR reactions containing the 3 primers were incubated for 32 cycles at 95°C (30 s) / 59°C (30 s) / 72°C (1 min).

Mice heterozygous for the NGF gene disruption were interbred to obtain mice homozygous for the disrupted gene. The pregnant mothers were treated daily with an intra-peritoneal injection of BNN27 (100 mg/kg/day) or vehicle (4.5% ethanol in 0.9% saline) starting from the third day after gestation until day E13.5 or E17.5. At the end of the treatment mothers were euthanized by cervical dislocation and embryos were collected and fixed overnight in a solution of 4% PFA, 15% Picric Acid, 0.05% GA in phosphate buffer 0.1 at 4°C. The next day embryos washed in 0.1 M phosphate buffer and cryo-protected by being immersed in a 30% sucrose solution in PB 0,1 M at 4°C until they sink. Finally, embryos were frozen in OCT in isopentane at -40°C. The samples were sectioned (16 µm) in a freezing microtome and mounted onto Superfrost plus slides (Menzel-Glaser J1800AMNZ). Slides were post fixed for 10 min in cold acetone and left to dry for 10 min at room temperature. They were then washed in PB 0.1 M, and incubated for 1 h at RT with 5% horse serum in TBS-T 0.1%. After this slides were incubated with primary antibodies (anti-NF200Kd at 1:400 and anti- activated Caspase-3 diluted 1:250 or anti-TrkA 1:100), in TBS-T 0.1% with 1% horse serum overnight at 4°C, followed by 3 washes with TBS and incubation with anti-rabbit secondary antibodies (Alexa Fluor 488 and Alexa Fluor 546, 1:1000 in TBS-T 0.1%) for 1 h at RT in TBS-T 0.1%. Sections were washed with TBS again and coverslipped with antifade reagent (InVitrogen) and visualized using confocal microscopy.

In order to quantify apoptotic neurons in embryos, caspase-3 positive cells inside the area of the DRG were counted in 12-14 sections being 160  $\mu$ M apart

from one another across most of the rostro-caudal extent of the spinal cord and the mean of apoptotic cells per sections was estimated.

#### **Statistical Analysis**

Statistical analysis of our data was performed using Analysis of Variance, post hoc comparison of means, followed by the Fisher's least significance difference test. For data expressed as percent changes we have used the nonparametric Kruskal-Wallis test for several independent samples.

### 3. RESULTS

#### 3.1. DHEA interacted with both vertebrate and invertebrate Trk receptors

Intrigued by DHEA pleiotropic effects on the nervous system across a variety of species, and the early evolutionary presence of CYP17, the enzyme responsible for its biosynthesis (Mizuta et al., 2007; Kirischian et al., 2011), we examined, the ability of DHEA to bind to representative members of Trk receptors of various species and more specifically to the vertebrate TrkA, TrkB, TrkC receptors and to the invertebrate Trk orthologs, Ltrk and ApTrk (mollusks Lymnaea and Aplysia respectively), and AmphiTrk (cephalochordate fish Amphioxus). Competition binding assays showed that DHEA effectively displaced binding of [<sup>3</sup>H]-DHEA to membranes isolated from HEK293 cells (not expressing endogenous Trk receptors) transfected with the cDNAs of TrkA, TrkB or TrkC receptors (Ki: 7.40±1.7 nM, 4.49±1.7 nM and 6.33±1.3 nM, N=3, respectively), suggesting that DHEA appears to interact with all forms of vertebrate Trk receptors (Figure 3.1.A), although with affinities approximately two orders of magnitudes lower compared to that of polypeptide neurotrophins (0.01– 0.1 nM) (Bothwell et al., 1995). Moreover, DHEA was proved equally effective in displacing binding of [<sup>3</sup>H]- DHEA to membranes isolated from HEK293 cells transfected with the cDNAs of Ltrk, ApTrk or AmphiTrk receptors (Ki: 3.6 ±0.4 nM, 1.14±0.11 nM, 0.47±0.18 nM, N=3, respectively) (Figure 3.1. B-D).

Membranes isolated from HEK293 cells transfected with the empty vector (mock) showed no specific binding of tritiated DHEA. We have previously shown that DHEA-S, the sulfated ester of DHEA, binds to TrkA with an affinity comparable to this of DHEA (*Lazaridis et al., 2011*). Our competition assays showed that DHEA-S also binds to all three invertebrate receptor types at nanomolar concentrations (Figure 3.1.E).



**Figure 3.1. A-E.** Competition binding assays of tritiated [<sup>3</sup>H]-DHEA in the presence of increasing concentrations of non-labeled DHEA (A-D) or DHEAS (E) were performed using membranes isolated from HEK293 cells transfected with the plasmid cDNAs of mammalian TrkA, TrkB, TrkC receptors (A) or invertebrate Ltrk, ApTrk, AmphiTrk receptors (B-E). (KI represents the mean±SE of three experiments).

However, the affinity of DHEA-S for AmphiTrk was significantly lower compared to this of DHEA, suggesting that even small structural differences significantly affect binding of these steroids to neurotrophin receptors.

#### 3.2. DHEA was able to activate all types of invertebrate Trk homologs

To examine if binding of DHEA to Trk receptors is functional, we assessed its effectiveness in inducing tyrosine phosphorylation of Trk receptors, the sine qua non proof in assessing activation of Trk receptors. We have found that DHEA induced tyrosine phosphorylation of TrkA and TrkC receptors in CHO cells transfected with the appropriate cDNAs, but did not affect the phosphorylation of TrkB receptors (Figure 3.2.A). To our knowledge, DHEA is the only molecule that successfully binds to all three vertebrate Trk receptors, activating two of them. The invertebrate Ltrk receptor has a conserved transmembrane and intracellular tyrosine kinase domain but lacks the immunoglobulin-like domains at the extracellular part of the protein (van Kesteren et al., 1998). Ltrk has been shown to bind mammalian NT-3 (but not NGF or BDNF), however with no apparent signaling response to this neurotrophin (van Kesteren et al., 1998). It is interesting that DHEA was also able to induce tyrosine phosphorylation of the Ltrk receptors in CHO cells transfected with the Ltrk cDNA, an effect not seen in any polypeptide neurotrophin (Figure 3.2.B). In Aplysia, ApTrk is highly conserved compared to vertebrate Trk receptors possessing an identical domain architecture that includes two immunoglobulin G (IgG) domains in its ligandbinding extracellular region and the two main signaling sites. BDNF and Aplysia's neurotrophin ApNT were able to bind and activate ApTrk, while NGF and NT3/4 failed to activate ApTrk (Kassabov et al., 2013). DHEA also induced tyrosine phosphorylation of the ApTrk receptor in CHO cells transfected with the ApTrk cDNA (Figure 3.2.C). Amphioxus AmphiTrk receptors share the basic protein domain structure of the mammalian Trk receptors at both intracellular and extracellular level, interacting with mammalian neurotrophins NGF, BDNF, NT3 and NT4 (Benito-Gutierrez et al., 2005). DHEA also induced tyrosine phosphorylation of AmphiTrk receptors in CHO cells transfected with the AmphiTrk cDNA (Figure 3.2.D).

CHO Cells



**Figure 3.2. A.** CHO cells were transfected with the plasmid cDNAs of mammalian TrkA, TrkB or TrkC receptors. Transfectants were then exposed for 15 minutes to 100 ng/ml of mammalian neurotrophins NGF (left panel), BDNF (middle panel), NT-3 (right panel) or to 100 nM of DHEA. Cell lysates were immunoprecipitated with specific antibodies against TrkA, TrkB, or TrkC, then immunoblotted with pY490 antibodies. Total lysates were analyzed for TrkA, TrkB or TrkC expression by immunoblotting. **B-D.** CHO cells were transfected with the plasmid cDNAs of invertebrate Ltrk, ApTrk or AmphiTrk receptors and then exposed for 15 minutes to DHEA or to mammalian neurotrophins, as above. Cell lysates were immunoprecipitated with panTrk or GFP antibodies, and then immunoblotted with pY490 antibodies. Total lysates were analyzed for Trk or Trk or Trk or GFP antibodies, and then immunoblotted with pY490 antibodies. Total lysates were analyzed for Trk or GFP antibodies, and then immunoblotted with pY490 antibodies. Total lysates were analyzed for Trk or GFP antibodies, and then immunoblotted with pY490 antibodies. Total lysates were analyzed for Trk or GFP antibodies, and then immunoblotted with pY490 antibodies. Total lysates were analyzed for Trk or SFP antibodies, and then immunoblotted with pY490 antibodies. Total lysates were analyzed for Trk or SFP antibodies. (mean±SEM of three independent experiments, \**P* <0.05 relative to control, serum free condition).

# 3.3. DHEA induced the activation of Erk1/2 and Akt kinases via all types of invertebrates Trk receptors

To evaluate whether activation of invertebrate Trk receptors by DHEA do

activate downstream signaling pathways involving the pro-survival Erk1/2 and Akt kinases, we used PC12nnr5 cells, a clone of PC12 cells not expressing endogenous Trk receptors, but expressing the pan-neurotrophin receptor p75<sup>NTR</sup> (*Loeb et al., 1993*). DHEA effectively induced phosphorylation of both Erk1/2 and Akt kinases in PC12nnr5 cells transfected with the cDNAs of Ltrk, ApTrk or AmphiTrk receptors (Figure 3.3. A-C). It should be stressed however that in the same transfectants, DHEA failed to induce phosphorylation of PLC- $\gamma$  (data not shown), a protein that is implicated in neuronal differentiation and synaptic plasticity (*Benito-Gutierrez et al., 2005; Obermeier et al., 1994*)



**Figure 3.3. A-C.** PC12nnr5 cell were transfected with the plasmid cDNAs of Ltrk, ApTrk, AmphiTrk receptors and control plasmid (mock), treated for 15 minutes with DHEA at various concentrations or 100 ng/ml NT-3, 100 ng/ml BDNF, 100 ng/ml NGF respectively, and then lysed and analyzed by western blotting with the indicated antibodies. Mean±SEM of three independent experiments.

### 3.4. The invertebrate Trk receptors mediated the anti-apoptotic effects of DHEA

In this set of experiments, we have found that DHEA effectively reversed the serum deprivation-induced apoptosis in Ltrk-, or ApTrk-transfected PC12nnr5 cells (from  $0.31\pm0.03$  in serum-free conditions to  $0.163\pm0.008$  and  $0.146\pm0.003$ respectively, N=3, \**P*<0.05) or AmphiTrk-transfected PC12nnr5 cells (from 0.253 ±0.008 in serum-free conditions to 0.183±0.016, N=3, \*P<0.05) (Figure 3.4. A-C).

Mammalian neurotrophins NGF or BDNF exerted similar anti-apoptotic actions in ApTrk- or AmphiTrk-transfected PC12nnr5 cells. However, mammalian NT-3 increased further the apoptosis induced by serum-deprivation in Ltrk-transfected PC12nnr5 cells, possibly due to inability of NT-3 to activate Ltrk in one hand, and on the other, it can activate the pro-apoptotic p75<sup>NTR</sup> receptor (which is also expressed) and thus increasing apoptosis. Finally, DHEA was unable to induce neurite outgrowth in Ltrk-, ApTtrk- or AmpiTrk-transfected PC12nnr5 cells, confirming previously published observations in mammalian, endogenously TrkA expressing PC12 cells (*Lazaridis et al., 2011*).



PC12 Cells

Figure 3.4. A-C. PC12nnr5 cell were transfected with the plasmid cDNAs of Ltrk, invertebrate ApTrk, AmphiTrk receptors or empty vectors (mock) and cultured for 24h in serum-starved conditions in the absence or the presence of 100 nM DHEA, or 100 ng/ml of mammalian neurotrophins. FACS analysis shows the percentage of TUNEL positive cells compared with Serum Free condition, measuring 10.000 cells. (mean±SEM of three independent experiments, \*P <0.05, FACS diagrams on the right panel show only the results from transfected cells).

#### 3.5. BNN27 specifically interacts with TrkA and p75<sup>NTR</sup> receptors

Competition assays using [<sup>3</sup>H]-DHEA, showed that BNN27 effectively displaces binding of [<sup>3</sup>H]-DHEA to membranes isolated from HEK293 cells transfected with the cDNAs of TrkA and p75<sup>NTR</sup> receptors (Ki: 1.86±0.4nM and  $3.9\pm1.2$ nM respectively) (Figure 3.5.A, B, Table 1). In contrast, BNN27 had no affinity for TrkB, TrkC (Figure 3.5.C).



Neurotrophin Receptors	BNN27 Ki (nM)
TrkA	1.31±0.6
TrkA (ΔECD)	6.3±0.9
p75NTR	3.7±1.3

**Figure 3.5. A.** Competition binding assays of  $[{}^{3}H]$ -DHEA in the presence of increasing concentrations of BNN27 using membranes isolated from HEK293 cells transfected with the cDNAs of TrkA or TrkA $\Delta$ ECD receptors. **B.** Competition binding assays of  $[{}^{3}H]$ -DHEA in the presence of increasing concentrations of BNN27 using membranes isolated from HEK293 cells transfected with the cDNAs of p75<sup>NTR</sup> or p75<sup>NTR</sup> $\Delta$ ECD receptors. **C.** BNN27 showed no affinity for TrkB or TrkC receptors. Competition binding assays of  $[{}^{3}H]$ -DHEA in the presence of increasing concentrations binding assays of  $[{}^{3}H]$ -DHEA in the presence of increasing concentrations binding assays of  $[{}^{3}H]$ -DHEA in the presence of increasing concentrations of p75<sup>NTR</sup> $\Delta$ ECD receptors. **C.** BNN27 showed no affinity for TrkB or TrkC receptors. Competition binding assays of  $[{}^{3}H]$ -DHEA in the presence of increasing concentrations of BNN27 using membranes isolated from HEK293 cells transfected with the cDNAs of TrkA or TrkC receptors. (Ki represents the mean±SE of five (5) experiments).

Following the ability of BNN27 to bind to NGF receptors, and in order to specify the domains of the receptors that are necessary to afford the binding of BNN27, we performed competition studies using HEK293 cells expressing TrkA or p75<sup>NTR</sup> mutants that lack the entire Extracellular Domain (ECD), necessary for full receptor activity after binding of its native ligand (*Jung et al., 2003, Arevalo et al., 2000 and Vilar et al., 2009*). Our binding experiments clearly showed that the extracellular domain was not required for the interaction of BNN27 to TrkA receptor, which was not the case for its binding to the extracellular domain of p75<sup>NTR</sup> receptor. Indeed, BNN27 showed a similar binding ability to TrkA<sup> $\Delta$ ECD</sup> (with a small increase of Ki, Table 1) (Figure 3.5.A), while no binding was detected in membranes isolated, from p75NTR<sup> $\Delta$ ECD</sup>-transfected cells (Figure 3.5.B).

DHEA and its metabolite ADIOL (5-androsten-3 beta, 17 beta -diol), were shown to bind, the former with low and the latter with high affinity to Estrogen Receptor beta (ERβ) (Ki: 200 nM and 1 nM respectively) (*Kuiper et al, 1997*). BNN27 was unable to compete binding of [3H]-Estradiol to cytosolic preparations isolated from HEK293 cells, transfected with the cDNA plasmid of ERβ receptors (Figure 3.5.D), supporting the selective binding profile of this compound. In addition, ADIOL was unable to reverse binding of [3H]-DHEA to membranes isolated from HEK293<sup>TrkA</sup> transfectants, while effectively competing its binding to membranes from HEK293<sup>p75NTR</sup> transfectants (Ki: 1.2±0.1nM) (Figure 3.5.E).

#### HEK293 Cells



**Figure 3.5. D.** BNN27 showed no affinity for ERβ receptors. Competition binding assays of a single concentration of [<sup>3</sup>H]-Estradiol in the presence of increasing concentrations of BNN27, ADIOL or Estradiol (E2) in cytosol isolated from HEK293 cells transfected with the cDNAs of ERβ receptor. Western blot inserts show the efficacy of transfection. **E.** DHEA metabolite ADIOL interacts with neurotrophin receptor p75<sup>NTR</sup> but not with TrkA. Competition binding assays of a single concentration of [<sup>3</sup>H]-DHEA in the presence of increasing concentrations of ADIOL on membranes isolated from HEK293 cells transfected with the cDNAs of TrkA or p75<sup>NTR</sup> receptors. Western blot inserts show the efficacy of transfection (Ki represents the mean±SE of four (4) experiments).

## 3.6. Pull-down Assays and STD NMR Spectroscopy of the interaction of BNN27 with NGF receptors

Pull-down assays and NMR studies confirmed the direct physical interaction of BNN27 with recombinant TrkA and p75<sup>NTR</sup> receptors: polyethylene-BNN27 beads effectively pull-down recombinant TrkA and p75<sup>NTR</sup> proteins (Figure 3.6. A, B). Furthermore, pre-incubation of the recombinant proteins with BNN27 or NGF in excess did not abolish the ability of BNN27-PEG to pull down both receptors, suggesting a synergistic conformational effect of these two molecules.

The application of saturation transfer difference (STD) NMR spectroscopy enabled the monitoring of the interactions between BNN27 and the extracellular domains (ECDs) of TrkA and  $p75^{NTR}$  in the absence or presence of the neurotrophin NGF (Figure 3.6.C).



**Figure 3.6.** Polyethylene-BNN27 beads effectively pull-down recombinant TrkA (**A**) and p75<sup>NTR</sup> (**B**) proteins. **C.** NMR studies revealed a specific interaction of BNN27 to TrkA receptors, as well as with p75NTR receptors (Collaboration with Maria Zervou under the supervision of Dr. Calogeropoulou, Istitute of Biology, Medicinal Chemistry and Biotechnology (I.B.M.C.B.), Athens).

The concept of this method relies on the magnetization transfer from the effectively saturated protein to the bound ligand (*Mayer and Meyer, 1999; Meyer and Peters, 2003*). Briefly, a non-equilibrium magnetization is created on the receptor by applying selective rf-irradiation on a protein resonance band for a quite long saturation period. The spin diffusion mechanism accomplishes the quick spread of the saturation through the whole receptor proton network and eventually to the bound ligand protons. Upon dissociation, the ligand magnetization decays in solution providing resonance lines with a decreased intensity, due to the NOE effect modulation during the binding event. The line shapes of non-binders are not affected by the presence of protein.

Two distinct spectra are recorded, the on-resonance as described above and the off-resonance or reference spectrum (STD-REF) by applying rf-irradiation to a distal spectral region away from all resonance peaks. The binding event is monitored by their difference (STD-NMR), which exhibits solely the binder peaks while resonances of non binders are cancelled out. The fast exchange between the free and bound states of the ligand as well as the excess of the ligand concentration in respect to the target ([L]:[T] ~ 100:1) ensure that a maximum possible number of ligand molecules will occupy the binding site and subsequently transfer the magnetization into solution leading to an efficient build up of the NMR signal.

The STD amplification factor consists a measure of the ligand:protein interaction expressing the fractional STD effect multiplied by the ligand excess. It is calculated according to the formula: STD amplification factor =  $(I_0-I_{sat})/I_0 \times I_{sat}$  ligand excess, where  $(I_0-I_{sat})$  corresponds to the STD intensity of one resonance

signal and  $I_0$  is the corresponding intensity obtained from the off resonance spectrum.

STD-NMR revealed the binding of BNN27 at the ECDs of the TrkA and  $p75^{NTR}$  receptors as depicted by the presence of BNN27 resonance peaks in the respective spectra (Figure 3.6.C). On the other hand, the lack of the corresponding resonances in the NGF solution (Figure 3.6.C) indicates that BNN27 does not interact with the neurotrophin NGF in the absence of TrkA or  $p75^{NTR}$  receptors.

The STD amplification factor was obtained by averaging the respective STD amplification factors for the C18 and C19 methyl group peaks of BNN27 in: (a) the TrkA and p75<sup>NTR</sup> solutions, (b) the respective solutions upon successive additions of NGF and, (c) a preparation only with NGF (Figure 3.6.C). The addition of NGF to the TrkA (or p75<sup>NTR</sup>) solutions (1:1 moral ratio) induces an increase of the BNN27 STD amplification factor indicating an enhancement of BNN27 binding. STD amplification factor increases monotonically upon successive additions of NGF until a molar ratio of TrkA (or p75<sup>NTR</sup>): NGF in the order of 1:(5-7), followed by a decay and a plateau formation for molar ratios above 1:15. Further additions of NGF to the solution TrkA/BNN27 up to a molar ratio of 1:30 (TrkA:NGF) confirmed this trend to a greater extend (data not shown).

# 3.7. BNN27 effectively activates both TrkA and p75<sup>NTR</sup> receptors in neurons and glial cells

Following our results on the ability of BNN27 to bind to both NGF receptors, we compared its efficacy to this of NGF to activate TrkA and p75<sup>NTR</sup>

receptors. We firstly examined the phosphorylation of TrkA using specific phospho-antibodies for all three (490, 675 and 785) known tyrosine residues that have been shown to be phosphorylated upon NGF treatment. We used primary cultures of sympathetic neurons, (known to be NGF dependent), to test the ability of BNN27 to induce the phosphorylation of TrkA receptor. Sympathetic neurons were isolated and cultured for 7d in the presence of 100 ng/ml NGF, then were deprived of NGF for 12h and treated for 15 min with NGF or BNN27 in the presence of anti-NGF antibodies in order to block endogenously secreted NGF. As Figure 3.7.B (and Figure 3.7.A for CHO cells) depicts, BNN27 was able to activate TrkA receptor, inducing phosphorylation at tyrosine Y490 as well as the down-stream ERK1/2 and Akt kinases (Figure 3.7.B), potential effectors of its anti-apoptotic actions. Similar studies in CHO cells transfected with the TrkA plasmid showed that BNN27 effectively induced the phosphorylation of all three tyrosine residues at the intracellular domain of TrkA receptor (Figure 3.7.A). These findings were confirmed with immune-fluorescent experiments in PC12 cells. TrkA-positive PC12 cells were treated with NGF, BNN27, Estradiol (E2) or DHEA-derivative, ADIOL for 15 min (Figure 3.7.C). Then, the cells were fixed and stained for total or phospho-TrkA. This experiment also clearly indicates that BNN27 specifically activates TrkA phosphorylation, while the other two steroids had no effect on the activation of the receptor, effect which was also confirmed for ADIOL in CHO cells (Figure 3.7.D).





**Figure 3.7. A. Phorphorylation of** Y490, Y674/675 and Y785 in TrkA receptors, upon exposure to BNN27. CHO cells were transfected with the plasmid cDNA of TrkA. Transfectants were then exposed for 15min, to NGF (100ng/ml) or BNN27 (100nM), and lysates were immunoprecipitated with TrkA-specific antibodies, and then immunoblotted with specific for pY490, pY674/675 and pY785 antibodies. Total lysates were analyzed for TrkA expression by immunobloting. Mean ±SEM of triplicate measurements. **B.** BNN27 induces TrkA tyrosine phosphorylation (p-Tyr490), affecting downstream signaling pathways MAPKs and Akt, in primary sympathetic neurons. Sympathetic neuron cultures were NGF-deprived overnight and then stimulated with

NGF(100ng/ml) or BNN27(100nM) for 20min. Lysates were subjected to SDS-PAGE and immunoblotted for the indicated proteins. Upper and lower blots represent different samples. Mean±SEM of triplicate measurements. **C.** BNN27 stimulates the tyrosine phosphorylation of TrkA in PC12 cells. Cells were grown in 24-well tissue culture plates on 12-mm circular glass slides coated with poly-D-lysine for 24h prior experimental treatment. Cells were treated with NGF (100 ng/ml) or BNN27 (100 nM) or ADIOL (100 nM) or E2 (100 nM) for 15 min. PC12 were then fixed, permealized and immunostained with the polyclonal rabbit p-Trk490 antibody and the moNoclonal mouse TrkA antibody followed by anti-rabbit Alexa Fluor 546 (red) and anti-mouse Alexa Fluor 488 (green), respectively. Cell staining was analyzed qualitatively using confocal fluorescence microscopy. The data are a representation of one out of three experiments showing similar results. **D.** CHO cells were transfected with the plasmid cDNA of TrkA. Transfectants were then exposed for 15 min to NGF (100 ng/ml) or BNN27 (100 nM) or DHEA (100 nM) or ADIOL (100 nM), and lysates were immunoprecipitated with TrkA-specific antibodies, and then immunoblotted with p-Trk490. Total lysates were analysed for TrkA expression by immunobloting. Mean ±SEM of triplicate measurements.

BNN27 induces TrkA phosphorylation in a dose- and time-dependent manner, with the most effective concentration to be at 100nM (Figure 3.8.A, B). The kinetics of BNN27-mediated phosphorylation of TrkA, differs from these of NGF: BNN27 induces phosphorylation from 15 min up to 6 h, (Figure 3.8.B). NGF induces phosphorylation within 15 min but its effect is less pronounced in 3 h and 6 h. The effect of BNN27 is specific to Trk receptors, since no effect was observed in TrkB or TrkC phosphorylation (Figure 3.8.C) in agreement with our bindings experiments in these receptors (Figure 3.5.C).





Figure 3.8. A. BNN27 dose-dependently induced TrkA tyrosine phosphorylation in CHO cells. Cells were transfected with the plasmid cDNA of TrkA. Transfectants were then exposed for 15min to NGF (100ng/ml) or BNN27 (0.1nM, 1nM, 10nM, 100nM), and lysates were immunoprecipitated with TrkA-specific antibodies, and then immunoblotted with anti-pY490 antibodies. Total lysates were analysed for TrkA expression by immunobloting. Mean±SEM of triplicate measurements. B. BNN27 at 100 nM induced TrkA phosphorylation even 6h latter, compared to within 15 min short acting NGF. CHO cells were transfected with the plasmid cDNA of TrkA. Transfectants were then exposed for 15min, 30min, 1h, 3h, 6h to NGF (100 ng/ml) or BNN27 (100 nM), and lysates were immunoprecipitated with TrkA-specific antibodies, and then immunoblotted with anti-pY490 antibodies. Total lysates were analysed for TrkA expression by immunobloting. Mean±SEM of triplicate measurements. C. BNN27 can induce tyrosine phosphorylation of TrkA but not of TrkB or TrkC. CHO cells were transfected with the plasmid cDNAs of TrkA, TrkB, TrkC. Transfectants were then exposed for 15 min, to NGF (100 ng/ml) or BNN27 (100 nM), and lysates were immunoprecipitated with pan-Trk antibody, and then immunoblotted with anti-pY490 antibodies. Total lysates were analysed for TrkA expression by immunobloting. Mean±SEM of triplicate measurements.

BNN27 also induced p75<sup>NTR</sup> signaling, in cells, endogenously expressing this death receptor, such as mouse Schwann cells or Mouse Embryonic Fibroblasts (MEFs). Indeed, BNN27 induced the recruitment of RIP2 (Figure 3.10.A, B) and TRAF6 (Figure 3.10.C) in p75<sup>NTR</sup>, and it increased the release of RhoGDI (Figure 3.10.D, E), mimicking the effects of NGF. A partial release of RhoGDI was also observed with DHEA metabolite ADIOL, indicating that this steroid may also activate p75<sup>NTR</sup> receptor, in contrast to E2 (Figure 3.10.A). The ability of BNN27 to regulate RhoGDI through p75<sup>NTR</sup> was further confirmed by measuring the activity of RhoA, a target protein of RhoGDI. Indeed, liberation of RhoGDI upon activation of the receptor reduces RhoA activity (*Yamashita et al., 1999, 2003*). BNN27 and ADIOL as well as NGF were effective in decreasing RhoA activity in MEFs cells transfected with the p75<sup>NTR</sup> cDNA (Figure 3.10.F).





antibodies and then immunoblotted with antibodies against RIP2. Total lysates were analysed for RIP2, p75<sup>NTR</sup> or GAPDH expression by immunobloting. Mean±SEM of triplicate measurements. **B**, **C**. BNN27 efficiently induced the association of p75<sup>NTR</sup> with effectors RIP2 and TRAF6 in Schwann cells. Schwann cells were isolated from P1 sciatic nerve, cultured for 6 days, and then treated with NGF (100 ng/ml) or BNN27 (100 nM) for 20 min. The cells were lysed, immunoprecipitated with p75<sup>NTR</sup>-specific antibodies, and subsequently immunoblotted for either anti-RIP2 or anti-TRAF6. Endogenous p75<sup>NTR</sup> levels were confirmed in both panels. Mean±SEM of triplicate measurements. D. HEK293 cells were co-transfected with the plasmid cDNAs of p75<sup>NTR</sup> and RHOGDI. Transfectants were exposed for 30 min to NGF (100 ng/ml) or BNN27 (100 nM) or DHEA (100 nM), and lysates were immunoprecipitated with p75<sup>NTR</sup>-specific antibodies and then immunoblotted with antibodies against RhoGDI. Total lysates were analysed for RhoGDI, p75<sup>NTR</sup> or GAPDH expression by immunobloting. Mean±SEM of triplicate measurements. E. BNN27 induces the release of RhoGDI from p75<sup>NTR</sup>. MEF cells were transfected with the plasmid cDNA of p75<sup>NTR</sup>. Transfectants were exposed for 30 min to NGF (100 ng/ml), BNN27 (100 nM), ADIOL (100 nM) or E2(100 nM), and lysates were immunoprecipitated with p75<sup>NTR</sup>-specific antibodies, and then immunoblotted with antibodies against RhoGDI. Total lysates were analysed for p75<sup>NTR</sup> or GAPDH expression by immunobloting. Mean±SEM of triplicate measurements. F. Regulation of RhoA activity by BNN27 in MEF cells. Constitutively active RhoA protein was used as positive control. Results are expressed as mean of triplicate measurements ±SEM Normalized to un-stimulated p75<sup>NTR</sup> (Control). Similar results were obtained in three (3) independent experiments.

In addition, to further study the domains of TrkA receptors, affording activation by BNN27, we examined the efficacy of BNN27 to induce phosphorylation of the TrkA<sup> $\Delta$ ECD</sup> and TrkA<sup>C302S</sup> mutants. TrkA<sup> $\Delta$ ECD</sup> lacks the entire extracellular domain, and TrkA<sup>C302S</sup> has a point mutation at the cysteine residue 302, which completely abolishes NGF binding (*Arevalo et al., 2000*). BNN27 - in contrast to NGF- effectively induced phosphorylation of receptor at Y490 residues in cells transfected with the TrkA<sup>C302S</sup> mutant. Cells transfected with the TrkA<sup> $\Delta$ ECD</sup> mutant showed constitutive activation of TrkA phosphorylation, independently of the presence of ligands (data not shown). These findings suggest that BNN27 does not need the extracellular domain to activate TrkA phosphorylation, in contrast to NGF (Figure 3.11.A). However, this was not the case for p75<sup>NTR</sup>

receptors. We tested the efficacy of BNN27 to recruit the effector protein RIP2 on two p75<sup>NTR</sup> mutants, p75NTR<sup> $\Delta$ ECD</sup> lacking the entire extracellular domain, and p75NTR<sup>C257A</sup> lacking the ability to mediate RIP2 recruitment due to its low dimerization capacity (*Vilar et al., 2009*), Our findings show that the extracellular domain of p75<sup>NTR</sup> and its dimerized conformation are necessary to afford the ability of BNN27 to facilitate recruitment of RIP2 on, p75<sup>NTR</sup> receptors (Figure 3.11.B), confirming our results from the binding assays (Figure 3.5.B).



**Figure 3.11. A.** The effects of BNN27 to induce phosphorylation of TrkA were tested in CHO cells transfected with TrkA mutant receptor (C302S) lacking NGF binding. Transfectants were exposed for 15min to NGF (100ng/ml) or BNN27 (100nM), and lysates were immunoprecipitated with TrkA-specific antibodies, and then immunoblotted with pY490. Total lysates were analyzed for TrkA expression by immunobloting. Mean±SEM of triplicate measurements. **B.** HEK293 cells were co-transfected with the plasmid cDNAs of p75<sup>NTR</sup> wild type (wt) or p75<sup>NTR</sup> mutants that lack the entire Extracellular Domain ( $\Delta$ ECD) or p75C257A and interactor RIP2. Tranfectants were exposed for 20min to NGF(100 ng/ml) or BNN27 (100nM), and lysates were immunoprecipitated with p75<sup>NTR</sup>-specific antibodies, and then immunoblotted with antibodies against RIP2. Total lysates were analyzed for p75<sup>NTR</sup> or RIP2 expression by immunobloting. Mean±SEM of triplicate measurements.

### 3.8. BNN27 inhibits apoptosis of NGF-deprived sympathetic neurons in culture, via NGF receptors

Previous studies have shown that NGF as well as DHEA and BNN27 rescue PC12 pheochromocytoma cells from apoptotic cell death, occuring in cultures in serum free condition (*Greene et al., 1978; Charalampopoulos et al., 2004; Calogeropoulou et al., 2009*). In order to define whether the anti-apoptotic effects of BNN27 are mediated through TrkA and p75<sup>NTR</sup> receptors we used shRNAs against each one of the two receptors. The effectiveness of shRNAs manipulation was documeted by the remarkable decrease of the expression of both TrkA and p75<sup>NTR</sup> in PC12 cells, analysed with FACS (Figure 3.12.A).



**Figure 3.12. A.** BNN27 decreases serum-deprivation induced apoptosis in PC12 cells. Diminution of TrkA expression by shRNA reversed the anti-apoptotic effect of NGF and BNN27. In contrast, the decrease of p75<sup>NTR</sup> expression by shRNA did not significantly affect the anti-apoptotic effect of both agents. PC12 cells were transfected with shRNAs of TrkA or p75<sup>NTR</sup>. Cells were treated for 24 h in serum-supplemented or serum-starved conditions in the absence or the presence of NGF (100 ng/ml) or BNN27 (100 nM). FACS analysis shows the percentage of cells with active Caspase-3, in measures of 10.000 cells. Mean±SEM of triplicate measurements. Right panel shows the efficacy of transfection.

FACS analysis for caspase-3 positive cells showed that BNN27 at 100 nM diminished the apoptotic cell death of serum deprived PC12 cells from 34%±1.15 to 15.33%±0.88 (NGF decreased cell death to 10.66%±1,45) (Figure 3.12.A). Knock-down of TrkA expression using shRNAs resulted in the almost complete reversal of the anti-apoptotic effects of NGF and BNN27 increasing apoptosis to 36±1.2 and 33±0.88 respectively (Figure 3.12.A). Transfection of PC12 cells with shRNAs against p75<sup>NTR</sup> receptor did not have any significant effect on the anti-apoptotic effects are primarily afforded by TrkA receptors. Furthermore, the anti-apoptotic effects of both NGF and BNN27 were not affected by the transfection of scrambled shRNAs.

We have also tested the anti-apoptotic effects of BNN27 in a classical NGF-dependent cellular model, sympathetic neurons from Superior Cervical Ganglia (SCG). Sympathetic neurons depend on NGF for their survival during the late embryonic and the early postnatal life (*Crowley et al., 1994; Smeyne et al., 1994*). Isolated sympathetic neurons from P1 rats were maintained for 7d in medium containing 100 ng/ml NGF and the antimitotic agent FdU, in order to obtain an almost pure (>90%) neuronal culture. SCGs cultures were then washed and incubated for 48 h in culture medium containing NGF (100 ng/ml) or in NGF-

free medium with the supplementation of a polyclonal rabbit anti-NGF neutralizing antibody, in the absence or the presence of 100 nM BNN27. NGF deprivation resulted in a dramatic increase of the number of apoptotic neurons (quantified as TUNEL positive cells with condensed nuclei) after 48 h, which was significantly decreased by the addition 100 nM BNN27 ( $63\%\pm3.6$  vs  $43\%\pm3.2$ ) (Figure 3.12.B). Moreover the anti-apoptotic effect of BNN27 was abolished with the addition of a selective TrkA inhibitor ( $64\%\pm3.17$ ), and, it was further increased by the addition of pro-apoptotic p75<sup>NTR</sup> receptor (data not shown). The number of surviving neurons was also higher, compared to anti-NGF condition, normalized to the number of neurons in the presence of NGF ( $27\%\pm3$  vs  $52\%\pm1$ ) (Figure 3.12.B).



**Figure 3.12. B.** Sympathetic neurons, from superior cervical ganglia (SCG) isolated from P1 rats were cultured for 7 days in the presence of NGF (100 ng/ml), then they washed and cultured for 48h in either in the same medium or in NGF-free medium in the presence of a NGF polyclonal neutralizing antibody with or without 100 nM BNN27 and in the absence or the presence of TrkA inhibitor. Neurons were stained with an antibody against NF200kD (Red) and with TUNEL (Green). Over 300 neurons were counted in six to seven randomly selected optical fields and the percentage of TUNEL<sup>+</sup>, apoptotic neurons for each condition is presented as mean from three (3) separate experiments (\**P*<0.01 relative to anti-NGF condition). **C.** In different cultures treated in the same way the activity of JNK was assessed by western blot analyses, 18 h after NGF deprivation. Scale bar represents 100  $\mu$ M.

BNN27 also decreased the levels of p-JNK (Jun-amino-terminal kinase) after 18 h of NGF deprivation (Figure 3.12.C). JNK, a kinase of the mitogen activated protein kinases, is activated upon NGF deprivation, phosphorylating cjun, and triggering apoptotic signaling pathways by the up-regulation of proapoptotic genes (*Estus et al., 1994; Palmada et al., 2002*).

#### 3.9. BNN27 delays apoptosis of TrkA<sup>+</sup> sensory neurons in *ngf* null mice

To investigate whether BNN27 could mimic NGF in its anti-apoptotic properties *in vivo*, heterozygous mice for the deletion of *ngf* gene were crossed and pregnant mothers were carefully intraperitoneal (IP) injected with 3 mg BNN27 per day from day E6.5 to E13.5 or from E13.5 to E17.5. At this embryonic age, TrkA is abundantly expressed in a subpopulation of the DRGs, which become dependent to NGF for their survival. As it was previously described, NGF null mice showed dramatic loss of sensory neurons in DRG, through apoptosis (*White et al., 1996*). By embryonic day E17.5, apoptotic signals could not be detected and TrkA expression was absent in DRG sensory neurons.



**Figure 3.13.** Mice heterozygous for NGF deletion were crossed and pregnant mothers were treated from E6.5 until the respective embryonic day with either saline or 3 mg BNN27 per day. At the end of the treatment embryos were collected and immunostained against activated caspase-3 and NF200kD to localize the area of DRG and the apoptotic neurons per section were quantified. Massive apoptotic death of neurons was observed within the area of DRGs in *ngf-/-* mice starting at age E12.5, as expected, which it was significantly decreased in animals treatment with BNN27. Scale bar represents 75  $\mu$ M. All data in graphs are represented as mean ±SEM. Statistical analysis was done using Student's t test. N=7,\**P* <0.05 relative to *null mice*.

Administration of BNN27 to pregnant mothers reduced the number of Caspase-3 positive cells within the area of the DRG compared to *ngf-/-* at E13.5 (31±2 vs 19±2.3) (Figure 3.13). However, BNN27 was not able to fully rescue these neurons at E17.5 (data not shown). We did not observed TrkA+ positive neurons in the DRGs of *ngf-/-* embryos, treated with BNN27.

# 3.10. BNN27 exerts synergistic effects with NGF in the axonal outgrowth of PC12 cells

In order to investigate if BNN27 can mimic NGF in its other functions besides its pro-survival actions, we used the classical NGF dependent cell model of PC12 cells which respond to NGF by extending neurites, acquiring a neuronal phenotype (*Drubin et al., 1985*).



**Figure 3.14. A.** PC12 cells were incubated for 24h in medium with either NGF alone or with 100 nM BNN27 and stained with Tubulin-3 antibody. The addition of BNN27 increased the percentage of differentiated cells and the axonal length of these cells. Means are the percentage of cells having neurites, longer than the soma size. The length of each neurite from 4 optical fields in each condition was counted in three (3) independent experiments. Scale represents 75 $\mu$ M. N=3,\*P <0.05 relative to NGF condition.

BNN27 at 100 nM was unable alone to induce the differentiation of PC12 cells. However, BNN27 increased the percentage of differentiated PC12 cells cultured for 48 h in the presence of low concentrations of NGF (20 ng/ml), compared to NGF alone (28%±5.6 vs 39.6%±5.6). Equally, BNN27 enhanced the
effects of NGF on the maximum length of neurites (39.6±4  $\mu$ M vs 46.8±5.7  $\mu$ M) (Figure 3.14.A).

Similar synergistic effects between BNN27 and NGF were also observed in primary cultures of DRG sensory neurons, another NGF-dependent neuronal cell model. Indeed, BNN27 increased the axonal length of DRG cells (99±20  $\mu$ M vs 145±8.9  $\mu$ M) in the presence of 20 ng/ml NGF within the first 24 h of culture (Figure 3.14.B).







**Figure 3.14. B.** Sensory neurons of dissociated DRGs were cultured for 24h in medium containing 20 ng/ml NGF with or without the addition of 100 nM BNN27. Neurons were stained with NF200kD antibody and the mean of maximum axonal length was assessed from approximately 50 neurons per condition in three (3) independent experiments. N=3, \*P<0.05.

## 3.11. Kinetics of TrkA receptor internalization in BNN27-treated cells

Given the differential effect of BNN27 in cell survival and differentiation, compared to NGF, we examined whether some of these differences may stem from a differential turn-over of the TrkA receptor in cell membranes. It is well established that lipid raft micro-domains are cholesterol-rich islands in the membrane which facilitate signaling by bridging molecules and providing a fostering milieu for certain protein-protein interactions (*Limpert et al., 2007*). MβCD (methyl-β-cyclodextrin) treatment is a common method of examining lipid raft function, efficiently removing cholesterol from the plasma membrane (*Christian et al., 1997*). To define if the activity of TrkA is affected via modulation of cholesterol intramembrane levels, we monitored the effect of cholesterol depletion in the levels of the phosphorylated TrkA following BNN27 stimulation. CHO cells transfected with a TrkA plasmid were treated with 10 mM MβCD for 20 min prior to BNN27 stimulation (100 nM) for the indicated times. Cell viability was unaffected by MβCD throughout this time course (Figure 3.15.A). Interestingly, the levels of TrkA phosphorylation by BNN27 were significantly reduced after MβCD treatment, compared to untreated cells.

Furthermore, we sought to determine if BNN27 stimulation affects the levels of raft-associated TrkA receptors. We separated lipid raft micro-domains from non-raft membranes by sucrose gradient and analyzed the distribution of TrkA in control, NGF-treated and BNN27-treated conditions, in HEK293 cells transfected with the TrkA cDNA plasmid. BNN27 caused TrkA to effectively segregate into lipid raft fractions, specifically marked by the presence of flotillin-1. In contrast, NGF resulted in TrkA receptors shifting from lipid rafts into non-raft domains (Figure 3.15.B). These findings suggest that binding of BNN27 to TrkA initiates a distinct signaling cascade compared to NGF, starting from the localization of the receptor in different membrane compartments.



**Figure 3.15. A.** MβCD treatment decreases TrkA phosphorylation. CHO cells transfected with the TrkA cDNA plasmid were treated with 10 mM MβCD, depleting cholesterol from cell membranes, for 20 min prior to BNN27 stimulation (100 nM) for the indicated times. Western blots were probed for TrkA pY490. The blots were stripped and subsequently reprobed for TrkA to assess for total TrkA protein loading. **B.** TrkA segregates to lipid raft microdomains upon BNN27 treatment. Detergent resistant membranes isolated from control, BNN27 or NGF-treated HEK293 cells were fractionated by sucrose gradient to separate cholesterol-rich lipid raft fractions, marked by the presence of flotillin-1, from non-raft domains. Note that BNN27 treatment causes TrkA to preferentially segregate into lipid rafts, compared to control. Conversely, NGF treatment promotes the localization of TrkA into non-raft fractions.

It is well documented that endocytosis of the NGF-pTrkA complex into endosomes and signaling within the endosome is necessary for NGF-induced neurite outgrowth (*Grimes et al., 1996; Zhang et al., 2000; Liu et al., 2007*). To assess whether BNN27 modulates the internalization rate of TrkA, we performed internalization assays in PC12 using biotynilation. Surface receptors were biotinylated. Subsequently, NGF and BNN27 were added for 5, 15, and 30 min to drive endocytosis of biotinylated receptors. Then, biotin was stripped of the surface leaving only the internal biotinylated receptors. A representative experiment in Figure 3.16.A showed that TrkA was rapidly internalized in PC12

В

cells after 15 and 30 min of NGF and BNN27 stimulation. However, there was no significant internalization of TrkA after 5 min of BNN27 stimulation. To confirm the internalization efficiency of TrkA receptors in response to BNN27 stimulation, we performed FACS analysis on PC12 cells in order to measure the TrkA surface levels. PC12 cells were incubated for different time periods (15, 30, 60, and 180 min) with both NGF and BNN27. Consistent with the results presented in Figure 3.16.A, TrkA surface levels were diminished after 15 and 30 min in response to both NGF and BNN27 stimulation, highlighting the internalization of TrkA receptors within the cell. Particularly, after NGF stimulation for 15 min, TrkA surface levels values were 45% (±7.7%), whereas after BNN27 stimulation surface levels were 63% (±2.8%) in comparison to unstimulated cells. At 30 min after NGF stimulation TrkA surface levels values were 44% (±9%), whereas after BNN27 stimulation surface levels were 55% (±5%) of non-stimulated cells, Figure 3.16.B. Interestingly, the regulation of the TrkA surface levels was clearly different after 60 and 180 min between NGF and BNN27. Whereas the TrkA surface levels decreased rapidly and were almost depleted within 60 and 180 min in response to NGF because of TrkA lysosomal degradation, TrkA surface levels were comparatively high in response to BNN27. At 60 min after NGF stimulation TrkA surface levels values were 30% (±3.6%), whereas after BNN27 stimulation surface levels were 74% (±9.4%) of unstimulated cells. Finally, at 180 min after NGF TrkA surface levels values were 29% (±7.7%), whereas after BNN27 stimulation surface levels were 89% (±6.8%) of non-stimulated cells (Figure 3.16.B). In addition, we revealed a similar endocytic sorting of p75<sup>NTR</sup> receptor in response to NGF or BNN27 in PC12 cells that incubated for different time periods (15, 30, 60, and 180 min) (Figure 3.16.C).



**Figure 3.16. A.** PC12 cells were biotinylated and then treated with NGF (100ng/mL) or BNN27 (100nM) for 5, 15 and 30min. Biotin from non-internalized proteins was removed using reducing conditions. Cell lysates were prepared; surface proteins were subjected to precipitation with neutroavidin and western blot analysis was performed with antibodies against TrkA receptor. Positive control (+): Total labeled-TrkA at surface (no treatment and no biotin stripping), negative control (-) :Total TrkA at surface with biotin stripped and non stimulated. Quantification of internalized TrkA receptor. Data are presented as mean±SEM (N=3). **B, C.** PC12 cells were treated with NGF (100 ng/ml) or BNN27 (100 nM) for 15min, 30min, 60min, or 180min. After incubation, surface TrkA or p75<sup>NTR</sup> receptors were stained with anti-TrkA or anti-p75<sup>NTR</sup> extracellular domain antibodies and then exposed to FITC-labeled secondary antibodies. Surface expression of TrkA or p75<sup>NTR</sup> receptors was detected using a FACS flow cytometer (Beckton & Dickinson) and fluorescence data were analyzed with Cellquest Software.

A striking observation was that TrkA phosphorylation/activation was enhanced by BNN27 in PC12 cells, remaining active for a longer time period (60 min), in comparison with NGF (Figure 3.17). Whereas NGF mediates sustained activation of the Erk kinases, BNN27 mediates only transient activation. This transient signaling by BNN27 is possibly due to the differential kinetics of TrkA endocytosis. To evaluate the kinetics of the effect of BNN27 in TrkA localization, we performed co-immunoprecipitation assays, employing organelle marker proteins. PC12 cells were treated with NGF or BNN27 for 0, 15, 30 and 60min. TrkA was immunoprecipitated and its interactions with endosomes were examined by blotting with well-characterized organelle-specific markers: Rab5, Rab7 and Rab11 (Figure 3.17).



signaling Figure **3.17.** BNN27 enhances Rab5 activity, pTrkA recycling (Rab 11) and surface levels of TrkA, whereas blocks the transition to late endosomes (Rab7). PC12 cells were treated with NGF (100 ng/ml) or BNN27 (100 nM) for 15, 30 or 60min. Cells were lysed, immunoprecipitated with TrkA specific antibodies, then immunoblotted with antibodies against Rab5, Rab7, Rab11, and p-TrkA490. Mean±SEM of triplicate measurements.

Based on these findings, we hypothesize that BNN27 fails to differentiate PC12 cells because it fails, upon binding to TrkA receptors to induce its internalization into the appropriate signaling endosomes. TrkA was shown to interact with Rab5 at 15–60 min, post-treatment with BNN27. These findings suggest that BNN27-induced Rab5 activity might explain the ineffectiveness of



BNN27 to induce differentiation of PC12 cells (Liu et al., 2007). Longer lasting association of Rab5 with TrkA might be refractory to further Rab7mediated lysosomal processing of the receptor. To test this hypothesis, examined we whether Rab7, а late endosomal marker. interacts with TrkA at 30 min, the time-

point at which delivery to late endosomes occurs (*Geetha et al., 2003*). NGF induced within 30 min the interaction of TrkA with Rab7, unlike BNN27, which to reproduce this effect. An additional step of TrkA turn-over is its escape from lysosomal processing through trafficking of TrkA from the early endosomes back to the plasma membrane, via recycling endosomes, and its interaction with Rab11 endosomal protein (*Chen et al., 2005*). BNN27 modulated the fast recycling of TrkA receptors to the plasma membrane within 60 min, inducing Rab11 protein, within 30 min, in contrast to late recycling by NGF of TrkA receptors within 180 min, (Figure 3.16.B).

## 3.12. Synthesis of new microneurotrophins

Based on our previous data, indicating that the presence of a 17-spirooxirane group in DHEA derivatization leads to compounds which interact with TrkA and exhibit neuroprotective activity, we enriched our chemical libraries of synthetic neurosteroids by altering the ring size and polarity at position C17 (cycloalkyl, heterocyclic or heteroaromatic rings) and their substituents (polar, hydrophobic, hydrogen bond donors or acceptors, or with ion chelating ability). A new 17-spiro DHEA derivative is BNN237 (Dr T. *Calogeropoulou, personal communication*), exhibits strong neuroprotective actions (Figure 3.18.A) and selective agonist activity for TrkA and p75<sup>NTR</sup> receptors (Figure 3.18.B).



**Figure 3.18. A.** BNN237 protected PC12 cells against serum deprivation-induced apoptosis in a dose-dependent manner. Cells were cultured for 24 h either in complete media (serum supplemented) or serum-free media in the presence of BNN237 at concentrations ranging from 10<sup>-12</sup> to 10<sup>-6</sup> M. Apoptosis was quantified by the TUNEL assay, depicted as ratio to control (serum-free media in the absence of steroids). Values represent mean±SEM of four (4) independent experiments. **B.** Competitive binding assays of [<sup>3</sup>H]-DHEA in the presence of increasing concentrations of BNN237 using membranes isolated from HEK293 cells transfected with the cDNAs of TrkA or p75<sup>NTR</sup> receptors. BNN237 induces TrkA tyrosine phosphorylation (pY490). CHO cells were transfected with the plasmid cDNA of TrkA. Transfectants were then exposed for 15 min to NGF (100 ng/ml) or to BNN237 (100 nM), and lysates were immunoprecipitated with TrkA-specific antibodies, and then immunoblotted with p-Trk490. Total lysates were analysed for TrkA expression by immunobloting. BNN237 efficiently induced the association of p75<sup>NTR</sup> with its effector RIP2. HEK293 cells were co-tranfected with the plasmid cDNAs of p75<sup>NTR</sup> and RIP2.

Tranfectants were exposed for 20 min to NGF(100 ng/ml) or BNN237 (100 nM), and lysates were immunoprecipitated with RIP2-specific antibodies and then immunoblotted with antibodies against p75<sup>NTR</sup>. Total lysates were analysed for p75<sup>NTR</sup> or RIP2 expression by immunobloting. Mean±SEM of triplicate measurements.

The therapeutic potential of TrkB activation using BDNF has been demonstrated in several preclinical models of CNS diseases (*Frisen et al., 1993; Leeds et al., 2005*), validating TrkB as a promising drug target. Therefore, we aimed to develop TrkB-specific receptor agonists that show highly selective binding to TrkB, inducing robust activation of TrkB signaling. Recent findings demonstrate that our spiro-neurosteroid derivative BNN20 induces TrkB tyrosine phosphorylation confirming its specificity compared to other members of our chemical library, as TrkB receptor ligands (Figure 3.19).



**Figure 3.19.** BNN20 induces TrkB tyrosine phosphorylation (pY490). CHO cells were transfected with the plasmid cDNA of TrkB. Transfectants were then exposed for 15 min to BDNF (100 ng/ml) BNN20 (100 nM), BNN27 (100 nM), BNN219 (100 nM), BNN237 (100 nM) or DHEA (100 nM), and lysates were immunoprecipitated with TrkB-specific antibodies, and then immunoblotted with pY490. Total lysates were analysed for TrkB expression by immunobloting. Mean±SEM of triplicate measurements.

## 4. DISCUSSION

Neurotrophins have been well characterized in terms of their ability to positively and negatively regulate cell survival, growth, selection and differentiation (Barbacid et al., 1994). There is growing evidence that reduced neurotrophic support is a significant factor in the pathogenesis of neurodegenerative diseases such as Alzheimer's disease (AD), Parkinson's disease (PD) and amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (ALS). Despite the demonstrated beneficial effects, neurotrophins have been shown to be ineffective pharmacological agents, because of their polypeptide nature and their subsequent poor penetration across the blood-brain-barrier (BBB). Recently, we provided evidence that highly lipophilic small molecule, а dehydroepiandrosterone (DHEA), apoptosis prevents neuronal (Charalampopoulos et al., 2004), through activation and binding to NGF receptors, TrkA and p75<sup>NTR</sup> membrane proteins (*Lazaridis et al.*, 2011). These findings suggest that DHEA could serve as a new pharmacological agent in the treatment of neurodegenerative diseases. In the present study, we show that DHEA may interact with all forms of vertebrate Trk receptors (Figure 4.1), although with affinities approximately two orders of magnitudes lower compared to that of polypeptide neurotrophins (0.01-0.1 nM). DHEA effectively displaced binding of [<sup>3</sup>H]-DHEA to membranes isolated from HEK293 cells (not expressing endogenous Trk receptors) transfected with the cDNAs of TrkA, TrkB or TrkC receptors (Ki: 7.40±1.7 nM, 4.49±1.7 nM and 6.33±1.3 nM, N=3, respectively).

DHEA was proven equally effective in displacing binding of [<sup>3</sup>H]-DHEA to membranes isolated from HEK293 cells transfected with the cDNAs of various invertebrate Trk receptor homologs, such as Ltrk, ApTrk or AmphiTrk receptors (Ki: 3.6 ±0.4 nM, 1.14±0.11 nM, 0.47±0.18 nM, N=3, respectively) from Lemnea,

Aplysia and Amphioxus (Figure 3.1). Furthermore, DHEA showed to activate the post-Trk receptor pro-survival pathway mediated by the kinases ERK1/2 and Akt, key mediators of neuronal survival (Huang et al., 2003: Sofroniew et al., 2001). However, DHEA was ineffective in mimicking the effects of polypeptide neurotrophins Trk receptor-mediated functions on neuronal including differentiation and neurite elongation (results summarized in Figure 4.1). Our observations further support the pleiotropic, "sticky" properties of DHEA in the nervous system across a variety of species. The early evolutionary presence of CYP17, the enzyme responsible for its biosynthesis, points towards an important role of DHEA, early in evolution.



**Figure 4.1.** Schematic illustration of DHEA signaling features in the Trk-related molluscan and Amphioxus receptors: DHEA activates invertebrate LTrk and ApTrk, Ampioxus AmphiTrk, and mammalian TrkA/C, sequentially inducing the phosphorylation of prosurvival kinases Akt and ERK1/2, preventing cellular apoptosis. However, DHEA is ineffective (in contrast to NGF for mammalian TrkA or to Aplysia neurotrophin for its receptor) in inducing phospholipase C (PLC)- $\gamma$  activation, a signaling pathway strongly related to higher functions of the nervous system (memory, plasticity, etc).

Based on these findings we hypothesize that as neuronal complexity emerged during evolution, ancient neurotrophic factors (like DHEA or other ancient molecules) were gradually replaced by more specific and fast-acting flash-like peptide factors, which could afford a more effective tempospatial regulation of neural development in a complex and compartmentalized neural system. It is conceivable that, in the ancient diffused and less complicated nervous system, small and highly lipophilic, longer-lasting molecules could more effectively support primordial neuronal development, differentiation, and survival, a property that is partially sustained in more evolved organisms.

A hypothetical model is now generally accepted suggesting that after two rounds of genome duplication during the evolution of vertebrates, the ancestral Trk gene gave rise to four different copies, TrkA, TrkB, TrkC, and TrkD, the latter being lost thereafter (Benito-Gutierrez et al., 2006). A tree generated using the full-length sequences of human and mouse Trks including AmphiTrK, Ltrk, and ApTrk (Figure 4.2) supports this hypothesis that the first duplication generated a TrkA/D gene (ancestor of TrkA and TrkD) and a TrkB/C gene (ancestor of TrkC and TrkB) (Benito-Gutierrez et al., 2006; Hallböök et al., 2006). Although TrkB and TrkC group together phylogenetically, TrkA and TrkC group together from a functional point of view regarding the ability of DHEA to activate them. The BDNF/TrkB system is considered to be the most evolved neurotrophin signal, suggested by its localization within the CNS, in contrast to NGF/TrkA and NT-3/ TrkC, which are mainly located in peripheral neurons. It is of note that TrkA and TrkC were shown to induce cell death in the absence of their ligands, in contrast to TrkB, suggesting higher specificity of the latter for its potential ligands (Nikoletopoulou et al., 2010). Because the two rounds of genome duplication occurred in vertebrates after the cephalochordate split from the vertebrate stem lineage (*Holland et al., 2008; Furlong et al., 2002*), the *AmphiTrk* gene appears to be more conserved, resembling the ancestral *Trk* gene compared with the three mammalian Trks (*Putnam et al., 2008*).



**Figure 4.2**. Maximum likelihood tree of the *Trk* genes among human, mouse AmphiTrk, Ltrk, and ApTrk. Numbers of nodes indicate bootstrap values after 1000 replications.

This hypothesis is further supported by the observation that duplicated genes tend to evolve faster compared to singletons (*Papanikolaou et al., 2009*). This can explain why DHEA exhibits higher affinity for the cephalochordate Trk than for its mammalian counterparts. We believe that DHEA played a role as a crucial molecule in the survival of neuronal cells before the emergence of more complex nervous systems. Our data support the hypothesis that during evolution DHEA may have served as a primordial neurotrophic factor, promoting neuronal survival in the less ancient complex nervous systems. Indeed, our data show that DHEA interacts with all neurotrophin receptors in a more or less promiscuous manner, offering new insights into the largely unknown roles of DHEA within the nervous system as well as in other tissues including the immune, endocrine, and cardiovascular systems, which also express neurotrophin receptors (*Scuri et al., 2010; Caporali et al., 2009; Anagnostopoulou et al., 2013*). The vast number of experimental and clinical findings involving this abundant but also highly controversial and multifaceted steroid in the reproductive, immune, endocrine, vascular, and cancer cell physiology and dysfunction should be reassessed in view of our findings.

DHEA is metabolized *in vivo* to estrogens, androgens, and their related metabolites, affecting the endocrine system, and altering the hormonal microenvironment in the brain. Therefore, the long-term use of DHEA as a potential treatment or chemio-prophylaxis in neurodegeneration is problematic, particularly in patients with genetic predisposition to hormone-dependent tumors (breast, endometrium, ovaries, prostate). To overcome these effects of DHEA, we have recently developed synthetic C17-derivatives of DHEA (BNNs) (*Calogeropoulou et al., 2009*), with anti-apoptotic properties, deprived of androgenic/estrogenic actions. The present study provides evidence that BNNs act as synthetic microneurotrophins, interacting with both NGF receptors, TrkA and p75<sup>NTR</sup> (Figure 4.3.). Specifically, competition assays using [<sup>3</sup>H]-DHEA to membranes isolated from HEK293 cells transfected with the cDNAs of TrkA and p75<sup>NTR</sup> receptors (IC<sub>50</sub>: 1.86 and 3.9 nM respectively). In addition,

pull-down assays and NMR studies confirmed the direct physical interaction of BNN27 with recombinant TrkA and p75<sup>NTR</sup> receptors: polyethylene-BNN27 beads effectively pull-down recombinant TrkA and p75<sup>NTR</sup> proteins, while NMR studies revealed a specific interaction of BNN27 to TrkA receptor, (ineffective with recombinant TrkB and TrkC), as well as with p75<sup>NTR</sup> receptors. The NMR signal of the interaction of NGF with the purified TrkA receptor was significantly enhanced in the presence of BNN27, suggesting a synergistic conformational effect of these two molecules. Mutagenesis assays showed that binding of BNN27 to TrkA receptors does not require its extracellular, the binding domain affording NGF binding. In contrast, BNN27 needed the extracellular domain of p75NTR receptors, shown by completion assays in mutated p75NTR<sup> $\Delta$ ECD</sup> receptor, lacking its extracellular part.

BNN27 induced dose-dependently TrkA tyrosine phosphorylation in the functionally relevant tyrosine residues (Tyr490, Tyr674/675 and Tyr785), affecting the downstream signaling pathways Akt and MAPKs in primary sympathetic neurons: BNN27 at 100nM induced TrkA phosphorylation even 6h latter, compared to short acting NGF within 15min. Furthermore, by measuring TrkA phosphorylation at 490-tyrosine residue, we showed that BNN27 - in contrary to NGF- was able to induce phosphorylation of TrkA receptor in cells transfected with the TrkA<sup>C302S</sup> mutant, in the absence of the extracellular domain.

Our internalization experiments suggest that BNN27 shows a different pattern of TrkA turn-over compared to NGF: it induced internalization and fast return of the receptor into the membrane through activation of Rab5 protein and docking of the receptor in the early endosomes. These results are compatible not only with the longer lasting of TrkA phosphorylation/activation, but also with the transient activation of Erk kinases. Interestingly enough, BNN27 appears to secure high levels of surface TrkA, due to its faster recycling into the membranes. This phenomenon may partially explain to synergistic effect of this cound with NGF, and its potential modulatory effect of limiting, low concentrations of NGF. Cholesterol depletion from membranes and separation of lipid raft microdomains, showed that BNN27 –in contrast to NGF- caused TrkA to segregate into lipid raft fractions, suggesting that phospholipid membrane micro-environment may affect cell responsiveness to BNN27. It is worth noticing here that various techniques (Biacore electron plasmon resonance, Isometric Calorimetry) failed to detect binding of BNN27 to recombinant TrkA receptors. It appears that, in contrast to NGF, phospholipid membrane microstructures are important factors to afford effective and high affinity binding of these small molecules to NGF receptors.

BNN27 efficiently induced the association of p75<sup>NTR</sup> with its effector proteins RIP2 and TRAF6 in Schwann cells, known to endogenously express p75<sup>NTR</sup> receptors. In addition, binding of BNN27 enabled the release of RhoGDI from p75<sup>NTR</sup> in MEF cells, transfected with the plasmid cDNA of p75<sup>NTR</sup>, and subsequently decreasing the activity of RhoA, due to its association-blocking by its inhibitor, RhoGDI. Binding assays with two p75<sup>NTR</sup> mutants, p75NTR<sup>ΔECD</sup> lacking the whole extracellular domain, and p75NTR<sup>C257A</sup> ineffective for RIP2 recruitment, due to ineffective dimerization (*Vilar et al., 2009*), showed that the extracellular domain of p75<sup>NTR</sup> and its dimerized conformation are necessary for BNN27 binding. It is of special note, that endogenous neurosteroids like DHEA, E2, ADIOL, and synthetic BNN compounds, have differential effects in neurotrophin receptors activation. As previously mentioned, DHEA binds to all three Trk (TrkA, TrkB, TrkC) and p75<sup>NTR</sup> receptors, induces tyrosine

phosphorylation of TrkA and TrkC receptors but does not appear to affect the phosphorylation of TrkB receptors. E2 has no affinity for neurotrophin receptors, and ADIOL, a metabolite of DHEA, does not bind neither activates TrkA, while it propagates cell death (Charalampopoulos et al., 2004) through the activation of p75<sup>NTR</sup> receptor. Synthetic BNN compounds like BNN27 and BNN237 bind and activate TrkA and p75<sup>NTR</sup> but not TrkB or TrkC receptors, while BNN20 appears to activate all forms of Trk receptors. Thus, it becomes evident that chemical structural of steroids determines their binding and activation ability, as it is known for classical steroids receptors (ERalpha, ERbeta, AR) too. The dependence of differential binding capacity of steroids for neurotrophin receptors upon their chemical structure supports the selectivity and biological importance of this binding. Our findings are also in agreement with the recently described properties of Trk and p75<sup>NTR</sup> receptors to differentially signal upon binding to different polypeptide ligands (proneurotrophins, AB-amyloid, PrP, MAG, for p75<sup>NTR</sup>) (Nykjaer et al., 2004; Della-Bianca et al., 2001; Yaar et al., 2002; Wang et al., 2002; Wong et al., 2002). The conformational analysis of the interactions of small molecules and polypeptide agents with neurotrophin receptors offers a useful theoretical basis for in silico studies and the development of a pharmacophore model, for rational design of more active and selective neurotrophin receptor agonists and antagonists.

BNN27 was effectively mimicking NGF and DHEA in inhibiting apoptosis of various neuronal cell types. The anti-apoptotic actions of BNN27 were mediated by TRKa receptors, since inhibition of its expression by specific shRNA completely reversed its neuroprotective actions. It is of note that p75<sup>NTR</sup>-shRNA did not modify the anti-apoptotic effect of both BNN27 and NGF. On the contrary

it enhanced their neuroprotective activity, most probably by decreasing the intrinsic pro-apoptotic actions of this death receptor. The anti-apoptotic actions of BNN27 *in vitro* were confirmed *in vivo*. Indeed, BNN27 appears to rescue from apoptosis TrkA positive sensory neurons of Dorsal Root Ganglia (DRG) in *ngf-/-* mouse embryos at the age of E13.5 when naturally occurs programmed cell death.

We have also tested the ability of BNN27 to mimic NGF in other of its functions beyond the pro-survival ones. For this purpose, we used PC12 cells, which respond to NGF by extending neurites and acquiring a neuronal phenotype (Drubin et al., 1985). BNN27 given alone was ineffective in inducing differentiation and neurite outgrowth of PC12 cells. However, when it was given with low concentrations of NGF (20 ng/ml) it further increased the percentage of cells that differentiate, enhancing also the axonal length in both PC12 and dorsal root ganglion cells (DRGs). These findings are in agreement with our NMR studies, showing the BNN27 potentiates binding of NGF to TrkA receptors. Furthermore, they support our hypothesis from the TrkA turn-over, internalizations studies, showing that BNN27 facilitates the fast returning of the receptor into the membrane, enhancing cellular sensitivity to NGF. Indeed, It is well documented that endocytosis of the NGF-pTrkA complex into endosomes and signaling within the endosome is necessary for NGF-induced neurite outgrowth (Zhang et al., 2000). In addition, NGF signaling suppresses Rab5 to help establish the signaling endosomes and sustain the differentiation signals (Liu et al., 2007). Contrary to NGF, BNN27 enhances Rab5 activity, pTrkA recycling (Rab11) and surface expression of TrkA, blocking in parallel the transition of the receptor towards the late endosomes (Figure 4.2).



Figure 4.3. Schematic representation of the molecular proposed mechanisms of action of BNN27.

A large number of experimental and clinical studies involve NGF in the pathophysiology of various neurodegenerative diseases and its potential use in their therapeutics, targeting neural tissue protection and repairing (Aloe et al., 2012). Recent studies have highlighted abnormalities in intracellular trafficking in neurodegenerative disorders, including Alzheimer's disease many and amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (Gunawardena et al., 2001; Williamson et al., 1999). In one animal model of Alzheimer's disease, where defective retrograde NGF transport was observed together with degeneration of basal forebrain cholinergic neurons, application of exogenous NGF reversed these defects (Cooper et al., 2001). However, NGF does not pass the blood brain barrier because of its polypeptidic nature. Intra-cerebro-ventricular (ICV) infusion of NGF was tested in AD patients in late 90s, early 2000, with very limited beneficial effects (Olson et al., 1992; Eriksdotter et al., 1998). Important and severely limiting side effects were observed, such as weight loss during the NGF infusion period and, most importantly, development of back pain symptoms after the beginning of ICV infusion, most probably reflecting the NGF-mediated hyper-activation of nociceptive transmission system in the spinal cord. Thus, utilization of NGF, especially when systemically administered, remains hampered because of its adverse events on pain system and the difficulty to achieve pharmacological concentrations in therapeutic relevant targets without affecting non-target areas. Recently, intranasal delivery of NGF was tested in animal models of AD (Capsoni et al., 2012; Capsoni et al., 2011). Our 17-spiro synthetic derivatives of DHEA, like BNN27, mimic some of the neuroprotective effects of neurotrophins (named because of this property as Microneurotrophins, MNT), are small, lipophilic molecules, which effectively pass the blood-brain-barrier (BBB) reaching the suffering neurons. Indeed, we have recently detected BNN27 by Mass-Spectrometry in brain and retina extracts, 10-30 minutes after its intraperitoneal administration in mice (data not shown). Synthetic compounds like BNN27 may serve as lead molecules to develop BBB-permeable small agonists and antagonists for neurotrophin receptors with selective neuroprotective and neurogenic actions and potential applications therapeutics in of neurodegenerative diseases and brain trauma.

Future work should concentrate on the *in vivo* testing of BNN analogs in experimental animal models of neurodegenerative diseases (proof of concept studies *in vivo*). Alzheimer's related mouse models such as, transgenic mouse models (5xFAD, AD11, etc) which experience extensive cortical cell loss,

cholinergic deficit in the basal forebrain and behavioral deficits or familial AD (FAD)-based transgenic mouse models, where altered amyloid precursor protein (APP) processing leads to A $\beta$  accumulation correlating with hippocampaldependent memory deficits, MPTP mouse and Weaver mouse models of Parkinson's disease, Experimental Autoimmune Encephalomyelitis (EAE) and neurotroxin Cuprizone mouse models of Multiple Sclerosis and demyelinating diseases or ischemic retina degeneration mice, are very interesting animals models now under testing.

## **5. REFERENCES**

Allen SJ, Dawbarn D, Spillantini MG, Goedert M, Wilcock GK, Moss TH, Semenenko FM. Distribution of beta-nerve growth factor receptors in the human basal forebrain. The Journal of comparative neurology. 1989;289(4):626-640.

Allen SJ, Wilcock GK, Dawbarn D. Profound and selective loss of catalytic TrkB immunoreactivity in Alzheimer's disease. Biochemical and biophysical research communications. 1999;264(3):648-651.

Aloe L, Rocco ML, Bianchi P, Manni L. Nerve growth factor: from the early discoveries to the potential clinical use. Journal of translational medicine. 2012;10:239.

Amadoro G, Corsetti V, Atlante A, Florenzano F, Capsoni S, Bussani R, Mercanti D, Calissano P. Interaction between NH(2)-tau fragment and Abeta in Alzheimer's disease mitochondria contributes to the synaptic deterioration. Neurobiology of aging. 2012;33(4):833 e831-825.

Anagnostopoulou V, Pediaditakis I, Alkahtani S, Alarifi SA, Schmidt EM, Lang F, Gravanis A, Charalampopoulos I, Stournaras C. Differential effects of dehydroepiandrosterone and testosterone in prostate and colon cancer cell apoptosis: the role of nerve growth factor (NGF) receptors. Endocrinology. 2013;154(7):2446-2456.

Arevalo JC, Conde B, Hempstead BL, Chao MV, Martin-Zanca D, Perez P. TrkA immunoglobulin-like ligand binding domains inhibit spontaneous activation of the receptor. Molecular and cellular biology. 2000;20(16):5908-5916.

Arevalo JC, Wu SH. Neurotrophin signaling: many exciting surprises! Cellular and molecular life sciences : CMLS. 2006;63(13):1523-1537.

Baldwin AN, Shooter EM. Zone mapping of the binding domain of the rat low affinity nerve growth factor receptor by the introduction of novel N-glycosylation sites. The Journal of biological chemistry. 1995;270(9):4594-4602.

Barbacid M. The Trk family of neurotrophin receptors. Journal of neurobiology. 1994;25(11):1386-1403.

Barde YA. Neurotrophic factors: an evolutionary perspective. Journal of neurobiology. 1994;25(11):1329-1333.

Barker PA. p75NTR is positively promiscuous: novel partners and new insights. Neuron. 2004;42(4):529-533.

Baulieu EE, Robel P, Schumacher M. Neurosteroids: beginning of the story. International review of neurobiology. 2001;46:1-32.

Baulieu EE, Robel P. Neurosteroids: a new brain function? The Journal of steroid biochemistry and molecular biology. 1990;37(3):395-403.

Baulieu EE. Neurosteroids: of the nervous system, by the nervous system, for the nervous system. Recent progress in hormone research. 1997;52:1-32.

Belanger N, Gregoire L, Bedard P, Di Paolo T. Estradiol and dehydroepiandrosterone potentiate levodopa-induced locomotor activity in 1-methyl-4-phenyl-1,2,3,6-tetrahydropyridine monkeys. Endocrine. 2003;21(1):97-101.

Benito-Gutierrez E, Garcia-Fernandez J, Comella JX. Origin and evolution of the Trk family of neurotrophic receptors. Molecular and cellular neurosciences. 2006;31(2):179-192.

Benito-Gutierrez E, Nake C, Llovera M, Comella JX, Garcia-Fernandez J. The single AmphiTrk receptor highlights increased complexity of neurotrophin signalling in vertebrates and suggests an early role in developing sensory neuroepidermal cells. Development. 2005;132(9):2191-2202.

Bhakar AL, Roux PP, Lachance C, Kryl D, Zeindler C, Barker PA. The p75 neurotrophin receptor (p75NTR) alters tumor necrosis factor-mediated NF-kappaB activity under physiological conditions, but direct p75NTR-mediated NF-kappaB activation requires cell stress. The Journal of biological chemistry. 1999;274(30):21443-21449.

Blochl A, Blochl R. A cell-biological model of p75NTR signaling. Journal of neurochemistry. 2007;102(2):289-305.

Blum R, Konnerth A. Neurotrophin-mediated rapid signaling in the central nervous system: mechanisms and functions. Physiology. 2005;20:70-78.

Bothwell M. Functional interactions of neurotrophins and neurotrophin receptors. Annual review of neuroscience. 1995;18:223-253.

Calogeropoulou T, Avlonitis N, Minas V, Alexi X, Pantzou A, Charalampopoulos I, Zervou M, Vergou V, Katsanou ES, Lazaridis I, Alexis MN, Gravanis A. Novel dehydroepiandrosterone derivatives with antiapoptotic, neuroprotective activity. Journal of medicinal chemistry. 2009;52(21):6569-6587.

Caporali A, Emanueli C. Cardiovascular actions of neurotrophins. Physiological reviews. 2009;89(1):279-308.

Capsoni S, Carucci NM, Cattaneo A. Pathogen free conditions slow the onset of neurodegeneration in a mouse model of nerve growth factor deprivation. Journal of Alzheimer's disease : JAD. 2012;31(1):1-6.

Capsoni S, Marinelli S, Ceci M, Vignone D, Amato G, Malerba F, Paoletti F, Meli G, Viegi A, Pavone F, Cattaneo A. Intranasal "painless" human Nerve Growth Factor [corrected] slows amyloid neurodegeneration and prevents memory deficits in App X PS1 mice. PloS one. 2012;7(5):e37555.

Carter BD, Kaltschmidt C, Kaltschmidt B, Offenhauser N, Bohm-Matthaei R, Baeuerle PA, Barde YA. Selective activation of NF-kappa B by nerve growth factor through the neurotrophin receptor p75. Science. 1996;272(5261):542-545.

Casaccia-Bonnefil P, Carter BD, Dobrowsky RT, Chao MV. Death of oligodendrocytes mediated by the interaction of nerve growth factor with its receptor p75. Nature. 1996;383(6602):716-719.

Casademunt E, Carter BD, Benzel I, Frade JM, Dechant G, Barde YA. The zinc finger protein NRIF interacts with the neurotrophin receptor p75(NTR) and participates in programmed cell death. The EMBO journal. 1999;18(21):6050-6061.

Cascio C, Brown RC, Liu Y, Han Z, Hales DB, Papadopoulos V. Pathways of dehydroepiandrosterone formation in rat brain glia. The Journal of steroid biochemistry and molecular biology. 2000;75(2-3):177-186.

Chao MV, Bothwell M. Neurotrophins: to cleave or not to cleave. Neuron. 2002;33(1):9-12.

Chao MV. Neurotrophins and their receptors: a convergence point for many signalling pathways. Nature reviews Neuroscience. 2003;4(4):299-309.

Chao MV. Trophic factors: An evolutionary cul-de-sac or door into higher neuronal function? Journal of neuroscience research. 2000;59(3):353-355.

Charalampopoulos I, Alexaki VI, Lazaridis I, Dermitzaki E, Avlonitis N, Tsatsanis C, Calogeropoulou T, Margioris AN, Castanas E, Gravanis A. G proteinassociated, specific membrane binding sites mediate the neuroprotective effect of dehydroepiandrosterone. FASEB journal: official publication of the Federation of American Societies for Experimental Biology. 2006;20(3):577-579.

Charalampopoulos I, Remboutsika E, Margioris AN, Gravanis A. Neurosteroids as modulators of neurogenesis and neuronal survival. Trends in endocrinology and metabolism: TEM. 2008;19(8):300-307.

Charalampopoulos I, Tsatsanis C, Dermitzaki E, Alexaki VI, Castanas E, Margioris AN, Gravanis A. Dehydroepiandrosterone and allopregnanolone protect sympathoadrenal medulla cells against apoptosis via antiapoptotic Bcl-2 proteins. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America. 2004;101(21):8209-8214.

Chen ZY, Ieraci A, Tanowitz M, Lee FS. A novel endocytic recycling signal distinguishes biological responses of Trk neurotrophin receptors. Mol Biol Cell. 2005;16(12):5761-5772.

Christian AE, Haynes MP, Phillips MC, Rothblat GH. Use of cyclodextrins for manipulating cellular cholesterol content. J Lipid Res. 1997;38(11):2264-2272.

Compagnone NA, Bulfone A, Rubenstein JL, Mellon SH. Steroidogenic enzyme P450c17 is expressed in the embryonic central nervous system. Endocrinology. 1995;136(11):5212-5223.

Compagnone NA, Mellon SH. Neurosteroids: biosynthesis and function of these novel neuromodulators. Frontiers in neuroendocrinology. 2000;21(1):1-56.

Connor B, Young D, Yan Q, Faull RL, Synek B, Dragunow M. Brain-derived neurotrophic factor is reduced in Alzheimer's disease. Brain research Molecular brain research. 1997;49(1-2):71-81.

Cooper JD, Salehi A, Delcroix JD, Howe CL, Belichenko PV, Chua-Couzens J, Kilbridge JF, Carlson EJ, Epstein CJ, Mobley WC. Failed retrograde transport of NGF in a mouse model of Down's syndrome: reversal of cholinergic neurodegenerative phenotypes following NGF infusion. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America. 2001;98(18):10439-10444.

Corpechot C, Robel P, Axelson M, Sjovall J, Baulieu EE. Characterization and measurement of dehydroepiandrosterone sulfate in rat brain. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America. 1981;78(8):4704-4707.

Cosgaya JM, Chan JR, Shooter EM. The neurotrophin receptor p75NTR as a positive modulator of myelination. Science. 2002;298(5596):1245-1248.

Cosgaya JM, Shooter EM. Binding of nerve growth factor to its p75 receptor in stressed cells induces selective IkappaB-beta degradation and NF-kappaB nuclear translocation. Journal of neurochemistry. 2001;79(2):391-399.

Coulson EJ, Reid K, Shipham KM, Morley S, Kilpatrick TJ, Bartlett PF. The role of neurotransmission and the Chopper domain in p75 neurotrophin receptor death signaling. Progress in brain research. 2004;146:41-62.

Crowley C, Spencer SD, Nishimura MC, Chen KS, Pitts-Meek S, Armanini MP, Ling LH, McMahon SB, Shelton DL, Levinson AD, et al. Mice lacking nerve growth factor display perinatal loss of sensory and sympathetic neurons yet develop basal forebrain cholinergic neurons. Cell. 1994;76(6):1001-1011.

Dalvit C. NMR. J. Biomol. 1998;11:437.

Dawbarn D, Allen SJ, Semenenko FM. Coexistence of choline acetyltransferase and nerve growth factor receptors in the rat basal forebrain. Neuroscience letters. 1988;94(1-2):138-144.

Dawbarn D, Allen SJ, Semenenko FM. Immunohistochemical localization of betanerve growth factor receptors in the forebrain of the rat. Brain research. 1988;440(1):185-189. Dechant G, Barde YA. The neurotrophin receptor p75(NTR): novel functions and implications for diseases of the nervous system. Nature neuroscience. 2002;5(11):1131-1136.

Della-Bianca V, Rossi F, Armato U, Dal-Pra I, Costantini C, Perini G, Politi V, Della Valle G. Neurotrophin p75 receptor is involved in neuronal damage by prion peptide-(106-126). The Journal of biological chemistry. 2001;276(42):38929-38933.

Drubin DG, Nelson WJ. Origins of cell polarity. Cell. 1996;84(3):335-344.

Eide FF, Lowenstein DH, Reichardt LF. Neurotrophins and their receptors-current concepts and implications for neurologic disease. Experimental neurology. 1993;121(2):200-214.

Eriksdotter Jonhagen M, Nordberg A, Amberla K, Backman L, Ebendal T, Meyerson B, Olson L, Seiger, Shigeta M, Theodorsson E, Viitanen M, Winblad B, Wahlund LO. Intracerebroventricular infusion of nerve growth factor in three patients with Alzheimer's disease. Dement. Geriatr. Cogn. Disord. 1998; 9 (5): 246-257.

Ernfors P, Ebendal T, Olson L, Mouton P, Stromberg I, Persson H. A cell line producing recombinant nerve growth factor evokes growth responses in intrinsic and grafted central cholinergic neurons. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America. 1989;86(12):4756-4760.

Estus S, Zaks WJ, Freeman RS, Gruda M, Bravo R, Johnson EM, Jr. Altered gene expression in neurons during programmed cell death: identification of c-jun as necessary for neuronal apoptosis. The Journal of cell biology. 1994;127(6 Pt 1):1717-1727.

Fagan AM, Zhang H, Landis S, Smeyne RJ, Silos-Santiago I, Barbacid M. TrkA, but not TrkC, receptors are essential for survival of sympathetic neurons in vivo. The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience. 1996;16(19):6208-6218.

Fainzilber M, Smit AB, Syed NI, Wildering WC, Hermann, van der Schors RC, Jimenez C, Li KW, van Minnen J, Bulloch AG, Ibanez CF, Geraerts WP. CRNF, a molluscan neurotrophic factor that interacts with the p75 neurotrophin receptor. Science. 1996;274(5292):1540-1543.

Faradji V, Sotelo J. Low serum levels of nerve growth factor in diabetic neuropathy. Acta neurologica Scandinavica. 1990;81(5):402-406.

Fischer W, Sirevaag A, Wiegand SJ, Lindsay RM, Bjorklund A. Reversal of spatial memory impairments in aged rats by nerve growth factor and neurotrophins 3 and 4/5 but not by brain-derived neurotrophic factor. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America. 1994;91(18):8607-8611.

Foehr ED, Lin X, O'Mahony A, Geleziunas R, Bradshaw RA, Greene WC. NFkappa B signaling promotes both cell survival and neurite process formation in nerve growth factor-stimulated PC12 cells. The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience. 2000;20(20):7556-7563.

Frade JM. NRAGE and the cycling side of the neurotrophin receptor p75. Trends in neurosciences. 2000;23(12):591-592.

Friedman WJ. Neurotrophins induce death of hippocampal neurons via the p75 receptor. The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience. 2000;20(17):6340-6346.

Frisen J, Verge VM, Fried K, Risling M, Persson H, Trotter J, Hokfelt T, Lindholm D. Characterization of glial trkB receptors: differential response to injury in the central and peripheral nervous systems. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America. 1993;90(11):4971-4975.

Fumagalli F, Racagni G, Riva MA. Shedding light into the role of BDNF in the pharmacotherapy of Parkinson's disease. The pharmacogenomics journal. 2006;6(2):95-104.

Furlong RF, Holland PW. Were vertebrates octoploid? Philosophical transactions of the Royal Society of London Series B, Biological sciences. 2002;357(1420):531-544.

Garcia E, Rios C, Sotelo J. Ventricular injection of nerve growth factor increases dopamine content in the striata of MPTP-treated mice. Neurochemical research. 1992;17(10):979-982.

Geetha T, Wooten MW. Association of the atypical protein kinase C-interacting protein p62/ZIP with nerve growth factor receptor TrkA regulates receptor trafficking and Erk5 signaling. J Biol Chem. 2003;278(7):4730-4739.

Goedert M, Fine A, Hunt SP, Ullrich A. Nerve growth factor mRNA in peripheral and central rat tissues and in the human central nervous system: lesion effects in the rat brain and levels in Alzheimer's disease. Brain research. 1986;387(1):85-92.

Greene LA. Nerve growth factor prevents the death and stimulates the neuronal differentiation of clonal PC12 pheochromocytoma cells in serum-free medium. The Journal of cell biology. 1978;78(3):747-755.

Grimes ML, Zhou J, Beattie EC, Yuen EC, Hall DE, Valletta JS, Topp KS, LaVail JH, Bunnett NW, Mobley WC. Endocytosis of activated TrkA: evidence that nerve growth factor induces formation of signaling endosomes. J Neurosci. 1996;16(24):7950-7964.

Grob PM, Ross AH, Koprowski H, Bothwell M. Characterization of the human melanoma nerve growth factor receptor. The Journal of biological chemistry. 1985;260(13):8044-8049.

Gu C, Casaccia-Bonnefil P, Srinivasan A, Chao MV. Oligodendrocyte apoptosis mediated by caspase activation. The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience. 1999;19(8):3043-3049.

Gunawardena S, Goldstein LS. Disruption of axonal transport and neuronal viability by amyloid precursor protein mutations in Drosophila. Neuron. 2001;32(3):389-401.

Hallbook F. Evolution of the vertebrate neurotrophin and Trk receptor gene families. Current opinion in neurobiology. 1999;9(5):616-621.

Harrington AW, Kim JY, Yoon SO. Activation of Rac GTPase by p75 is necessary for c-jun N-terminal kinase-mediated apoptosis. The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience. 2002;22(1):156-166.

He XL, Garcia KC. Structure of nerve growth factor complexed with the shared neurotrophin receptor p75. Science. 2004;304(5672):870-875.

Hempstead BL. The many faces of p75NTR. Current opinion in neurobiology. 2002;12(3):260-267.

Hofer M, Pagliusi SR, Hohn A, Leibrock J, Barde YA. Regional distribution of brain-derived neurotrophic factor mRNA in the adult mouse brain. The EMBO journal. 1990;9(8):2459-2464.

Hojo Y, Hattori TA, Enami T, Furukawa A, Suzuki K, Ishii HT, Mukai H, Morrison JH, Janssen WG, Kominami S, Harada N, Kimoto T, Kawato S. Adult male rat hippocampus synthesizes estradiol from pregnenolone by cytochromes P45017alpha and P450 aromatase localized in neurons. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America. 2004;101(3):865-870.

Holden PH, Asopa V, Robertson AG, Clarke AR, Tyler S, Bennett GS, Brain SD, Wilcock GK, Allen SJ, Smith SK, Dawbarn D. Immunoglobulin-like domains define the nerve growth factor binding site of the TrkA receptor. Nature biotechnology. 1997;15(7):668-672.

Holland PW, Garcia-Fernandez J, Williams NA, Sidow A. Gene duplications and the origins of vertebrate development. Development. 1994:125-133.

Huang EJ, Reichardt LF. Trk receptors: roles in neuronal signal transduction. Annual review of biochemistry. 2003;72:609-642.

Hutton LA, deVellis J, Perez-Polo JR. Expression of p75NGFR TrkA, and TrkB mRNA in rat C6 glioma and type I astrocyte cultures. Journal of neuroscience research. 1992;32(3):375-383.

Hwang H.L, Shaka A.J. Ser. A. J. Magn. Reson. 1995;112:275.

Ibanez CF. Jekyll-Hyde neurotrophins: the story of proNGF. Trends in neurosciences. 2002;25(6):284-286.

Ip NY, Stitt TN, Tapley P, Klein R, Glass DJ, Fandl J, Greene LA, Barbacid M, Yancopoulos GD. Similarities and differences in the way neurotrophins interact with the Trk receptors in neuronal and nonneuronal cells. Neuron. 1993;10(2):137-149.

Jaaro H, Beck G, Conticello SG, Fainzilber M. Evolving better brains: a need for neurotrophins? Trends in neurosciences. 2001;24(2):79-85.

Jing S, Tapley P, Barbacid M. Nerve growth factor mediates signal transduction through trk homodimer receptors. Neuron. 1992;9(6):1067-1079.

Johansson T, Le Greves P. The effect of dehydroepiandrosterone sulfate and allopregnanolone sulfate on the binding of [(3)H]ifenprodil to the N-methyl-d-aspartate receptor in rat frontal cortex membrane. The Journal of steroid biochemistry and molecular biology. 2005;94(1-3):263-266.

Johnson D, Lanahan A, Buck CR, Sehgal A, Morgan C, Mercer E, Bothwell M, Chao M. Expression and structure of the human NGF receptor. Cell. 1986;47(4):545-554.

Jullien J, Guili V, Derrington EA, Darlix JL, Reichardt LF, Rudkin BB. Trafficking of TrkA-green fluorescent protein chimerae during nerve growth factor-induced differentiation. The Journal of biological chemistry. 2003;278(10):8706-8716.

Jullien J, Guili V, Reichardt LF, Rudkin BB. Molecular kinetics of nerve growth factor receptor trafficking and activation. The Journal of biological chemistry. 2002;277(41):38700-38708.

Jung KM, Tan S, Landman N, Petrova K, Murray S, Lewis R, Kim PK, Kim DS, Ryu SH, Chao MV, Kim TW. Regulated intramembrane proteolysis of the p75 neurotrophin receptor modulates its association with the TrkA receptor. The Journal of biological chemistry. 2003;278(43):42161-42169.

Kaplan DR, Martin-Zanca D, Parada LF. Tyrosine phosphorylation and tyrosine kinase activity of the trk proto-oncogene product induced by NGF. Nature. 1991;350(6314):158-160.

Kassabov SR, Choi YB, Karl KA, Vishwasrao HD, Bailey CH, Kandel ER. A single Aplysia neurotrophin mediates synaptic facilitation via differentially processed isoforms. Cell reports. 2013;3(4):1213-1227.

Khursigara G, Bertin J, Yano H, Moffett H, DiStefano PS, Chao MV. A prosurvival function for the p75 receptor death domain mediated via the caspase recruitment domain receptor-interacting protein 2. The Journal of neuroscience: the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience. 2001;21(16):5854-5863.

Kibaly C, Patte-Mensah C, Mensah-Nyagan AG. Molecular and neurochemical evidence for the biosynthesis of dehydroepiandrosterone in the adult rat spinal cord. Journal of neurochemistry. 2005;93(5):1220-1230.

Kirischian N, McArthur AG, Jesuthasan C, Krattenmacher B, Wilson JY. Phylogenetic and functional analysis of the vertebrate cytochrome p450 2 family. Journal of molecular evolution. 2011;72(1):56-71.

Klein R, Silos-Santiago I, Smeyne RJ, Lira SA, Brambilla R, Bryant S, Zhang L, Snider WD, Barbacid M. Disruption of the neurotrophin-3 receptor gene trkC eliminates la muscle afferents and results in abnormal movements. Nature. 1994;368(6468):249-251.

Kohchi C, Ukena K, Tsutsui K. Age- and region-specific expressions of the messenger RNAs encoding for steroidogenic enzymes p450scc, P450c17 and 3beta-HSD in the postnatal rat brain. Brain research. 1998;801(1-2):233-238.

Kordower JH, Bartus RT, Bothwell M, Schatteman G, Gash DM. Nerve growth factor receptor immunoreactivity in the nonhuman primate (Cebus apella): distribution, morphology, and colocalization with cholinergic enzymes. The Journal of comparative neurology. 1988;277(4):465-486.

Kuiper GG, Gustafsson JA. The novel estrogen receptor-beta subtype: potential role in the cell- and promoter-specific actions of estrogens and anti-estrogens. FEBS letters. 1997;410(1):87-90.

Kuruvilla R, Ye H, Ginty DD. Spatially and functionally distinct roles of the PI3-K effector pathway during NGF signaling in sympathetic neurons. Neuron. 2000;27(3):499-512.

Lazaridis I, Charalampopoulos I, Alexaki VI, Avlonitis N, Pediaditakis I, Efstathopoulos P, Calogeropoulou T, Castanas E, Gravanis A. Neurosteroid dehydroepiandrosterone interacts with nerve growth factor (NGF) receptors, preventing neuronal apoptosis. PLoS biology. 2011;9(4):e1001051.

Lee FS, Kim AH, Khursigara G, Chao MV. The uniqueness of being a neurotrophin receptor. Current opinion in neurobiology. 2001;11(3):281-286.

Lee JL, Everitt BJ, Thomas KL. Independent cellular processes for hippocampal memory consolidation and reconsolidation. Science. 2004;304(5672):839-843.

Lee R, Kermani P, Teng KK, Hempstead BL. Regulation of cell survival by secreted proneurotrophins. Science. 2001;294(5548):1945-1948.

Leeds P, Leng Y, Chalecka-Franaszek E, Chuang DM. Neurotrophins protect against cytosine arabinoside-induced apoptosis of immature rat cerebellar neurons. Neurochemistry international. 2005;46(1):61-72.

Legrain S, Berr C, Frenoy N, Gourlet V, Debuire B, Baulieu EE. Dehydroepiandrosterone sulfate in a long-term care aged population. Gerontology. 1995;41(6):343-351.

Lewis SJ, Barker RA. Understanding the dopaminergic deficits in Parkinson's disease: insights into disease heterogeneity. Journal of clinical neuroscience: official journal of the Neurosurgical Society of Australasia. 2009;16(5):620-625.

Liepinsh E, Ilag LL, Otting G, Ibanez CF. NMR structure of the death domain of the p75 neurotrophin receptor. The EMBO journal. 1997;16(16):4999-5005.

Lim D, Fedrizzi L, Tartari M, Zuccato C, Cattaneo E, Brini M, Carafoli E. Calcium homeostasis and mitochondrial dysfunction in striatal neurons of Huntington disease. The Journal of biological chemistry. 2008;283(9):5780-5789.

Limpert AS, Karlo JC, Landreth GE. Nerve growth factor stimulates the concentration of TrkA within lipid rafts and extracellular signal-regulated kinase activation through c-Cbl-associated protein. Mol Cell Biol. 2007;27(16):5686-5698.

Liu J, Lamb D, Chou MM, Liu YJ, Li G. Nerve growth factor-mediated neurite outgrowth via regulation of Rab5. Mol Biol Cell. 2007;18(4):1375-1384.

Loeb DM, Greene LA. Transfection with trk restores "slow" NGF binding, efficient NGF uptake, and multiple NGF responses to NGF-nonresponsive PC12 cell mutants. The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience. 1993;13(7):2919-2929.

Lopez-Sanchez N, Frade JM. Control of the cell cycle by neurotrophins: lessons from the p75 neurotrophin receptor. Histology and histopathology. 2002;17(4):1227-1237.

Lu B, Pang PT, Woo NH. The yin and yang of neurotrophin action. Nature reviews Neuroscience. 2005;6(8):603-614.

Maisonpierre PC, Belluscio L, Friedman B, Alderson RF, Wiegand SJ, Furth ME, Lindsay RM, Yancopoulos GD. NT-3, BDNF, and NGF in the developing rat nervous system: parallel as well as reciprocal patterns of expression. Neuron. 1990;5(4):501-509.

Majewska MD, Demirgoren S, Spivak CE, London ED. The neurosteroid dehydroepiandrosterone sulfate is an allosteric antagonist of the GABAA receptor. Brain research. 1990;526(1):143-146.

Mamidipudi V, Lin C, Seibenhener ML, Wooten MW. Regulation of interleukin receptor-associated kinase (IRAK) phosphorylation and signaling by iota protein kinase C. The Journal of biological chemistry. 2004;279(6):4161-4165.

Maninger N, Wolkowitz OM, Reus VI, Epel ES, Mellon SH. Neurobiological and neuropsychiatric effects of dehydroepiandrosterone (DHEA) and DHEA sulfate (DHEAS). Frontiers in neuroendocrinology. 2009;30(1):65-91.

Matrone C, Ciotti MT, Mercanti D, Marolda R, Calissano P. NGF and BDNF signaling control amyloidogenic route and Abeta production in hippocampal neurons. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America. 2008;105(35):13139-13144.

Mattson MP, Magnus T. Ageing and neuronal vulnerability. Nature reviews Neuroscience. 2006;7(4):278-294.

Maurice T, Roman FJ, Privat A. Modulation by neurosteroids of the in vivo (+)-[3H]SKF-10,047 binding to sigma 1 receptors in the mouse forebrain. Journal of neuroscience research. 1996;46(6):734-743.

Mayer B, Peters T. NMR spectroscopy techniques for screening and identifying ligand binding to protein receptors. Angew. Chem. Int. Ed. 2003;42:864-890.

Mayer M, Meyer B. Characterization of ligand binding by saturation transfer difference NMR spectroscopy. Chem. Int. Ed. 1999;38:17841788.

McAllister AK, Katz LC, Lo DC. Neurotrophins and synaptic plasticity. Annual review of neuroscience. 1999;22:295-318.

Mellon SH, Griffin LD, Compagnone NA. Biosynthesis and action of neurosteroids. Brain research Brain research reviews. 2001;37(1-3):3-12.

Mellon SH, Vaudry H. Biosynthesis of neurosteroids and regulation of their synthesis. International review of neurobiology. 2001;46:33-78.

Migeon CJ, Keller AR, Lawrence B, Shepard TH, 2nd. Dehydroepiandrosterone and androsterone levels in human plasma: effect of age and sex; day-to-day and diurnal variations. The Journal of clinical endocrinology and metabolism. 1957;17(9):1051-1062.

Mizuta T, Kubokawa K. Presence of sex steroids and cytochrome P450 genes in amphioxus. Endocrinology. 2007;148(8):3554-3565.

Mukai H, Takata N, Ishii HT, Tanabe N, Hojo Y, Furukawa A, Kimoto T, Kawato S. Hippocampal synthesis of estrogens and androgens which are paracrine modulators of synaptic plasticity: synaptocrinology. Neuroscience. 2006;138(3):757-764.

Mutoh T, Sobue G, Hamano T, Kuriyama M, Hirayama M, Yamamoto M, Mitsuma T. Decreased phosphorylation levels of TrkB neurotrophin receptor in the spinal cords from patients with amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Neurochemical research. 2000;25(2):239-245.

Neilson KM, Friesel R. Ligand-independent activation of fibroblast growth factor receptors by point mutations in the extracellular, transmembrane, and kinase domains. The Journal of biological chemistry. 1996;271(40):25049-25057.

Nikoletopoulou V, Lickert H, Frade JM, Rencurel C, Giallonardo P, Zhang L, Bibel M, Barde YA. Neurotrophin receptors TrkA and TrkC cause neuronal death whereas TrkB does not. Nature. 2010;467(7311):59-63.

Nishio T, Furukawa S, Akiguchi I, Sunohara N. Medial nigral dopamine neurons have rich neurotrophin support in humans. Neuroreport. 1998;9(12):2847-2851.

Nykjaer A, Lee R, Teng KK, Jansen P, Madsen P, Nielsen MS, Jacobsen C, Kliemannel M, Schwarz E, Willnow TE, Hempstead BL, Petersen CM. Sortilin is essential for proNGF-induced neuronal cell death. Nature. 2004;427(6977):843-848.

Obermeier A, Bradshaw RA, Seedorf K, Choidas A, Schlessinger J, Ullrich A. Neuronal differentiation signals are controlled by nerve growth factor receptor/Trk binding sites for SHC and PLC gamma. The EMBO journal. 1994;13(7):1585-1590.

Ogier M, Wang H, Hong E, Wang Q, Greenberg ME, Katz DM. Brain-derived neurotrophic factor expression and respiratory function improve after ampakine treatment in a mouse model of Rett syndrome. The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience. 2007;27(40):10912-10917.

Olson L, Nordberg A, von Holst H, Backman L, Ebendal T, Alafuzoff I, Amberla K, Hartvig P, Herlitz A, Lilja A, et al. Nerve growth factor affects 11C-nicotine binding, blood flow, EEG, and verbal episodic memory in an Alzheimer patient (case report). Journal of neural transmission Parkinson's disease and dementia section. 1992;4(1):79-95.

Ormond J, Hislop J, Zhao Y, Webb N, Vaillaincourt F, Dyer JR, Ferraro G, Barker P, Martin KC, Sossin WS. ApTrkl, a Trk-like receptor, mediates serotonindependent ERK activation and long-term facilitation in Aplysia sensory neurons. Neuron. 2004;44(4):715-728.

Palmada M, Kanwal S, Rutkoski NJ, Gustafson-Brown C, Johnson RS, Wisdom R, Carter BD. c-jun is essential for sympathetic neuronal death induced by NGF withdrawal but not by p75 activation. The Journal of cell biology. 2002;158(3):453-461.

Papanikolaou N, Trachana K, Theodosiou T, Promponas VJ, Iliopoulos I. Gene socialization: gene order, GC content and gene silencing in Salmonella. BMC genomics. 2009;10:597.

Pediaditakis I, Iliopoulos I, Theologidis I, Delivanoglou N, Margioris AN, Charalampopoulos I, Gravanis A. Dehydroepiandrosterone: an ancestral ligand of neurotrophin receptors. Endocrinology. 2015;156(1):16-23.

Perez P, Coll PM, Hempstead BL, Martin-Zanca D, Chao MV. NGF binding to the trk tyrosine kinase receptor requires the extracellular immunoglobulin-like domains. Molecular and cellular neurosciences. 1995;6(2):97-105.

Pettersson K, Grandien K, Kuiper GG, Gustafsson JA. Mouse estrogen receptor beta forms estrogen response element-binding heterodimers with estrogen receptor alpha. Molecular endocrinology. 1997;11(10):1486-1496.

Phillips HS, Hains JM, Armanini M, Laramee GR, Johnson SA, Winslow JW. BDNF mRNA is decreased in the hippocampus of individuals with Alzheimer's disease. Neuron. 1991;7(5):695-702.

Putnam NH, Butts T, Ferrier DE, Furlong RF, Hellsten U, Kawashima T, Robinson-Rechavi M, Shoguchi E, Terry A, Yu JK, Benito-Gutierrez EL, Dubchak I, Garcia-Fernandez J, Gibson-Brown JJ, Grigoriev IV, Horton AC, de Jong PJ, Jurka J, Kapitonov VV, Kohara Y, Kuroki Y, Lindquist E, Lucas S, Osoegawa K, Pennacchio LA, Salamov AA, Satou Y, Sauka-Spengler T, Schmutz J, Shin IT, Toyoda A, Bronner-Fraser M, Fujiyama A, Holland LZ, Holland PW, Satoh N, Rokhsar DS. The amphioxus genome and the evolution of the chordate karyotype. Nature. 2008;453(7198):1064-1071.

Rego JL, Tremblay Y, Luu-The V, Repetto E, Castel H, Vallarino M, Belanger A, Pelletier G, Vaudry H. Immunohistochemical localization and biological activity of the steroidogenic enzyme cytochrome P450 17alpha-hydroxylase/C17, 20-lyase (P450C17) in the frog brain and pituitary. Journal of neurochemistry. 2007;100(1):251-268.

Riopelle RJ, Richardson PM, Verge VM. Distribution and characteristics of nerve growth factor binding on cholinergic neurons of rat and monkey forebrain. Neurochemical research. 1987;12(10):923-928.

Robel P, Baulieu EE. Dehydroepiandrosterone (DHEA) is a neuroactive neurosteroid. Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences. 1995;774:82-110.

Roux PP, Barker PA. Neurotrophin signaling through the p75 neurotrophin receptor. Progress in neurobiology. 2002;67(3):203-233.

Salama-Cohen P, Arevalo MA, Meier J, Grantyn R, Rodriguez-Tebar A. NGF controls dendrite development in hippocampal neurons by binding to p75NTR and modulating the cellular targets of Notch. Molecular biology of the cell. 2005;16(1):339-347.

Salehi A, Verhaagen J, Dijkhuizen PA, Swaab DF. Co-localization of high-affinity neurotrophin receptors in nucleus basalis of Meynert neurons and their differential reduction in Alzheimer's disease. Neuroscience. 1996;75(2):373-387.

Saxena S, Bucci C, Weis J, Kruttgen A. The small GTPase Rab7 controls the endosomal trafficking and neuritogenic signaling of the nerve growth factor receptor TrkA. The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience. 2005;25(47):10930-10940.
Saxena S, Howe CL, Cosgaya JM, Steiner P, Hirling H, Chan JR, Weis J, Kruttgen A. Differential endocytic sorting of p75NTR and TrkA in response to NGF: a role for late endosomes in TrkA trafficking. Molecular and cellular neurosciences. 2005;28(3):571-587.

Schindowski K, Belarbi K, Buee L. Neurotrophic factors in Alzheimer's disease: role of axonal transport. Genes, brain, and behavior. 2008;7 Suppl 1:43-56.

Schumacher M, Weill-Engerer S, Liere P, Robert F, Franklin RJ, Garcia-Segura LM, Lambert JJ, Mayo W, Melcangi RC, Parducz A, Suter U, Carelli C, Baulieu EE, Akwa Y. Steroid hormones and neurosteroids in normal and pathological aging of the nervous system. Progress in neurobiology. 2003;71(1):3-29.

Scuri M, Samsell L, Piedimonte G. The role of neurotrophins in inflammation and allergy. Inflammation & allergy drug targets. 2010;9(3):173-180.

Segal RA, Greenberg ME. Intracellular signaling pathways activated by neurotrophic factors. Annual review of neuroscience. 1996;19:463-489.

Smeyne RJ, Klein R, Schnapp A, Long LK, Bryant S, Lewin A, Lira SA, Barbacid M. Severe sensory and sympathetic neuropathies in mice carrying a disrupted Trk/NGF receptor gene. Nature. 1994;368(6468):246-249.

Sobreviela T, Clary DO, Reichardt LF, Brandabur MM, Kordower JH, Mufson EJ. TrkA-immunoreactive profiles in the central nervous system: colocalization with neurons containing p75 nerve growth factor receptor, choline acetyltransferase, and serotonin. The Journal of comparative neurology. 1994;350(4):587-611.

Sofroniew MV, Howe CL, Mobley WC. Nerve growth factor signaling, neuroprotection, and neural repair. Annual review of neuroscience. 2001;24:1217-1281.

Steininger TL, Wainer BH, Klein R, Barbacid M, Palfrey HC. High-affinity nerve growth factor receptor (Trk) immunoreactivity is localized in cholinergic neurons of the basal forebrain and striatum in the adult rat brain. Brain research. 1993;612(1-2):330-335.

Stuerenburg HJ, Kunze K. Tissue nerve growth factor concentrations in neuromuscular diseases. European journal of neurology : the official journal of the European Federation of Neurological Societies. 1998;5(5):487-490.

Teng HK, Teng KK, Lee R, Wright S, Tevar S, Almeida RD, Kermani P, Torkin R, Chen ZY, Lee FS, Kraemer RT, Nykjaer A, Hempstead BL. ProBDNF induces neuronal apoptosis via activation of a receptor complex of p75NTR and sortilin. The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience. 2005;25(22):5455-5463.

Tomlinson DR, Fernyhough P, Diemel LT. Neurotrophins and peripheral neuropathy. Philosophical transactions of the Royal Society of London Series B, Biological sciences. 1996;351(1338):455-462.

Tomlinson DR, Fernyhough P, Diemel LT. Role of neurotrophins in diabetic neuropathy and treatment with nerve growth factors. Diabetes. 1997;46 Suppl 2:S43-49.

Tsukahara T, Takeda M, Shimohama S, Ohara O, Hashimoto N. Effects of brainderived neurotrophic factor on 1-methyl-4-phenyl-1,2,3,6-tetrahydropyridineinduced parkinsonism in monkeys. Neurosurgery. 1995;37(4):733-739; discussion 739-741.

Tuszynski MH. New strategies for CNS repair. Ernst Schering Research Foundation workshop. 2005(53):1-10.

Urfer R, Tsoulfas P, O'Connell L, Shelton DL, Parada LF, Presta LG. An immunoglobulin-like domain determines the specificity of neurotrophin receptors. The EMBO journal. 1995;14(12):2795-2805.

Van Kesteren RE, Fainzilber M, Hauser G, van Minnen J, Vreugdenhil E, Smit AB, Ibanez CF, Geraerts WP, Bulloch AG. Early evolutionary origin of the neurotrophin receptor family. The EMBO journal. 1998;17(9):2534-2542.

Vermeulen A, Deslypere JP, Schelfhout W, Verdonck L, Rubens R. Adrenocortical function in old age: response to acute adrenocorticotropin stimulation. The Journal of clinical endocrinology and metabolism. 1982;54(1):187-191.

Vilar M, Charalampopoulos I, Kenchappa RS, Simi A, Karaca E, Reversi A, Choi S, Bothwell M, Mingarro I, Friedman WJ, Schiavo G, Bastiaens PI, Verveer PJ, Carter BD, Ibanez CF. Activation of the p75 neurotrophin receptor through conformational rearrangement of disulphide-linked receptor dimers. Neuron. 2009;62(1):72-83.

Volosin M, Song W, Almeida RD, Kaplan DR, Hempstead BL, Friedman WJ. Interaction of survival and death signaling in basal forebrain neurons: roles of neurotrophins and proneurotrophins. The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience. 2006;26(29):7756-7766.

Wang KC, Kim JA, Sivasankaran R, Segal R, He Z. P75 interacts with the Nogo receptor as a co-receptor for Nogo, MAG and OMgp. Nature. 2002;420(6911):74-78.

Welcher AA, Bitler CM, Radeke MJ, Shooter EM. Nerve growth factor binding domain of the nerve growth factor receptor. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America. 1991;88(1):159-163.

White FA, Silos-Santiago I, Molliver DC, Nishimura M, Phillips H, Barbacid M, Snider WD. Synchronous onset of NGF and TrkA survival dependence in developing dorsal root ganglia. The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience. 1996;16(15):4662-4672.

Williamson TL, Cleveland DW. Slowing of axonal transport is a very early event in the toxicity of ALS-linked SOD1 mutants to motor neurons. Nature neuroscience. 1999;2(1):50-56.

Winkler J, Power AE, Ramirez GA, Thal LJ. Short-term and complete reversal of NGF effects in rats with lesions of the nucleus basalis magnocellularis. Brain research. 1998;788(1-2):1-12.

Wong ST, Henley JR, Kanning KC, Huang KH, Bothwell M, Poo MM. A p75(NTR) and Nogo receptor complex mediates repulsive signaling by myelin-associated glycoprotein. Nature neuroscience. 2002;5(12):1302-1308.

Wooten MW, Seibenhener ML, Zhou G, Vandenplas ML, Tan TH. Overexpression of atypical PKC in PC12 cells enhances NGF-responsiveness and survival through an NF-kappaB dependent pathway. Cell death and differentiation. 1999;6(8):753-764.

Yaar M, Zhai S, Fine RE, Eisenhauer PB, Arble BL, Stewart KB, Gilchrest BA. Amyloid beta binds trimers as well as monomers of the 75-kDa neurotrophin receptor and activates receptor signaling. The Journal of biological chemistry. 2002;277(10):7720-7725.

Yamashita T, Fujitani M, Hata K, Mimura F, Yamagishi S. Diverse functions of the p75 neurotrophin receptor. Anatomical science international. 2005;80(1):37-41.

Yamashita T, Tucker KL, Barde YA. Neurotrophin binding to the p75 receptor modulates Rho activity and axonal outgrowth. Neuron. 1999;24(3):585-593.

Yan H, Chao MV. Disruption of cysteine-rich repeats of the p75 nerve growth factor receptor leads to loss of ligand binding. The Journal of biological chemistry. 1991;266(18):12099-12104.

Yeiser EC, Rutkoski NJ, Naito A, Inoue J, Carter BD. Neurotrophin signaling through the p75 receptor is deficient in traf6-/- mice. The Journal of neuroscience: the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience. 2004;24(46):10521-10529.

Yu T, Calvo L, Anta B, Lopez-Benito S, Southon E, Chao MV, Tessarollo L, Arevalo JC. Regulation of trafficking of activated TrkA is critical for NGF-mediated functions. Traffic. 2011;12(4):521-534.

Zassler B, Humpel C. Transplantation of NGF secreting primary monocytes counteracts NMDA-induced cell death of rat cholinergic neurons in vivo. Experimental neurology. 2006;198(2):391-400.

Zhang Y, Moheban DB, Conway BR, Bhattacharyya A, Segal RA. Cell surface Trk receptors mediate NGF-induced survival while internalized receptors regulate NGF-induced differentiation. J Neurosci. 2000;20(15):5671-5678.

Zuccato C, Cattaneo E. Role of brain-derived neurotrophic factor in Huntington's disease. Progress in neurobiology. 2007;81(5-6):294-330.

Zwain IH, Yen SS. Dehydroepiandrosterone: biosynthesis and metabolism in the brain. Endocrinology. 1999;140(2):880-887.

Zwain IH, Yen SS. Neurosteroidogenesis in astrocytes, oligodendrocytes, and neurons of cerebral cortex of rat brain. Endocrinology. 1999;140(8):3843-3852.

## CURRICULUM VITAE

### **Iosif Pediaditakis**

Department of Pharmacology Medical School University of Crete Phone: 0030 2810394519-4524/ 6974142833 E-mail: jpediaditakis@med.uoc.gr Date of Birth: 14/07/1983

### EDUCATION AND PROFESSIONAL QUALIFICATIONS

07/2010-03/2015	University Of Crete
	Faculty of Medicine
	PhD Student
	Specialization: The neurotrophic effects of endogenous and synthetic Neurosteroids: structure-function analysis of their interactions with neurotrophins receptors and their biological role in neuroprotection.
09/2008-07/2010	University Of Crete
	MSc in Medicine School
	Specialization: Molecular Basis of Human Disease
	Grade: 9.7 out of 10, Rating: Excellent
09/2002-06/2007	University Of Crete
	Department of Biology
	BA in Biology
	Specialization: Biomolecular sciences and Biotechnology
	Modules included: Physical Chemistry, Biochemistry, Genetics, Immunobiology and Biotechnology.
	Grade: 7.32 out of 10, Rating: Very Good
09/1998- 07/2001	7 <sup>th</sup> Lyceum of Heraklion, Greece
	Greek Apolytirion Grade 17.6 out of 20, Rating: Very Good

#### PUBLICATIONS

Dehydroepiandrosterone: an ancestral ligand of neurotrophin receptors. Pediaditakis I, Iliopoulos I, Theologidis I, Delivanoglou N, Margioris AN, Charalampopoulos I, Gravanis A. Endocrinology. 2015 Jan;1(1):16-23.

# Differential effects of dehydroepiandrosterone and testosterone in prostate and colon cancer cell apoptosis: the role of nerve growth factor (NGF) receptors.

Anagnostopoulou V\*, **Pediaditakis I\***, Alkahtani S, Alarifi SA, Schmidt EM, Lang F, Gravanis A, Charalampopoulos I, Stournaras C.

Endocrinology. 2013 Jul;154(7):2446-56. \* equal authorship.

### Genetic dissection of neurotrophin signaling through the p75 neurotrophin receptor. Charalampopoulos I, Vicario A, Pediaditakis I, Gravanis A, Simi A, Ibáñez CF. Cell Rep. 2012 Dec 27;2(6):1563-70.

# APRIL binding to BCMA activates a JNK2-FOXO3-GADD45 pathway and induces a G2/M cell growth arrest in liver cells.

Notas G, Alexaki VI, Kampa M, Pelekanou V, Charalampopoulos I, Sabour-Alaoui S, **Pediaditakis** I, Dessirier V, Gravanis A, Stathopoulos EN, Tsapis A, Castanas E. J Immunol. 2012 Nov 15;189(10):4748-58.

Pasireotide (SOM230) protects the retina in animal models of ischemia induced retinopathies. Kokona D, Mastrodimou N, Pediaditakis I, Charalampopoulos I, Schmid HA, Thermos K. Exp Eye Res. 2012 Oct;103:90-8.

# The neurosteroid dehydroepiandrosterone (DHEA) protects the retina from AMPA-induced excitotoxicity: NGF TrkA receptor involvement.

Kokona D, Charalampopoulos I, **Pediaditakis I**, Gravanis A, Thermos K. **Neuropharmacology. 2012** Apr;62(5-6):2106-17.

# $ER\alpha 17p$ , an $ER\alpha P295$ -T311 fragment, modifies the migration of breast cancer cells, through actin cytoskeleton rearrangements.

Kampa M, Pelekanou V, Gallo D, Notas G, Troullinaki M, **Pediaditakis I**, Charalampopoulos I, Jacquot Y, Leclercq G, Castanas E.

J Cell Biochem. 2011 Dec;112(12):3786-96.

# Neurosteroid dehydroepiandrosterone interacts with nerve growth factor (NGF) receptors, preventing neuronal apoptosis.

Lazaridis I, Charalampopoulos I, Alexaki VI, Avlonitis N, **Pediaditakis I**, Efstathopoulos P, Calogeropoulou T, Castanas E, Gravanis A.

PLoS Biol. 2011 Apr;9(4):e1001051.

### LABORATORY AND WORK EXPERIENCE

University of Crete
Medicine School
Department of Pharmacology
Laboratory of Professor A. Gravanis.
My responsibilities included:
Primary Neuronal Cultures,
<ul> <li>Isolation and characterization of Neural Stem Cells,</li> </ul>
• Flow Cytometry (FACs),
Immunocytochemistry (ICC),
Competitive Binding Assays,
Institute of Molecular Biology & Biotechnology, Crete
Laboratory of Professor J. Papamatheakis.
My responsibilities included:
<ul> <li>projects concerning enhanceosome of MHC class II genes,</li> <li>various laboratory projects using molecular techniques such as isolation of plasma DNA in bacteria, cloning and DNA ligation, DNA transformation in bacteria, DNA transfection in eukaryotic cells, Polymerase Chain Reaction (PCR) and Western Blot.</li> </ul>

AWARDS		
2011-2012	"Manassaki" Scholarship	
	University of Crete, Faculty of Medicine	
2010-2011	"Manassaki" Scholarship	
	University of Crete, Faculty of Medicine	

## Dehydroepiandrosterone: An Ancestral Ligand of Neurotrophin Receptors

losif Pediaditakis, Ioannis Iliopoulos, Ioannis Theologidis, Nickoleta Delivanoglou, Andrew N. Margioris, Ioannis Charalampopoulos, and Achille Gravanis

Institute of Molecular Biology and Biotechnology (I.P., A.G.), Foundation of Research and Technology-Hellas; and Departments of Pharmacology (I.P., N.D., I.C., A.G.), Biology (I.I., I.T.), and Clinical Chemistry (A.N.M.), School of Medicine, University of Crete, Heraklion 71110, Greece

Dehydroepiandosterone (DHEA), the most abundant steroid in humans, affects multiple cellular functions of the endocrine, immune, and nervous systems. However, up to quite recently, no receptor has been described specifically for it, whereas most of its physiological actions have been attributed to its conversion to either androgens or estrogens. DHEA interacts and modulate a variety of membrane and intracellular neurotransmitter and steroid receptors. We have recently reported that DHEA protects neuronal cells against apoptosis, interacting with TrkA, the highaffinity prosurvival receptor of the neurotrophin, nerve growth factor. Intrigued by its pleiotropic effects in the nervous system of a variety of species, we have investigated the ability of DHEA to interact with the other two mammalian neurotrophin receptors, ie, the TrkB and TrkC, as well as their invertebrate counterparts (orthologs) in mollusks Lymnaea and Aplysia and in cephalochordate fish Amphioxus. Amazingly, DHEA binds to all Trk receptors, although with lower affinity by 2 orders of magnitude compared with that of the polypeptidic neurotrophins. DHEA effectively induced the first step of the TrkA and TrkC receptors activation (phosphorylation at tyrosine residues), including the vertebrate neurotrophin nonresponding invertebrate Lymnaea and Aplysia receptors. Based on our data, we hypothesize that early in evolution, DHEA may have acted as a nonspecific neurotrophic factor promoting neuronal survival. The interaction of DHEA with all types of neurotrophin receptors offers new insights into the largely unidentified mechanisms of its actions on multiple tissues and organs known to express neurotrophin receptors. (Endocrinology 156: 16-23, 2015)

Polypeptide neurotrophins (NTs) and their high-affinity tyrosine kinase membrane receptors (tropomyosin related kinase [Trks]) are key effectors of neuronal differentiation, growth and survival (1, 2). Most vertebrates express three types of transmembrane Trk receptors, namely the TrkA, TrkB, and TrkC, all sharing a common structural organization of their extra- and intracellular domains (3), although they do exhibit differences in their affinity toward the polypeptide neurotrophic ligands. More specifically, TrkA is primarily activated by nerve growth factor (NGF), TrkB mainly by brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF) and the NT-4/5, whereas the TrkC receptor is preferentially activated by NT-3 (4). Fi-

ISSN Print 0013-7227 ISSN Online 1945-7170 Printed in U.S.A. Copyright © 2015 by the Endocrine Society

Received July 14, 2014. Accepted October 14, 2014. First Published Online October 20, 2014 nally, the immature proneurotrophins are selective ligands for the pan-neurotrophin p75 receptor (5). It should be noted here that NT-3 can also bind to TrkA and TrkB receptors (6, 7).

Although Trk receptors are evolutionarily conserved, they are missing in some species including *Caenorhabditis elegans* and *Drosophila melanogaster*, which do not have the genes encoding the Trk receptors and their ligands (8, 9). Based on these observations, it has been speculated that an alternative form of neurotrophic signaling should be present in invertebrates, possibly including several Trkrelated receptors like the mollusk *Lymnaea stagnalis* (Ltrk) (5), the marine mollusk *Aplysia californica* (ApTrk)

Abbreviations: AmphiTrk, amphioxus Trk; ApTrk, Aplysia Trk; BDNF, brain-derived neurotrophic factor; CNS, central nervous system; DHEA, dehydroepiandrosterone; DHEAS, DHEA sulfate; FACS, fluorescence-activated cell sorting; Ki, inhibitory constant; Ltrk, Lymnaea Trk; NGF, nerve growth factor; NT, neurotrophin; Trk, tropomyosin related kinase.

(10), and the cephalochordate amphioxus Branhiostoma floridae (AmphiTrk) (11). However, to date, researchers have been unable to identify neurotrophin homologs outside the vertebrate lineage (1, 12, 13), suggesting the presence of other types of molecules acting as activators of neurotrophin receptors. The only known example of such an invertebrate ligand, binding to fully conserved Trk receptor (ApTrk), is the ApNT, which is expressed exclusively in the central nervous system (CNS) of the marine mollusk A *californica*, playing a central role in learningrelated synaptic plasticity (10). ApTrk is the only invertebrate Trk receptor with the structural and signaling features of its vertebrate Trk counterparts (14). In addition to Trk invertebrate ligands, the molluscan neurotrophic factor cysteine-rich neurotrophic factor has been found to interact with the pan-neurotrophin receptor  $p75^{NTR}$  (15).

We have recently shown that dehydroepiandrosterone (DHEA), the most abundant steroid in humans, interacts and activates the mammalian TrkA receptor (16), exerting a strong neuroprotective effect (17). DHEA is also produced in neuronal and glial cells of the nervous system (18) in addition to its production by the adrenals. It is well documented that DHEA affects multiple cellular functions of the endocrine, immune, and nervous systems. However, no specific receptor has been described for DHEA and most of its effects have been attributed to its conversion into either androgens or estrogens. DHEA is also known to interact and modulate a variety of membrane and intracellular neurotransmitter and steroid receptors (19). Intrigued by its pleiotropic effects on the nervous system across a variety of species and the early evolutionary presence of CYP17, the enzyme responsible for its biosynthesis (20, 21), we have examined, in the present study, the ability of DHEA to interact with the two other mammalian neurotrophin receptors (TrkB and TrkC) as well as with their invertebrate counterparts (orthologs), ie, those present in mollusks Ltrk, ApTrk, and AmphiTrk.

#### **Materials and Methods**

#### Plasmids, antibodies, and proteins

The TrkA expression plasmid has been previously described (16). Plasmids were kindly provided by the following researchers: AmphiTrk plasmid by Dr C. F Ibáñez (Karolinska Institutet, Stockholm, Sweden), TrkB and TrkC plasmids by Dr Yves-Alain Barde (University of Cardiff, Cardiff, United Kingdom), ApTrk and ApTrk-GFP plasmids by Dr Eric R. Kandel (Columbia University, New York, New York), and the expression plasmid for Ltrk by Dr Mike Fainzilber (Weizmann Institute, Rehovot, Israel). All information about the antibodies used is described in Supplemental Table 1.

#### Tissue culture and cell transfection

Human embryonic kidney 293 (HEK293) and Chinese hamster ovary (CHO) cells were obtained from LGC Promochem (LGC Standards GmbH) and were grown in DMEM medium containing 10% fetal bovine serum (charcoal stripped for removing endogenous steroids), 100 U/mL penicillin, and 0.1 mg/mL streptomycin at 5% CO<sub>2</sub> and 37°C. PC12nnr5 cells were kindly provided by Dr Marçal Vilar (Instituto de Salud Carlos III-ISCII, Madrid, Spain). PC12nnr5 cells were grown in RPMI 1640 containing 10% horse serum, 5% fetal calf serum, 2 mM L-glutamine, 15 mM HEPES, 100 U/mL penicillin, and 0.1 mg/mL streptomycin at 5% CO<sub>2</sub> and 37°C. Cells were transfected with TurboFect (Fermentas) or Lipofectamine LTX (Invitrogen) according to the manufacturers' instructions. Transfected cells were typically used on the second day after transfection.

#### [<sup>3</sup>H]DHEA binding assays

HEK293 cells transfected with the cDNA expression plasmids encoding for TrkA, TrkB, TrkC, Ltrk, ApTrk, or Amphi-Trk were cultured, collected by scraping on ice, and washed twice with cold PBS (pH 7.4). Membranes were isolated and bindings experiments using tritiated DHEA were performed as previously described (16). The efficacy of transfection and expression of TrkA, TrkB, TrkC, Ltrk, ApTrk, or AmphiTrk plasmids in HEK293 cells were analyzed in a Beckton-Dickinson FACSArray apparatus and the CELL-Quest software, using the relevant antibodies.

#### Immunoprecipitation and immunoblotting

Forty-eight hours after transfection with the cDNA plasmids of the various Trk receptors, CHO cells were starved from serum for 4–6 hours and stimulated with 100 nM DHEA or 100 ng/mL of the appropriate neurotrophin for 15 minutes as indicated. Cells were then lysed and cell extracts were immunoprecipitated as previously described (16) with the appropriate antibody. Twenty-four hours after transfection, PC12nnr5 cells were starved from serum for 12 hours and stimulated with different concentrations of DHEA or 100 ng/mL of neurotrophins for 15 minutes. Cells were then lysed and immunoblotted appropriately (16). Image analysis and quantification of band intensities were measured with ImageQuant (GE Healthcare).

#### Fluorescence-activated cell sorting (FACS) analysis

Terminal deoxynucleotidyl transferase-mediated deoxyuridine triphosphate nick end labeling (Roche) staining of apoptotic PC12nnr5cells was performed according to the manufacturer's instructions and analyzed in a Beckton-Dickinson FACSArray apparatus and the CELL-Quest software.

#### Phylogenetic equivalent

Amino acid sequences of the orthologous and paralogous Trk genes from *Homo sapiens*, *Mus musculus*, *A californica*, *B floridae*, and *Lymnaea stagnalis* were obtained from GenBank (accession numbers are shown in Supplemental Table 2) and were aligned with the program ClustalX2 creating amino acid sequence data of 955 positions. The evolutionary equivalent was assessed using the MEGA version 6.05 software (22). According to the Akaike's information criterion Jones-Taylor-Thornton aminoacid substitution model with  $\gamma$ (G) distributed rate of vari-

ation among sites model was selected. The maximum likelihood tree was constructed with MEGA version 6.05 by performing 1000 bootstrap replications and setting the  $\gamma$ -parameter of the Jones-Taylor-Thornton aminoacid substitution model with  $\gamma$  (G) distributed rate of variation among sites model to 2.

#### Statistical analysis

Statistical analysis of our data was performed using an ANOVA and post hoc comparison of means, followed by the Fisher's least significance difference test. For data expressed as percentage changes, we have used the nonparametric Kruskal-Wallis test for several independent samples.

#### Results

## DHEA interacted with both vertebrate and invertebrate Trk receptors

In this set of experiments, we have tested the ability of DHEA to bind to various representative members of the Trk receptor evolutionary forms and more specifically to the vertebrate TrkA, TrkB, and TrkC receptors and to the invertebrate Trk orthologs, Ltrk and ApTrk (mollusks *Lymnaea* and *Aplysia*, respectively), and AmphiTrk (cephalochordate fish *Amphioxus*). DHEA effectively dis-

placed binding of [<sup>3</sup>H]DHEA to membranes isolated from HEK293 cells (not expressing endogenous Trk receptors) transfected with the cDNAs of TrkA, TrkB, or TrkC receptors [inhibitory constant (Ki):  $7.40 \pm 1.7$  nM,  $4.49 \pm$ 1.7 nM, and  $6.33 \pm 1.3$  nM, n = 3, respectively], suggesting that DHEA appears to interact with all forms of vertebrate Trk receptors (Figure 1A), although with affinities approximately 2 orders of magnitudes lower compared with that of polypeptide neurotrophins (0.01-0.1)nM). Moreover, DHEA was proved equally effective in displacing binding of [<sup>3</sup>H]DHEA to membranes isolated from HEK293 cells transfected with the cDNAs of Ltrk, ApTrk, or AmphiTrk receptors (Ki:  $3.6 \pm 0.4$  nM,  $1.14 \pm$ 0.11 nM, and  $0.47 \pm 0.18 \text{ nM}$ , n = 3, respectively) (Figure 1, B-D). Membranes isolated from HEK293 cells transfected with the empty vector (mock) showed no specific binding of tritiated DHEA. We have previously shown that DHEA sulfate (DHEAS), the sulfated ester of DHEA, binds to TrkA with an affinity comparable with that of DHEA (16). We report now that DHEAS also binds to all four invertebrate receptor types at nanomolar concentrations (Figure 1E). However, the affinity of DHEAS for AmphiTrk was significantly lower compared with that of



**Figure 1.** [<sup>3</sup>H]DHEA binds to cell membranes from HEK293 cells transfected with the cDNAs of mammalian and invertebrate Trk receptors. Competition binding assays of tritiated [<sup>3</sup>H]DHEA in the presence of increasing concentrations of nonlabeled DHEA (A–D) or DHEAS (E) were performed using membranes isolated from HEK293 cells transfected with the plasmid cDNAs of mammalian TrkA (A and E), TrkB and TrkC receptors (A), or invertebrate Ltrk, ApTrk, and AmphiTrk receptors (B–E). (Ki represents the mean ± SEM of three independent experiments).

DHEA, suggesting that even small structural differences significantly affect binding of these steroids to neurotrophin receptors.

## DHEA was able to activate all types of invertebrate Trk homologs

To examine whether binding of DHEA to Trk receptors is functional, we assessed its effectiveness in inducing tyrosine phosphorylation of Trk receptors, the sine qua nonproof in assessing the activation of Trk receptors. We have found that DHEA induced tyrosine phosphorylation of TrkA and TrkC receptors in CHO cells transfected with the appropriate cDNAs but did not affect the phosphorylation of TrkB receptors (Figure 2A). To our knowledge, DHEA is the only molecule that successfully binds to all three vertebrate Trk receptors, activating two of them.

The invertebrate Ltrk receptor has a conserved transmembrane and intracellular tyrosine kinase domain but lacks the immunoglobulin-like domains at the extracellular part of the protein (7). Ltrk has been shown to bind mammalian NT-3 (but not NGF or BDNF), however with no apparent signaling response to this neurotrophin (7). It is interesting that DHEA was also able to induce tyrosine phosphorylation of the Ltrk receptors in CHO cells transfected with the Ltrk cDNA, an effect not seen in any polypeptide neurotrophin (Figure 2B).



**Figure 2.** DHEA induces tyrosine phosphorylation of Trk receptors. A, CHO cells were transfected with the plasmid cDNAs of mammalian TrkA, TrkB, or TrkC receptors. Transfectants were then exposed for 15 minutes to 100 ng/mL of mammalian neurotrophins NGF (left panel), BDNF (middle panel), NT-3 (right panel), or to 100 nM of DHEA. Cell lysates were immunoprecipitated with specific antibodies against TrkA, TrkB, or TrkC and then immunoblotted with pTyr-490 antibodies. Total lysates were analyzed for TrkA, TrkB, or TrkC expression by immunoblotting. B–D, CHO cells were transfected with the plasmid cDNAs of invertebrate Ltrk, ApTrk, or AmphiTrk receptors and then exposed for 15 minutes to DHEA or to mammalian neurotrophins, as above. Cell lysates were immunoprecipitated with pan-Trk or GFP antibodies and then immunoblotted with phosphorylated Trk-490 antibodies. Total lysates were analyzed for Trk expression by immunoblotting with phosphorylated Trk-490 antibodies. Total lysates were analyzed for Trk expression by immunoblotted with expression by immunoblotted with pan-Trk or GFP antibodies and then immunoblotted with phosphorylated Trk-490 antibodies. Total lysates were analyzed for Trk expression by immunoblotting (mean  $\pm$  SEM of three independent experiments). \*, *P* < .05 relative to control, serum free condition). GFP, green fluorescent protein; IB, immunoblot; IP, immunoprecipitation.



**Figure 3.** Invertebrate Trk receptors mediate activation of prosurvival kinases ERK and Akt by DHEA (A–C). PC12nnr5 cell were transfected with the plasmid cDNAs of Ltrk, ApTrk, and AmphiTrk receptors and control plasmid (mock), treated for 15 minutes with DHEA at various concentrations or 100 ng/mL NT-3, 100 ng/mL BDNF, and 100 ng/mL NGF, respectively, and then lysed and analyzed by Western blotting with the indicated antibodies.

In *Aplysia*, ApTrk is highly conserved compared with vertebrate Trk receptors possessing an identical domain architecture that includes two IgG domains in its ligandbinding extracellular region and the two main signaling sites. BDNF and Aplysia's neurotrophin ApNT were able to bind and activate ApTrk, whereas NGF and NT-3/4 failed to activate ApTrk (14). We have found that DHEA also induced tyrosine phosphorylation of the ApTrk receptor in CHO cells transfected with the ApTrk cDNA (Figure 2C).

Amphioxus AmphiTrk receptors share the basic protein domain structure of the mammalian Trk receptors at both the intracellular and extracellular level, interacting with mammalian neurotrophins NGF, BDNF, NT-3, and NT-4 (11). We have found that DHEA also induced tyrosine phosphorylation of AmphiTrk receptors in CHO cells transfected with the AmphiTrk cDNA (Figure 2D).

# DHEA induced the activation of ERK1/2 and Akt kinases via all types of invertebrate Trk receptors

To evaluate whether activation of invertebrate Trk receptors by DHEA do activate downstream signaling pathways involving the prosurvival ERK1/2 and Akt kinases, we used PC12nnr5 cells, a clone of PC12 cells not expressing endogenous Trk receptors but expressing the pan-neurotrophin receptor  $p75^{NTR}$  (23). DHEA effectively induced the phosphorylation of both ERK1/2 and Akt

kinases in PC12nnr5 cells transfected with the cDNAs of Ltrk, Ap-Trk, or AmphiTrk receptors (Figure 3, A–C). It should be stressed, however, that in the same transfectants, DHEA failed to induce phosphorylation of phospholipase C- $\gamma$  (data not shown), a protein that is implicated in neuronal differentiation and synaptic plasticity (11, 24).

#### The invertebrate Trk receptors mediated the antiapoptotic effects of DHEA

Neurotrophins support two major physiological functions of neuronal cells, ie, their survival and neurite outgrowth (2, 25, 26). We have recently shown that vertebrate TrkA receptors mediate the strong antiapoptotic effects of DHEA in serumdeprived PC12 and neuronal cells in culture, whereas it is ineffective in inducing neurite outgrowth in PC12 in culture (16). In this set of experiments, the ability of DHEA was

tested in controlling these two effects in PC12nnr5 cells, transfected with the cDNAs of invertebrate Trk receptors. We have found that DHEA effectively reversed the serum deprivation-induced apoptosis in Ltrk- or ApTrk-transfected PC12nnr5 cells (from  $0.31 \pm 0.03$  in serum free conditions to  $0.163 \pm 0.008$  and  $0.146 \pm 0.003$ , respectively, n = 3, P < .05) or AmphiTrk-transfected PC12nnr5 cells (from  $0.253 \pm 0.008$  in serum free conditions to  $0.183 \pm 0.016$ , n = 3, P < .05) (Figure 4, A–C). Mammalian neurotrophins NGF or BDNF exerted similar antiapoptotic actions in ApTrk-or AmphiTrk-transfected PC12nnr5 cells. However, mammalian NT-3 increased further the apoptosis induced by serum deprivation in Ltrk-transfected PC12nnr5 cells, possibly due to the inability of NT-3 to activate Ltrk on the one hand, and on the other, it can activate the proapoptotic p75<sup>NTR</sup> receptor (which is also expressed) and thus increase apoptosis.

Finally, we have found that DHEA was unable to induce neurite outgrowth in Ltrk-, ApTtrk-, or AmpiTrktransfected PC12nnr5 cells, confirming our previously published observations in endogenously TrkA expressing PC12 cells (16).

#### Discussion

DHEA, a pleiotropic steroid hormone, is mainly produced by the mammalian adrenal cortex and by a number of



**Figure 4.** Antiapoptotic effects of DHEA in serum-deprived PC12nnr5 cells transfected with the invertebrate Trk receptors (A–C). PC12nnr5 cells were transfected with the plasmid cDNAs of Ltrk, invertebrate ApTrk, AmphiTrk receptors, or empty vectors (mock) and cultured for 24 hours in serum-starved conditions in the absence or the presence of 100 nM DHEA or 100 ng/mL of mammalian neurotrophins. A FACS analysis shows the percentage of terminal deoxynucleotidyl transferase-mediated deoxyuridine triphosphate nick end labeling-positive cells compared with the serum-free condition, measuring 10 000 cells. (mean  $\pm$  SEM of three independent experiments. \*, *P* < .05, FACS diagrams on the right panel show only the results from transfected cells). D, Maximum likelihood tree of the *Trk* genes among human, mouse AmphiTrk, Ltrk, and ApTrk. Numbers of nodes indicate bootstrap values after 1000 replications. E, Schematic illustration of DHEA signaling features in the Trk-related molluscan and Amphioxus receptors: DHEA activates invertebrate LTrk and ApTrk, Ampioxus AmphiTrk, and mammalian TrkA/C, sequentially inducing the phosphorylation of prosurvival kinases Akt and ERK1/2, preventing cellular apoptosis. However, DHEA is ineffective (in contrast to NGF for mammalian TrkA or to Aplysia neurotrophin for its receptor) in inducing phospholipase C (PLC)- $\gamma$  activation, a signaling pathway strongly related to higher functions of the nervous system (memory, plasticity, etc).

neurons and glia in the CNS (18, 19). It is interesting that an evolutionary early gene codes CYP17, the most important enzyme of its production (20, 21), whereas *YP* genes are conserved from yeast and fungi up to humans, arising from a single ancestor molecule (25) and implicated in multiple physiological and pathological conditions (reviewed in reference 26). Our results, summarized in Figure 4E, suggest that DHEA effectively binds and activates a vast array of invertebrate neurotrophin receptors including the Ltrk receptor, which has been known not to be activated by any mammalian neurotrophin, including NT-3, although it binds to this receptor. Furthermore, our data suggest that DHEA activates the post-Trk receptor prosurvival pathway mediated by the kinases ERK1/2 and Akt, key mediators of neuronal survival (2, 27). However, DHEA was ineffective in mimicking the effects of polypeptide neurotrophins on Trk receptor-mediated neuronal functions including differentiation and neurite elongation. Based on these data, we hypothesize that because neuronal complexity emerged during evolution, ancient neurotrophic factors like the DHEA were gradually replaced by more specific and fast-acting flash-like peptide

factors, which could afford a more effective tempospatial regulation of development in a complex and compartmentalized neural system. It is conceivable that, in the ancient diffused and less complicated nervous system, small and highly lipophilic, longer-lasting molecules could more effectively support primordial neuronal development, differentiation, and survival.

A hypothetical model is now generally accepted proposing that after two rounds of genome duplication during the evolution of vertebrates, the ancestral Trk gene gave rise to four different copies, TrkA, TrkB, TrkC, and TrkD, the latter being lost thereafter (3). A tree generated using the full-length sequences of human and mouse Trks including AmphiTrK, Ltrk, and ApTrk (Figure 4D) supports this hypothesis and in particular that the first duplication generated a TrkA/D gene (ancestor of TrkA and TrkD) and a *TrkB/C* gene (ancestor of TrkC and TrkB) (3, 28). Although TrkB and TrkC group together phylogenetically, TrkA and TrkC group together from a functional point of view regarding the ability of DHEA to activate them. The BDNF/TrkB system is considered to be the most evolved neurotrophin signal, suggested by its localization within the CNS, in contrast to NGF/TrkA and NT-3/ TrkC, which are mainly located in peripheral neurons. It is of note that TrkA and TrkC were shown to induce cell death in the absence of their ligands, in contrast to TrkB, suggesting higher specificity of the latter for its potential ligands (29). Because the two rounds of genome duplication occurred in vertebrates after the cephalochordate split from the vertebrate stem lineage (30, 31), the AmphiTrk gene appears to be more conserved resembling the ancestral Trk gene compared with the three mammalian Trks (32). This can be further supported by the well-known fact that duplicated genes tend to evolve faster compared to singletons (33). This can explain that DHEA exhibits higher affinity to the cephalochordate Trk than to its mammalian counterparts (Figure 1, A–D), and thus, we believe that DHEA played a role as a crucial molecule in the survival of neuronal cells before the emergence of more complex nervous systems.

In conclusion, our data support the hypothesis that during evolution DHEA may have served as a primordial neurotrophic factor, promoting neuronal survival in the less ancient complex nervous systems. Indeed, our data show that DHEA interacts with all neurotrophin receptors in a more or less promiscuous manner, offering new insights into the largely unknown roles of DHEA within the nervous system as well as in other tissues including the immune, endocrine, and cardiovascular systems, which also express neurotrophin receptors (34–36). The vast number of experimental and clinical findings involving this abundant but also highly controversial and multifaceted steroid in the reproductive, immune, endocrine, vascular, and cancer cell physiology and dysfunction should be reassessed in view of our findings.

#### Acknowledgments

We thank Drs Carlos F. Ibáñez, Yves-Alain Barde, Mike Fainzilber, and Eric Kandel for providing the Trk plasmids; Marcial Vilar for providing the PC12nnr5 cell line; and Stefan R. Kassabov for his valuable suggestions. We also thank our graduate student, Marileta Grozi, for her technical assistance; and the Graduate Program in Cellular and Genetic Etiology of Human Diseases of the Medical School, University of Crete.

Address all correspondence and requests for reprints to: Ioannis Charalampopoulos, PhD, Department of Pharmacology, Medical School, University of Crete, GR-71110 Heraklion, Greece. E-mail: gharalab@med.uoc.gr.

Disclosure Summary: The authors have nothing to disclose.

#### References

- Chao MV. Trophic factors: an evolutionary cul-de-sac or door into higher neuronal function? J Neurosci Res. 2000;59(3):353–355.
- 2. Huang EJ, Reichardt LF. Trk receptors: roles in neuronal signal transduction. *Annu Rev Biochem*. 2003;72:609-642.
- Benito-Gutierrez E, Garcia-Fernandez J, Comella JX. Origin and evolution of the Trk family of neurotrophic receptors. *Mol Cell Neurosci*. 2006;31(2):179–192.
- Bothwell M. Functional interactions of neurotrophins and neurotrophin receptors. *Annu Rev Neurosci.* 1995;18:223–253.
- Lee R, Kermani P, Teng KK, Hempstead BL. Regulation of cell survival by secreted proneurotrophins. *Science*. 2001;294(5548): 1945–1948.
- Lanave C, Colangelo AM, Saccone C, Alberghina L. Molecular evolution of the neurotrophin family members and their Trk receptors. *Gene*. 2007;394(1–2):1–12.
- van Kesteren RE, Fainzilber M, Hauser G, et al. Early evolutionary origin of the neurotrophin receptor family. *EMBO J.* 1998;17(9): 2534–2542.
- C elegans Sequencing Consortium. Genome sequence of the nematode C. elegans: a platform for investigating biology. *Science*. 1998; 282(5396):2012–2018.
- Adams MD, Celniker SE, Holt RA, et al. The genome sequence of Drosophila melanogaster. *Science*. 2000;287(5461):2185–2195.
- Ormond J, Hislop J, Zhao Y, et al. ApTrkl, a Trk-like receptor, mediates serotonin-dependent ERK activation and long-term facilitation in Aplysia sensory neurons. *Neuron*. 2004;44(4):715–728.
- 11. Benito-Gutierrez E, Nake C, Llovera M, Comella JX, Garcia-Fernandez J. The single AmphiTrk receptor highlights increased complexity of neurotrophin signalling in vertebrates and suggests an early role in developing sensory neuroepidermal cells. *Development*. 2005;132(9):2191–2202.
- 12. Barde YA. Neurotrophic factors: an evolutionary perspective. *J Neurobiol*. 1994;25(11):1329–1333.
- 13. Jaaro H, Beck G, Conticello SG, Fainzilber M. Evolving better brains: a need for neurotrophins? *Trends Neurosci*. 2001;24(2):79–85.
- 14. Kassabov SR, Choi YB, Karl KA, Vishwasrao HD, Bailey CH, Kandel ER. A single Aplysia neurotrophin mediates synaptic facilitation

via differentially processed isoforms. Cell Rep. 2013;3(4):1213–1227.

- 15. Fainzilber M, Smit AB, Syed NI, et al. CRNF, a molluscan neurotrophic factor that interacts with the p75 neurotrophin receptor. *Science*. 1996;274(5292):1540–1543.
- 16. Lazaridis I, Charalampopoulos I, Alexaki VI, et al. Neurosteroid dehydroepiandrosterone interacts with nerve growth factor (NGF) receptors, preventing neuronal apoptosis. *PLoS Biol.* 9(4): e1001051.
- Charalampopoulos I, Tsatsanis C, Dermitzaki E, et al. Dehydroepiandrosterone and allopregnanolone protect sympathoadrenal medulla cells against apoptosis via antiapoptotic Bcl-2 proteins. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. 2004;101(21):8209–8214.
- Corpéchot C, Robel P, Axelson M, Sjövall J, Baulieu EE. Characterization and measurement of dehydroepiandrosterone sulfate in rat brain. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. 1981;78(8):4704–4707.
- Maninger N, Wolkowitz OM, Reus VI, Epel ES, Mellon SH. Neurobiological and neuropsychiatric effects of dehydroepiandrosterone (DHEA) and DHEA sulphate (DHEAS). *Front Neuroendocrinol.* 2009;30(1):65–91.
- 20. Mizuta T, Kubokawa K. Presence of sex steroids and cytochrome P450 genes in amphioxus. *Endocrinology*. 2007;148(8):3554–3565.
- Kirischian N, McArthur AG, Jesuthasan C, Krattenmacher B, Wilson JY. Phylogenetic and functional analysis of the vertebrate cytochrome p450 2 family. J Mol Evol. 2011;72(1):56–71.
- 22. Tamura K, Stecher G, Peterson D, Filipski A, Kumar S. MEGA6: Molecular Evolutionary Genetics Analysis version 6.0. *Mol Biol Evol.* 2013;30(12):2725–2729.
- Loeb DM, Greene LA. Transfection with trk restores "slow" NGF binding, efficient NGF uptake, and multiple NGF responses to NGFnonresponsive PC12 cell mutants. J Neurosci. 1993;13(7):2919– 2929.
- 24. Obermeier A, Bradshaw RA, Seedorf K, Choidas A, Schlessinger J, Ullrich A. Neuronal differentiation signals are controlled by nerve

growth factor receptor/Trk binding sites for SHC and PLC  $\gamma$ . *EMBO J.* 1994;13(7):1585–1590.

- Nebert DW, Gonzalez FJ. P450 genes: structure, evolution, and regulation. Annu. Rev. Biochem. 1987;56:945–993.
- 26. Nebert DW, Wikvall K, Miller WL. Human cytochromes P450 in health and disease. *Philos Trans R Soc Lond B Biol Sci.* 2013; 368(1612):20120431.
- Sofroniew MV, Howe CL, Mobley WC. Nerve growth factor signaling, neuroprotection, and neural repair. *Annu Rev Neurosci*. 2001;24:1217–1281.
- Hallböök F, Wilson K, Thorndyke M, Olinski RP. Formation and evolution of the chordate neurotrophin and Trk receptor genes. *Brain Behav Evol.* 2006;68(3):133–144.
- 29. Nikoletopoulou V, Lickert H, Frade JM, et al. Neurotrophin receptors TrkA and TrkC cause neuronal death whereas TrkB does not. *Nature*. 2010;467(7311):59–63.
- Holland LZ, Albalat R, Benito-Gutiérrez E, et al. The amphioxus genome illuminates vertebrate origins and cephalochordate biology. *Genome Res.* 2008;18(7):1100–1111.
- 31. Furlong RF, Holland PW. Were vertebrates octoploid? *Philos Trans R Soc Lond B Biol Sci.* 2002;357(1420):531–544.
- 32. Putnam NH, Butts T, Ferrier DE, et al. The amphioxus genome and the evolution of the chordate karyotype. *Nature*. 2008;453(7198): 1064–1071.
- Papanikolaou N, Trachana K, Theodosiou T, Promponas VJ, Iliopoulos I. Gene socialization: gene order, GC content and gene silencing in Salmonella. *BMC Genomics*. 2009;10:597.
- Scuri M, Samsell L, Piedimonte G. The role of neurotrophins in inflammation and allergy. *Inflamm Allergy Drug Targets*. 2010; 9(3):173–180.
- 35. Caporali A, Emanueli C. Cardiovascular actions of neurotrophins. *Physiol Rev.* 2009;89(1):279–308.
- 36. Anagnostopoulou V, Pediaditakis I, Alkahtani S, et al. Differential effects of dehydroepiandrosterone and testosterone in prostate and colon cancer cell apoptosis: the role of nerve growth factor (NGF) receptors. *Endocrinology*. 2013;154(7):2446–2456.